

### **REPUBLIC OF KENYA** MINISTRY OF WATER, SANITATION AND IRRIGATION





ATHI WATER WORKS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY AGENCE FRANÇAISE DE DEVELOPPEMENT

## Bidding Document For Procurement of Goods

Supply and Delivery of Non-Revenue Water Management Equipment in 3 Lots IPC No: AWWDA/AFD/NWSP/G-02/2022

Project Name: NAIROBI WATER AND SANITATION PROJECT Credit No.: CKE 1135 01H

Purchaser: ATHI WATER WORKS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY (AWWDA) Country: REPUBLIC OF KENYA

July 2022

## **Table of Contents**

PART 1 – Bidding Procedures	1
Section I. Instructions to Bidders	4
Section II. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)	23
Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria	
Section IV. Bidding Forms	35
Section V. Eligibility Criteria	59
Section VI. AFD Policy - Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices– Social and Environmental Responsibility	
PART 2 – Supply Requirements	64
Section VII. Schedule of Requirements	65
PART 3 - Contract	143
Section VIII. General Conditions of Contract	144
Section IX. Special Conditions of Contract	
Section X. Contract Forms	

# **PART 1 – Bidding Procedures**

## **Section I. Instructions to Bidders**

### **Table of Clauses**

A.	General	4
1.	Scope of Bid	4
2.	Source of Funds	4
3.	Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices	4
4.	Eligible Bidders	4
5.	Eligible Goods and Related Services	5
B.	Contents of Bidding Documents	6
6.	Sections of Bidding Documents	6
7.	Clarification of Bidding Documents	7
8.	Amendment of Bidding Document	7
C.	Preparation of Bids	7
9.	Cost of Bidding	7
10.	Language of Bid	7
11.	Documents Comprising the Bid	7
12.	Bid Submission Form, Bidding Forms and Statement of Integrity and Price Schedu	
13.		
14.		
15.		
16.	Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Conformity of the Goods and Related	
17.	Services	
17.	8 8 9	
19.		
20.	Format and Signing of Bid	
D	Submission and Opening of Bids	15
<b>2</b> 1.		
21. 22.	8 8	
22. 23.		
23. 24.		
24. 25.		
	Evaluation and Comparison of Bids	
26.		
<i>2</i> 0.	Confidentiality	• • /

27.	Clarification of Bids	17
28.	Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions	
29.	Determination of Responsiveness	
30.	Nonconformities, Errors and Omissions	
31.	Correction of Arithmetical Errors	19
32.	Conversion to Single Currency	19
33.	Margin of Preference	19
34.	Evaluation of Bids	19
35.	Comparison of Bids	
36.	Qualification of the Bidder	
37.	Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids	
F. A	ward of Contract	
38.	Award Criteria	
39.	Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award	
40.	Notification of Award	
41.	Signing of Contract	22
42.	Performance Security	

## **Section I. Instructions to Bidders**

#### A. General

1.	Scope of Bid	1.1	In connection with the Invitation for Bids, <b>specified in the Bid Data</b> <b>Sheet (BDS)</b> , the Purchaser, <b>as specified in the BDS</b> , issues these Bidding Documents for the Procurement of Goods and Related Services incidental thereto as specified in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements. The name, identification and number of lots (contracts) of this International Procurement Competition (IPC) are <b>specified in the BDS</b> .
		1.2	Throughout these Bidding Documents:
			(a) The term "in writing" means communicated in written form (e.g. by mail, e-mail, fax, telex) with proof of receipt;
			(b) If the context so requires, "singular" means "plural" and vice versa; and
			(c) "Day" means calendar day.
2.	Source of Funds	2.1	The Purchaser <b>specified in the BDS</b> has applied for or received financing (hereinafter called "funds") from the Agence Française de Développement (hereinafter called "the AFD"), toward the project named <b>in BDS</b> . The Purchaser intends to apply a portion of the funds to eligible payments under the contract for which these Bidding Documents are issued.
3.	Corrupt and Fraudulent	3.1	The AFD requires compliance with its policy regarding corrupt and fraudulent practices as set forth in Section VI.
	Practices	3.2	In further pursuance of this policy, Bidders shall permit and shall cause its agents (where declared or not), sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers and to permit the AFD to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to the submission of the application, bid submission, and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the AFD.
4.	Eligible Bidders	4.1	A Bidder may be a firm that is a private entity, a state-owned entity-subject to ITB 4.3- or any combination of such entities in the form of a joint venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the bidding process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution.
		4.2	A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. Any Bidder found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A Bidder may be considered to

have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this bidding process, if the Bidder:

- (a) Directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Bidder; or
- (b) Receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another Bidder; or
- (c) Has the same legal representative as another Bidder; or
- (d) Has a relationship with another Bidder, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Purchaser regarding this bidding process; or
- (e) Participates in more than one bid in this bidding process. Participation by a Bidder in more than one Bid will result in the disqualification of all Bids in which such Bidder is involved. However, this does not limit the inclusion of the same subcontractor in more than one bid; or
- (f) Any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the goods that are the subject of the bid; or
- (g) Any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Purchaser for the Contract implementation; or
- (h) Has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Purchaser (or of the project implementing agency, or of a recipient of a part of the funds) who: (i) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the bidding documents or specifications of the contract, and/or the bid evaluation process of such contract; or (ii) would be involved in the implementation or supervision of such contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the AFD throughout the procurement process and execution of the contract.
- 4.3 The AFD's eligibility criteria to bid are described in Section V, Eligibility criteria.
- 4.4 A Bidder shall not be under suspension from bidding by the Purchaser as the result of the execution of a Bid–Securing Declaration.
- 4.5 A Bidder shall provide such evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Purchaser, as the Purchaser shall reasonably request.
- 5. Eligible Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract and financed by the AFD may have their origin in any country in accordance with Section V, Eligibility Criteria.

- 5.2 For purposes of this Clause, the term "goods" includes commodities, raw material, machinery, equipment, and industrial plants; and "related services" includes services such as insurance, installation, training, and initial maintenance.
- 5.3 The term "origin" means the country where the goods have been mined, grown, cultivated, produced, manufactured or processed; or, through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

#### **B.** Contents of Bidding Documents

6. Sections of 6.1 The Bidding Documents consist of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which include all **Bidding** the Sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with **Documents** any Addenda issued in accordance with ITB 8.

#### **PART 1 - Bidding Procedures**

- Section I. Instructions to Bidders (ITB); •
- Section II. Bidding Data Sheet (BDS);
- Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria;
- Section IV. Bidding Forms; •
- Section V. Eligibility Criteria;
- Section VI. AFD Policy Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices • and Social and Environmental Responsibility;

#### **PART 2 - Supply Requirements**

Section VII. Schedule of Requirements; •

#### **PART 3 - Contract**

- Section VIII. General Conditions of Contract (GCC); •
- Section IX. Special Conditions of Contract (SCC); •
- Section X. Contract Forms. •
- 6.2 The Invitation for Bids issued by the Purchaser is not part of the Bidding Documents.
- Unless obtained directly from the Purchaser, the Purchaser is not 6.3 responsible for the completeness of the Bidding Documents, responses to requests for clarification or Addenda to the Bidding Documents in accordance with ITB 8. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Purchaser shall prevail.
- 6.4 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Bidding Documents and to furnish with its Bid all information or documentation as is required by the Bidding Documents.

6

**11. Documents** 

Bid

**Comprising the** 

- 7. Clarification of 7.1 A Bidder requiring any clarification of the Bidding Documents shall **Bidding** contact the Purchaser in writing at the Purchaser's address specified in **Documents** the BDS. The Purchaser will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received no later than 14 (fourteen) days prior to the deadline for submission of bids. The Purchaser shall forward copies of its response to all Bidders who have acquired the Bidding Documents in accordance with ITB 6.3, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so specified in the BDS, the Purchaser shall also promptly publish its response at the web page identified in the BDS. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the Bidding Documents, the Purchaser shall amend the Bidding Documents following the procedure under ITB 8 and ITB 22.2.
- 8. Amendment of Bidding
   Bidding
   Document
   8.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the Purchaser may amend the Bidding Documents by issuing addenda.
  - 8.2 Any addendum issued shall be part of the Bidding Documents and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the Bidding Documents from the Purchaser in accordance with ITB 6.3. The Purchaser shall also promptly publish the addendum on the Purchaser's web page in accordance with ITB 7.1.
  - 8.3 To give Bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their bids, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of bids, pursuant to ITB 22.2.

#### **C. Preparation of Bids**

- **9. Cost of Bidding** 9.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its bid, and the Purchaser shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.
- 10. Language of Bid 10.1 The Bid, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Purchaser, shall be written in the language specified in the BDS. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Bid may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into the language specified in the BDS, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bid, such translation shall govern.
  - 11.1 The Bid shall comprise the following:
    - (a) Bid submission Form and the Bidding Forms in accordance with ITB 12;
    - (b) Completed schedules, in accordance with ITB 12 and 14;
    - (c) Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration, in accordance with ITB 19.1;

- Alternative bids, if permissible, in accordance with ITB 13; (d)
- Written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to (e) commit the Bidder, in accordance with ITB 20.2:
- Statement of Integrity, Eligibility and Social and Environmental (f) Responsibility duly signed, in accordance with ITB 12;
- Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17 establishing (g) the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its Bid is accepted;
- Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17 establishing (h) the Bidder's eligibility to bid;
- (i) Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 16, that the Goods and Related Services to be supplied by the Bidder are of eligible origin;
- (i) Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 16 and 29, that the Goods and Related Services conform to the Bidding Documents;
- Any other document required in the BDS. (k)
- 11.2 In addition to the requirements under ITB 11.1, bids submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful bid shall be signed by all members and submitted with the bid, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement.
- The Bidder shall furnish in the Bid Submission Form information on 11.3 commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any other party relating to this Bid.
- **12. Bid Submission** 12.1 The Bid Submission Form, the Bidding Forms and the Statement of Integrity and Price Schedules shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITB 20.4. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
  - 13.1. Unless otherwise specified in the BDS, alternative bids shall not be considered.
  - The prices and discounts quoted by the Bidder in the Bid Submission 14.1 Form and in the Price Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified below.
    - 14.2 All lots (contracts) and items must be listed and priced separately in the Price Schedules.

Form, Bidding Forms and Statement of **Integrity and Price Schedules** 

- **13.** Alternative Bids
- 14. Bid Prices and **Discounts**

- 14.3 The price to be quoted in the Bid Submission Form shall be the total price of the bid, excluding any discounts offered.
- 14.4 The Bidder shall quote any discounts and indicate the methodology for their application in the Bid Submission Form.
- 14.5 Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed during the Bidder's performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any account, **unless otherwise specified in the BDS.** A bid submitted with an adjustable price quotation shall be treated as nonresponsive and shall be rejected, pursuant to ITB 29. However, if in accordance with the BDS, prices quoted by the Bidder shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract, a bid submitted with a fixed price quotation shall not be rejected, but the price adjustment shall be treated as zero.
- 14.6 If so specified in ITB 1.1, bids are being invited for individual lots (contracts) or for any combination of lots (packages). Unless otherwise **specified in the BDS**, prices quoted shall correspond to 100 % of the items specified for each lot and to 100% of the quantities specified for each item of a lot. Bidders wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB 14.4 provided the bids for all lots (contracts) are opened at the same time.
- 14.7 The term CIP, DDP and other similar terms shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by The International Chamber of Commerce, **as specified in the BDS**.
- 14.8 Prices shall be quoted as specified in each Price Schedule included in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The disaggregation of price components is required solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of bids by the Purchaser. In quoting prices, the Bidder shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible country, in accordance with Section V, Eligibility Criteria. Similarly, the Bidder may obtain insurance services from any eligible country in accordance with Section V, Eligibility Criteria. Prices shall be entered in the following manner:
  - (a) For Goods manufactured in the Purchaser's Country:
    - (i) The price of the Goods quoted CIP named place of destination, including all customs duties and sales and other taxes already paid or payable on the components and raw material used in the manufacture or assembly of the Goods; and
    - (ii) Any Purchaser's Country sales tax and other taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the contract is awarded to the Bidder.

- (b) For Goods manufactured outside the Purchaser's Country, to be imported:
  - (i) The price of the Goods, quoted CIP named place of destination, in the Purchaser's Country, as specified in the BDS; and
  - (ii) Any Purchaser's Country sales and other taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the contract is awarded to the Bidder.
- (c) For Goods manufactured outside the Purchaser's Country, already imported:
  - (i) The price of the Goods, quoted CIP named place of destination, excluding the custom duties and other import taxes already paid (need to be supported with documentary evidence) or to be paid on the Goods already imported;
  - (ii) All custom duties and other import taxes already paid (need to be supported with documentary evidence) or to be paid on the Goods already imported in the Purchaser's country, payable on the Goods, if the Contract is awarded to the Bidder;
  - (iii) Any Purchaser's Country sales and other taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the contract is awarded to the Bidder; and
- (d) For Related Services specified in Section VII Schedule of Requirements:
  - (i) The price of each item comprising the Related Services (exclusive of any applicable taxes);
  - (ii)All custom duties, sales and other taxes applicable in the Purchaser's country, payable on the Related Services, if the Contract is awarded to the Bidder.
- 15. Currencies of Bid and Payment15.1 The currency (ies) of the bid and the currency (ies) of payments shall be as specified in the BDS. The Bidder shall quote in the currency of the Purchaser's Country the portion of the bid price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in the currency of the Purchaser's country, unless otherwise specified in the BDS.
  - 16.1 To establish the eligibility of the Goods and Related Services in accordance with ITB 5, Bidders shall complete the country of origin declarations in the Price Schedule Forms, included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
    - 16.2 To establish the conformity of the Goods and Related Services to the Bidding Documents, the Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid the

16. Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Conformity of the Goods and Related Services documentary evidence that the Goods conform to the technical specifications and standards specified in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements.

- 16.3 The documentary evidence may be in the form of literature, drawings or data, and shall consist of a detailed item by item description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the Goods and Related Services, demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the Goods and Related Services to the technical specification, and if applicable, a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Section VII, Schedule of Requirements.
- 16.4 The Bidder shall also furnish a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the Goods during the period **specified in the BDS** following commencement of the use of the goods by the Purchaser.
- 16.5 Standards for workmanship, process, material, and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers specified by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Requirements, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Bidder may offer other standards of quality, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers, provided that it demonstrates, to the Purchaser's satisfaction, that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Section VII, Schedule of Requirements.

17. Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Bidder

18. Period of

Validity of Bids

- 17.1 To establish Bidder's their eligibility in accordance with ITB 4, Bidders shall complete the Bid Submission Form, included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
- 17.2 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the Purchaser's satisfaction:
  - (a) That, if required in the BDS, a Bidder that does not manufacture or produce the Goods it offers to supply shall submit the Manufacturer's Authorization using the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms to demonstrate that it has been duly authorized by the manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these Goods in the Purchaser's Country;
  - (b) That, if required in the BDS, in case of a Bidder not doing business within the Purchaser's Country, the Bidder is or will be (if awarded the contract) represented by an Agent in the country equipped and able to carry out the Supplier's maintenance, repair and spare parts-stocking obligations prescribed in the Conditions of Contract and/or Technical Specifications; and
  - (c) That the Bidder meets each of the qualification criterion specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 18.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period **specified in the BDS** after the bid submission deadline date prescribed by the Purchaser in accordance with ITB 22.1. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Purchaser as nonresponsive.
  - 18.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the bid validity period, the Purchaser may request bidders to extend the period of validity of their bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Bid Security is requested in accordance with ITB Clause 19, it shall also be extended for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the deadline of the extended validity period. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its Bid Security. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its bid, except as provided in ITB 18.3.
  - 18.3 If the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial bid validity, the Contract price shall be determined as follows:
    - (a) In the case of fixed price contracts, the Contract price shall be the bid price adjusted by the factor **specified in the BDS**;
    - (b) In the case of adjustable price contracts, no adjustment shall be made;
    - (c) In any case, bid evaluation shall be based on the bid price without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above.

- 19. Bid Security19.1 The Bidder shall furnish as part of its bid, either a Bid-Securing Declaration or a bid security, as specified in the BDS, in original form and, in the case of a bid security, in the amount and currency specified in the BDS.
  - 19.2 A Bid Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
  - 19.3 If a bid security is specified pursuant to ITB 19.1, the bid security shall be a demand guarantee in any of the following forms at the Bidder's option:
    - (a) An unconditional guarantee issued by a bank or financial institution (such as an insurance, bonding or surety company);
    - (b) An irrevocable letter of credit;
    - (c) A cashier's or certified check; or
    - (d) Another security **specified in the BDS**;

from a reputable source from an eligible country as specified in Section V, Eligibility Criteria. If the unconditional guarantee is issued by a financial institution located outside the Purchaser's Country, the issuing financial institution shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Purchaser's Country to make it enforceable. In the case of a bank guarantee, the bid security shall be submitted either using the Bid Security Form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms, or in another substantially similar format approved by the Purchaser prior to bid submission. The bid security shall be valid for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the original validity period of the bid, or beyond any period of extension if requested under ITB 18.2.

- 19.4 If a Bid Security is specified pursuant to ITB 19.1, any bid not accompanied by a substantially responsive Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration shall be rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive.
- 19.5 The Bid Security of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Bidder's signing the contract and furnishing the Performance Security pursuant to ITB 42.
- 19.6 The Bid Security of the successful Bidder shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Bidder has signed the contract and furnished the required performance security.
- 19.7 The Bid Security may be forfeited or the Bid Securing Declaration executed:
  - (a) If a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Submission Form, or any extension thereto provided by the Bidder; or
  - (b) If the successful Bidder fails to:

- (i) Sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 41; or
- (ii) Furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 42.
- 19.8 The Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration of a JV must be in the name of the JV that submits the bid. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of bidding, the Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITB 4.1 and ITB 11.2.
- 19.9 If a bid security is **not required in the BDS**, pursuant to ITB 19.1, and:
  - (a) If a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Submission Form, or any extension thereto provided by the Bidder; or
  - (b) If the successful Bidder fails to: sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 41; or furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 42;

the Purchaser may, **if provided for in the BDS**, declare the Bidder ineligible to be awarded a contract by the Purchaser for a period of time **as stated in the BDS**.

- 20. Format and Signing of Bid20.1The Bidder shall prepare one original of the documents comprising the bid as described in ITB 11 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL." Alternative bids, if permitted in accordance with ITB 13, shall be clearly marked "ALTERNATIVE." In addition, the Bidder shall submit copies of the bid, in the number specified in the BDS and clearly mark them "COPY." In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.
  - 20.2 The original and all copies of the bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation **as specified in the BDS** and shall be attached to the bid. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the bid where entries or amendments have been made shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the bid.
  - 20.3 In case the Bidder is a JV, the Bid shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of bidding, then the Bid shall be signed by every member of the proposed JV.
  - 20.4 Any inter-lineation, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the bid.

#### **D.** Submission and Opening of Bids

21. Sealing and The Bidder shall enclose the original and all copies of the bid, including 21.1 **Marking of Bids** alternative bids, if permitted in accordance with ITB 13, in separate sealed envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as "ORIGINAL", "ALTERNATIVE" and "COPY". These envelopes containing the original and the copies shall then be enclosed in one single envelope. 21.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall: (a) Bear the name and address of the Bidder; Be addressed to the Purchaser in accordance with ITB 22.1; (b) Bear the specific identification of this bidding process indicated (c) in ITB 1.1: and (d) Bear a warning not to open before the time and date for bid opening. 21.3 If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Purchaser will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the bid. 22. Deadline for Bids must be received by the Purchaser at the address and no later than 22.1 Submission of the date and time specified in the BDS. When so specified in the BDS, Bids bidders shall have the option of submitting their bids electronically. Bidders submitting bids electronically shall follow the electronic bid submission procedures specified in the BDS. 22.2 The Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of bids by amending the Bidding Documents in accordance with ITB 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Purchaser and Bidders previously subject to the deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended. 23. Late Bids 23.1. The Purchaser shall not consider any bid that arrives after the deadline for submission of bids, in accordance with ITB 22. Any bid received by the Purchaser after the deadline for submission of bids shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Bidder. 24. Withdrawal, 24.1 A Bidder may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Bid after it has been Substitution, and submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized **Modification of** representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization (the power Bids of attorney) in accordance with ITB 20.2. The corresponding substitution or modification of the bid must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be: Prepared and submitted in accordance with ITB 20 and 21 (except (a) that withdrawal notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL," "SUBSTITUTION," or "MODIFICATION"; and

- (b) Received by the Purchaser prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of bids, in accordance with ITB 22.
- 24.2 Bids requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITB 24.1 shall be returned unopened to the Bidders.
- 24.3 No bid may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of bids and the expiration of the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Submission Form or any extension thereof.
- 25. Bid Opening25.1 Except as in the cases specified in ITB 23 and 24, the Purchaser shall publicly open and read out in accordance with ITB 25 all bids received by the deadline (regardless of the number of bids received), at the date, time and place specified in the BDS in the presence of Bidders' designated representatives and anyone who choose to attend. Any specific electronic bid opening procedures required if electronic bidding is permitted, in accordance with ITB 22.1, shall be as specified in the BDS.
  - 25.2 First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding bid shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. No bid withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at bid opening. Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Bid being substituted, and the substituted Bid shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. No Bid substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at bid opening. Envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Bid. No Bid modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Bid opening. Only bids that are opened and read out at Bid opening shall be considered further.
  - 25.3 All other envelopes shall be opened one at a time, reading out: the name of the Bidder and whether there is a modification; the total Bid Prices, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and alternative bids; the presence or absence of a Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration, if required; and any other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate. Only discounts and alternative bids read out at Bid opening shall be considered for evaluation. The Bid Submission Form and the Price Schedules are to be initialed by a minimum of three representatives of the Purchaser attending bid opening. The Purchaser shall neither discuss the merits of any bid nor reject any bid (except for late bids, in accordance with ITB 23.1).
  - 25.4 The Purchaser shall prepare a record of the bid opening that shall include, as a minimum: the name of the Bidder and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification; the Bid Price, per lot

(contract) if applicable, including any discounts, and alternative bids; and the presence or absence of a Bid Security or Bid-Securing Declaration, if one was required. The Bidders' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Bidders.

#### **E.** Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

- 26. Confidentiality26.1 Information relating to the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the bids, and qualification of the Bidders and recommendation of contract award, shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with the bidding process until information on Contract Award is communicated to all Bidders in accordance with ITB 40.
  - 26.2 Any attempt by a Bidder to influence the Purchaser in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the bids, and qualification of the bidders, or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Bid.
  - 26.3 Notwithstanding ITB 26.2, from the time of bid opening to the time of Contract Award, if any Bidder wishes to contact the Purchaser on any matter related to the bidding process, it shall do so in writing.
- 27. Clarification of Bids
  27.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, comparison of the bids, and qualification of the Bidders, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, ask any Bidder for a clarification of its Bid, given a reasonable time for a response. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder that is not in response to a request by the Purchaser shall not be considered. The Purchaser's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the Bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Purchaser in the Evaluation of the bids, in accordance with ITB 31.
  - 27.2 If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its Bid by the date and time set in the Purchaser's request for clarification, its Bid may be rejected.

- 28. Deviations, **Reservations**, and Omissions
- 28.1 During the evaluation of bids, the following definitions apply:
  - (a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the **Bidding Documents**;
  - (b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the Bidding Documents; and
  - (c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Bidding Documents.

#### **29.** Determination of **Responsiveness**

**Errors and** Omissions

- The Purchaser's determination of a bid's responsiveness is to be based 29.1 on the contents of the bid itself, as defined in ITB 11.
  - 29.2 A substantially responsive Bid is one that meets the requirements of the Bidding Documents without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that:
    - If accepted, would: (a)
      - (i) Affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Goods and Related Services specified in the Contract; or
      - (ii) Limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, the Purchaser's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the proposed Contract; or
    - (b) If rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other bidders presenting substantially responsive bids.
  - The Purchaser shall examine the technical aspects of the bid submitted in 29.3 accordance with ITB 16, in particular, to confirm that all requirements of Section VII, Schedule of Requirements have been met without any material deviation or reservation, or omission.
  - 29.4 If a bid is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the Bidding Documents, it shall be rejected by the Purchaser and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.
- **30.** Nonconformities, 30.1 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may waive any nonmaterial nonconformities in the Bid.
  - 30.2 Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities in the bid related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such nonconformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Bid.

Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Bid.

- 30.3 Provided that a bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities related to the Bid Price. To this effect, the Bid Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component.
- 31.1 Provided that the Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:
  - (a) If there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the line item total that is obtained by multiplying the unit price by the quantity, the unit price shall prevail and the line item total shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Purchaser there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the line item total as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;
  - If there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or (b) subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected: and
  - If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount (c) in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a) and (b) above.
- 31.2 Bidders shall be requested to accept correction of arithmetical errors. Failure to accept the correction in accordance with ITB 31.1 shall result in the rejection of the Bid.
- **32.** Conversion to 32.1 For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency(ies) of the Bid **Single Currency** shall be converted in a single currency as specified in the BDS.
  - 33.1 Unless otherwise specified in the BDS, a margin of preference shall not apply.
  - 34.1 The Purchaser shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Clause. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted.
    - 34.2 To evaluate a Bid (evaluation will be done for Items or Lots (contracts), as **specified in the BDS**), the Purchaser shall consider the following:
      - The Bid Price as quoted in accordance with clause 14; (a)
      - (b) Price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB 31.1:
      - Price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB (c) 14.4;

**31.** Correction of Arithmetical **Errors** 

33. Margin of

**Bids** 

Preference

**34. Evaluation of** 

- (d) Price adjustment due to quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities in accordance with ITB 30.3;
- (e) Converting the amount resulting from applying (a) to (d) above, if relevant, to a single currency in accordance with ITB 32;
- (f) The additional evaluation factors as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 34.3 The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in bid evaluation.
- 34.4 If these Bidding Documents allows Bidders to quote separate prices for different lots (contracts), the methodology to determine the lowest evaluated price of the lot (contract) combinations, including any discounts offered in the Bid Submission Form, is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
- 34.5 The Purchaser's evaluation of a bid will exclude and not take into account:
  - (a) In the case of Goods manufactured in the Purchaser's Country, sales and other similar taxes, which will be payable on the goods if a contract is awarded to the Bidder;
  - (b) In the case of Goods manufactured outside the Purchaser's Country, already imported or to be imported, customs duties and other import taxes levied on the imported Good, sales and other similar taxes, which will be payable on the Goods if the contract is awarded to the Bidder;
  - (c) In the case of Related Services, customs duties and sales and other similar taxes that will be payable on the Related Services if the contract is awarded to the Bidder;
  - (d) Any allowance for price adjustment during the period of execution of the contract, if provided in the bid.
- 34.6 The Purchaser's evaluation of a bid may require the consideration of other factors, in addition to the Bid Price quoted in accordance with ITB 14. These factors may be related to the characteristics, performance, and terms and conditions of purchase of the Goods and Related Services. The effect of the factors selected, if any, shall be expressed in monetary terms to facilitate comparison of bids, unless otherwise **specified** in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The criteria and methodologies to be used shall be as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 34.7 If the bid, which results in the lowest Evaluated Bid Price, is significantly lower than the Purchaser's estimate, the Purchaser shall require the Bidder to produce detailed price analyses for any or all items of the Price Schedules, to demonstrate the internal consistency of those prices with the supply requirements and the method and schedule

proposed. If one or several inconsistencies are evidenced, the bid shall be declared non-compliant and rejected.

- 35. Comparison of Bids35.1 The Purchaser shall compare the evaluated prices of all substantially responsive bids established in accordance with ITB 34.2 to determine the lowest evaluated bid.
- 36. Qualification of the Bidder36.1 The Purchaser shall determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidder that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated and substantially responsive bid meets the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
  - 36.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 17.
  - 36.3 An affirmative determination shall be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Bidder. A negative determination shall result in disqualification of the bid, in which event the Purchaser shall proceed to the next lowest evaluated bid to make a similar determination of that Bidder's qualifications to perform satisfactorily.
- 37. Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids
  37.1 The Purchaser reserves the right to annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders. In case of annulment, all bids submitted and specifically, bid securities, shall be promptly returned to the Bidders.

#### F. Award of Contract

- **38. Award Criteria** 38.1 Subject to ITB 37.1, the Purchaser shall award the Contract to the Bidder whose bid has been determined to be the lowest evaluated bid and is substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents, provided further that the Bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.
- 39. Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award
   39.1 At the time the Contract is awarded, the Purchaser reserves the right to increase or decrease the quantity of Goods and Related Services originally specified in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements, provided this does not exceed the percentages specified in the BDS, and without any change in the unit prices or other terms and conditions of the bid and the Bidding Documents.
- 40. Notification of Award
  40.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the Purchaser shall notify the successful Bidder, in writing, that its Bid has been accepted. The notification letter (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms called the "Letter of Acceptance") shall specify the sum that the Purchaser will pay the Supplier in consideration of the supply of Goods (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract Forms called "the Contract Price"). At the same time, the Purchaser shall also notify all other Bidders of the results of the bidding.

- 40.2 Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall constitute a binding Contract.
- 40.3 The Purchaser shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful Bidder who, after notification of award in accordance with ITB 40.1, requests in writing the grounds on which its bid was not selected.
- 41.1 Promptly after notification, the Purchaser shall send the successful Bidder the Contract Agreement.
  - 41.2 Within twenty-eight (28) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Bidder shall sign, date, and return it to the Purchaser.
- 41.3 Notwithstanding ITB 41.2 above, in case signing of the Contract Agreement is prevented by any export restrictions attributable to the Purchaser, to the country of the Purchaser, or to the use of the products/goods, systems or services to be supplied, where such export restrictions arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those products/goods, systems or services, the Bidder shall not be bound by its bid, always provided however, that the Bidder can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Purchaser and of the AFD that signing of the Contact Agreement has not been prevented by any lack of diligence on the part of the Bidder in completing any formalities, including applying for permits, authorizations and licenses necessary for the export of the products/goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract.
- Performance 42.1 Within twenty-eight (28) days of the receipt of notification of award from the Purchaser, the successful Bidder shall furnish the Performance Security in accordance with the GCC, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Section X, Contract Forms, or another Form acceptable to the Purchaser. If the Performance Security furnished by the successful Bidder is in the form of a bond, it shall be issued by a bonding or insurance company that has been determined by the successful Bidder to be acceptable to the Purchaser. A foreign institution providing a bond shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Purchaser's Country.
  - 42.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Bid Security or execution of the Bid-Securing Declaration. In that event the Purchaser may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Bidder, whose bid is substantially responsive and is determined by the Purchaser to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.

41. Signing of Contract

42. Performance

## **Section II. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)**

The following specific data for the goods to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.

ITB Clause Reference	A. General				
ITB 1.1	The number of the Invitation for Bids is: AWWDA/AFD/NWSP/G-02/2022				
ITB 1.1	The Purchaser is: Athi Water Works Development Agency				
ITB 1.1	The name and identification number of the IPC is: Supply and Delivery of Non- Revenue Water Management Equipment in 3 Lots				
	The number, identification and names of the lots (contracts) comprising this IPC are: - (Each lot will be awarded independently)				
	AWWDA/AFD/NWSP/G-02/2022 – Lot 1 - Design, Manufacture, Testing, Supply, Delivery, Installation and Commissioning of 2 No. Water Leak Detection Van				
	AWWDA/AFD/NWSP/G-02/2022 – Lot 2 – Supply and Delivery of Non- Revenue Water Management Tools				
	AWWDA/AFD/NWSP/G-02/2022 – Lot 3 – Supply and Delivery of Operational Vehicles				
ITB 2.1	The name of the Project is: Nairobi Water and Sanitation Project (NWSP)				
ITB 7.1	<b>B.</b> Contents of Bidding Documents				
ITB 7.1	For <u>clarification of bid purposes</u> only, the Purchaser's address is: <b>The Chief Executive Officer</b> , <b>Athi Water Works Development Agency</b> , <b>Athi Water Plaza</b> , <b>Muthaiga North Road</b> , <b>Off Kiambu Road</b> <b>P.O. Box 45283-00100 Nairobi</b> , <b>Kenya</b> . <b>Tel: 254 020 2724292</b> 254 020 2724293 <b>Fax: 254 020 27224295</b> <b>Email: info@awwda.go.ke</b>				

	Web page: <u>www.awwda.go.ke</u>					
	C. Preparation of Bids					
ITB 10.1	The language of the bid is English. All correspondence exchange shall be in the English language. Language for translation of supporting documents and printed literature is English.					
ITB 11.1 (k)	The Bidder shall submit the following additional documents in its bid:         Certificate of Incorporation         Audited Accounts for the Last 3 years         Product Catalogues/Brochures and Datasheets					
ITB 13.1	Alternative Bids shall not be considered.					
ITB 14.5	The prices quoted by the Bidder shall <b>not</b> be adjustable.					
ITB 14.6	<ul><li>Prices quoted for each lot shall correspond to 100 % of the items specified for each lot.</li><li>Prices quoted for each item of a lot shall correspond at least to 100 % percent of the quantities specified for this item of a lot.</li></ul>					
ITB 14.7	<ul> <li>.</li> <li>The Incoterms edition is Incoterms 2010. However, the definition of the place and date associated with "delivery" is modified as follows:</li> <li>(a) Under "CIP" Incoterms defines "delivery" as the place and date where risk transfers from the seller to the buyer;</li> <li>(b) In this Bidding Document, when using "CIP" and not referring to the transfer of risk, the term "delivery" shall be interpreted as the date and place where the Goods and Related Services arrive at the <u>Named Place of Destination (ITB 14.8 (b) (i)</u>), and this date should be reflected in the Delivery and Completion Schedule.</li> </ul>					
ITB 14.8 (b) (i)	Named Place of Destination: Athi Water Plaza, Muthaiga North Road, Off Kiambu Road and Nairobi City Water and Sewerage Company, Kampala Road, Off Enterprise Road, – Nairobi, Kenya					
ITB 15.1	The prices shall be quoted by the bidder in: <b>Kenya Shillings (KES)</b> The Bidder <b>is</b> required to quote in the currency of the Purchaser's Country the portion of the bid price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in that currency.					

ITB 16.4	Period of time the Goods are expected to be functioning (for the purpose of spare parts): <b>3 years</b>				
ITB 17.2 (a)	Manufacturer's authorization is <b>required</b>				
ITB 17.2 (b)	After sales service is <b>required</b>				
ITB 18.1	The bid validity period shall be 120 days.				
ITB 19.1The Bidder shall furnish a bid security in form of an unconditionGuarantee from a Bank acceptable to the Client. Bank guaranteesinternational banks should have correspondent bank in Kenyaby Central Bank of Kenya in the amounts of: -					
	Lot 1 - KES 1,600,000.00 (Kenya Shillings One Million, Six Hundred Thousand)				
	Lot 2 - KES 440,000.00 (Kenya Shillings Four Hundred and Forty Thousand)				
	Lot 3 - KES 600,000.00 (Kenya Shillings Six Hundred Thousand )				
ITB 19.3 (d)	Other types of acceptable securities: None				
ITB 20.1	In addition to the original of the bid, the number of copies is: Three				
ITB 20.2	The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Bidder shall consist of: A Power of Attorney established in the name of the signatory of the bid				
	D. Submission and Opening of Bids				
ITB 22.1	For bid submission purposes, the Purchaser's address is:				
	Attention: Chief Executive Officer				
	Address: <b>Athi Water Works Development Agency,</b> <b>Athi Water Plaza, Muthaiga North Road, Off Kiambu Road</b> P. O. Box 45283-00100 Nairobi, Kenya. Tel: 254 020 2724292/3 Fax: 254 020 27224295 Email: <u>info@awwda.go.ke</u>				
	The deadline for the submission of bids is:				
	Date: Tuesday, 2 <sup>nd</sup> August 2022 Time: 12:00hrs				
ITB 22.1	Bidders <b>shall not</b> have the option of submitting their bids electronically.				

ITB 25.1	The bid opening shall take place at: Athi Water Works Development Agency, Athi Water Plaza, Muthaiga North Road, Off Kiambu Road Q. O. Box 45283-00100 Nairobi, Kenya. Tel: 254 020 2724292/3 Fax: 254 020 27224295 Email: info@awwda.go.ke Date: Tuesday, 2 <sup>nd</sup> August 2022 Time: 12:00hrs No minimum number of bids is required in order to proceed to bid opening.				
	E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids				
ITB 32.1	The currency that shall be used for bid evaluation and comparison purposes to convert all bid prices expressed in different currencies into a single currency is <b>Kenya Shillings</b>				
ITB 33.1	A margin of domestic or regional preference shall not apply.				
ITB 34.2	Evaluation will be done for: Bids will be evaluated on a lot by lot basis. If a Price Schedule shows items listed but not priced, their prices shall be assumed to be included in the prices of other items. An item not listed in the Price Schedule shall be assumed to be not included in the bid, and provided that the bid is substantially responsive, the highest price of the item quoted by substantially responsive bidders will be added to the bid price and the equivalent total cost of the bid so determined will be used for price comparison.				
	F. Award of Contract				
ITB 39.1	The maximum percentage by which quantities may be increased is:15% The maximum percentage by which quantities may be decreased is: 15%				

## **Section III. Evaluation and Qualification Criteria**

## Contents

1.	Evaluation (ITB 34)	28
2.	Qualification (ITB 36)	. 28
3.	Domestic Preference (ITB 33)	. 34

### **1.** Evaluation (ITB 34) – Not Applicable

### 2. Qualification (ITB 36)

Eligibility and Qualification Criteria				Complia	nce Requirements	Documentation	
N	G 1 ·		<b>C</b> ! 1	Joint V	enture (existing or	intended)	~
No.	Subject	Requirement	Single	All Parties	Each Member One Member		Submission Requirements
			Entity	Combined			
1. El	igibility						
1.1	Nationality	Nationality in accordance with	Must meet	Must meet	Must meet	N/A	Forms $ELI - 1.1$ and $1.2$ ,
		ITB 4.3	requireme	requirement	requirement		with attachments
			nt				
1.2	Conflict of	No conflicts of interest in	Must meet	Must meet	Must meet	N/A	<b>Bid Submission Form</b>
	Interest	accordance with ITB 4.2	requireme	requirement	requirement		
			nt				
1.3	AFD	Not being ineligible for AFD	Must meet	Must meet	Must meet	N/A	Statement of Integrity
	Eligibility	financing, as described in ITB	requireme	requirement	requirement		(appendix to Bid Submission
		4.3	nt				Form)
1.4	State-owned	Meets conditions of ITB 4.3	Must meet	Must meet	Must meet	N/A	Forms $ELI - 1.1$ and $1.2$ ,
	Entity		requireme	requirement	requirement		with attachments
			nt				

	Eligibility ar	nd Qualification Criteria	<b>Compliance Requirements</b>				Documentation			
No.	Subject	Requirement	Single		enture (existing or		Submission Requirements			
140.	Subject	Keyun ement	Entity	All Parties Combined	Each Member	One Member	Submission Requirements			
2. Hi	2. Historical Contract Non-Performance									
2.1	History of	Termination of a contract <sup>1</sup> did	Must meet	Must meet	Must meet	N/A	Form CON-2			
	Non-	not occur as a result of Supplier	requireme	requirements	requirement <sup>2</sup>					
	Performing	default in the past <b>5 years</b> .	nt <sup>2</sup>							
	Contracts									
2.2	Suspension	Not under suspension based on	Must meet	Must meet	Must meet	N/A	Bid Submission Form			
	Based on	execution of a Bid Securing	requireme	requirement	requirement					
	Execution of	Declaration pursuant to ITB 4.4	nt							
	Bid	or withdrawal of a Bid pursuant								
	Securing	ITB 19.9.								
	Declaration by the									
	by the Purchaser									
	or									
	withdrawal									
	of the Bid									
	within Bid									
	validity									
2.3	Pending	All pending litigation shall in	Must meet	N/A	Must meet	N/A	Form CON – 2			
	Litigation	total not represent more than	requireme		requirement					
		one hundred percent (100%) of	nt							
		the Bidder's net worth and shall								
		be treated as resolved against								
		the Bidder.								

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Non-performance shall include all terminations of contracts where (a) non-performance was not challenged by the supplier, including through referral to the dispute resolution mechanism under the respective contract, and (b) contracts that were so challenged but fully settled against the supplier. Non-performance shall not include contracts where Purchasers decision was overruled by the dispute resolution mechanism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This requirement also applies to contracts executed by the Bidder as JV member.

	Eligibility a	nd Qualification Criteria		Complia	nce Requirements		Documentation				
No	S	De suriners and	Simolo		enture (existing or		Sectorization Description on ta				
No.	Subject	Requirement	Single Entity	All Parties Combined	Each Member	One Member	Submission Requirements				
3. Fi	3. Financial Situation and Performance										
3.1	Financial Capabilities	Submission of audited balance sheets or if not required by the law of the Bidder's country, other financial statements acceptable to the Purchaser, for the last <b>Three</b> years (2020, 2019 and 2018) to demonstrate the current soundness of the Bidder's financial position based on the following criteria: a) liquidity ratio $\geq$ 1.1 ((Current Assets) / (Current Liabilities) $\geq$ 1.1) b) indebtedness ratio $\leq$ 80%	Must meet requireme nt	N/A	Must meet requirement	N/A	Form FIN – 3.1, with attachments				
3.2	Average Annual Supplier Turnover	((Total Liabilities) x 100 / (Total Assets) ≤ 80%)] Lot 1- Minimum average annual supplier turnover of Kenya Shillings One Hundred and Fifty Million (KES 150,000,000), calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last three years Lot 2- Minimum average annual supplier turnover of Kenya Shillings Fifty Million (KES 50,000,000), calculated as	Must meet requireme nt	Must meet requirement	Must meet twenty-five percent (25%) of the requirement	Must meet forty percent (40%) of the requirement	Form FIN – 3.2				

	Eligibility and Qualification Criteria				nce Requirements	Documentation	
No.	Subject Requirement	Requirement	Single		enture (existing or	Submission Requirements	
		Requirement		All Parties	Each Member	One Member	Submission Requirements
			Entity	Combined			
		total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last <b>three</b> years <b>Lot 3-</b> Minimum average annual supplier turnover of <b>Kenya Shillings Sixty Million</b> ( <b>KES 60,000,000</b> ), calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress and/or completed within the last <b>three</b> years					

	Eligibility a	nd Qualification Criteria		Compliance Requirements			Documentation
No.	Subject	Requirement	Single		enture (existing or	· · · · ·	Submission Requirements
				All Parties	Each Member	One Member	
			Entity	Combined			
4. Ez	sperience						
4.1	Similar	Lot 1 - Experience as Supplier,	Must meet	Must meet	N/A	N/A	Form EXP 4.1
	Experience	in at least (2) contracts within the	requireme	requirement <sup>3</sup>			
	-	last five (5) years, each with a	nt	-			
		value of at least Kenya shillings					
		One Hundred Million (KES					
		<b>100 million</b> ), that have been					
		successfully and substantially					
		completed and that are similar to					
		the proposed Goods and Related					
		Services. The similarity shall be					
		based on the physical size,					
		complexity, methods/technology					
		or other characteristics as					
		described in Section IV, Bidding					
		Forms.					
		Lot 2 - Experience as Supplier,					
		in at least $(2)$ contracts within the					
		last five (5) years, each with a					
		value of at least Kenya shillings					
		Seventeen Million (KES 17 million), that have been					
		successfully and substantially					
		completed and that are similar to					
		the proposed Goods and Related					
		the proposed Goods and Related			L		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In the case of JV, the value of contracts completed by its members shall not be aggregated to determine whether the requirement of the minimum value of a single contract has been met. Instead, each contract performed by each member shall satisfy the minimum value of a single contract as required for single entity. In determining whether the JV meets the requirement of total number of contracts, only the number of contracts completed by all members each of value equal or more than the minimum value required shall be aggregated.

	Eligibility a	nd Qualification Criteria			ce Requirements	Documentation	
No.	Subject	Requirement	Single	Joint Venture (existing or intended)			Submission Requirements
110.				All Parties	Each Member	One Member	Submission Requirements
			Entity	Combined			
		Services. The similarity shall be based on the physical size, complexity, methods/technology or other characteristics as					
		or other characteristics as described in Section IV, Bidding Forms.					
		Lot 3 - Experience as Supplier, in at least (2) contracts within the					
		last five (5) years, each with a value of at least Kenya shillings Thirty Million (KES 30					
		<b>million</b> ), that have been successfully and substantially completed and that are similar to					
		the proposed Goods and Related Services. The similarity shall be					
		based on the physical size, complexity, methods/technology					
		or other characteristics as described in Section IV, Bidding Forms.					
4.2	Specific Experience	Availability at the bid submission date in the Purchaser's Country of spare	Must meet requireme nt	Must meet requirement	N/A	N/A	Form EXP 4.1
		parts and after sales services facilities in operation for at least 12 months for the Goods offered in the Bid <sup>4</sup>					

 $<sup>^{4}</sup>$  An acceptable alternative to meet this requirement is the evidence by the Bidder of one successful experience in the past five (5) years of creating and operating for a period of time exceeding one year an after sales services facility in a foreign country.

3. Domestic Preference (ITB 33) Not applicable.

# **Section IV. Bidding Forms**

#### **Table of Forms**

Bid Submission Form
Form ELI-1.1: Bidder Information Form 42
Form ELI-1.2: Bidder's JV Information Form43
Form CON-2: Historical Contract Non-Performance, Pending Litigation and Litigation History
Form FIN-3.1: Financial Situation and Performance
Form FIN-3.2: Average Annual Turnover 48
Form EXP-4.1: Experience 49
Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Purchaser's Country, to be Imported 52
Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Purchaser's Country, Already Imported
Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured in the Purchaser's Country
Price and Completion Schedule - Related Services55
Form of Bid Security (Bank Guarantee) 56
Form of Bid-Securing Declaration57
Manufacturer's Authorization58

#### **Bid Submission Form**

Date:	
IPC No.:	
Invitation for Bid No.:	
Alternative No.:	

To: \_\_\_\_\_

We, the undersigned, declare that:

- (a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including Addenda issued in accordance with Instructions to Bidders (ITB 8) ;
- (b) We have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITB 4.2;
- (c) We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Purchaser based on execution of a Bid Securing Declaration in the Purchaser's country in accordance with ITB 4.4;
- (d) We offer to supply in conformity with the Bidding Documents and in accordance with the Delivery Schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements the following Goods:
- (e) The total price of our Bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (f) below is:
  - i) In case of only one lot, total price of the Bid
  - ii)
  - iii)
- The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are: (f)
  - i) The discounts offered are:
  - The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts ii) is shown below:\_\_\_\_\_
- (g) Our bid shall be valid for a period of \_\_\_\_\_\_ days from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline in accordance with the Bidding Documents, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- (h) If our bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with ITB 42 of the Bidding Documents;
- (i) We are not participating, as a Bidder, in more than one bid in this bidding process in accordance with ITB 4.2(e), other than alternative bids submitted in accordance with ITB 13;
- (i) We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;

- (k) We understand and accept that the Purchaser reserves the right to annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders; and
- (1) We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any type of fraud and corruption.

Name of the Bidder*	
Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder**_	
Title of the person signing the Bid	

Signature of the person named above\_\_\_\_\_

Date signed	day of
	uay 01

\*: In the case of the Bid submitted by joint venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder \*\*: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder to be attached with the Bid

# **Appendix to Bid Submission Form**

#### Statement of Integrity, Eligibility and Social and Environmental Responsibility

 Reference name of the bid or proposal:
 \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_(The "Contract")

 To:
 \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_(The "Contracting Authority")

- 1. We recognise and accept that *Agence Française de Développement* ("AFD") only finances projects of the Contracting Authority subject to its own conditions which are set out in the Financing Agreement which benefits directly or indirectly to the Contracting Authority. As a matter of consequence, no legal relationship exists between AFD and our company, our joint venture or our suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants. The Contracting Authority retains exclusive responsibility for the preparation and implementation of the procurement process and performance of the contract. The Contracting Authority means the Purchaser, the Employer, the Client, as the case may be, for the procurement of goods, works, plants, consulting services or non-consulting services.
- 2. We hereby certify that neither we nor any other member of our joint venture or any of our suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants are in any of the following situations:

2.1) Being bankrupt, wound up or ceasing our activities, having our activities administered by the courts, having entered into receivership, reorganisation or being in any analogous situation arising from any similar procedure;

2.2) Having been:

a. convicted, within the past five years by a court decision, which has the force of res judicata in the country where the Contract is implemented, of fraud, corruption or of any other offense committed during a procurement process or performance of a contract (in the event of such conviction, you may attach to this Statement of Integrity supporting information showing that this conviction is not relevant in the context of this Contract);

b. subject to an administrative sanction within the past five years by the European Union or by the competent authorities of the country where we are constituted, for fraud, corruption or for any other offense committed during a procurement process or performance of a contract (in the event of such sanction, you may attach to this Statement of Integrity supporting information showing that this sanction is not relevant in the context of this Contract);

c. convicted, within the past five years by a court decision, which has the force of *res judicata*, of fraud, corruption or of any other offense committed during the procurement process or performance of an AFD-financed contract;

2.3) Being listed for financial sanctions by the United Nations, the European Union and/or France for the purposes of fight-against-terrorist financing or threat to international peace and security;

2.4) Having been subject within the past five years to a contract termination fully settled against us for significant or persistent failure to comply with our contractual obligations during contract performance, unless this termination was challenged and dispute resolution is still pending or has not confirmed a full settlement against us;

2.5) Not having fulfilled our fiscal obligations regarding payments of taxes in accordance with the legal provisions of either the country where we are constituted or the Contracting Authority's country;

2.6) Being subject to an exclusion decision of the World Bank and being listed on the website <u>http://www.worldbank.org/debarr</u> (in the event of such exclusion, you may attach to this Statement of Integrity supporting information showing that this exclusion is not relevant in the context of this Contract);

2.7) Having created false documents or committed misrepresentation in documentation requested by the Contracting Authority as part of the procurement process of this Contract.

3. We hereby certify that neither we, nor any of the members of our joint venture or any of our suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or sub consultants are in any of the following situations of conflict of interest:

3.1) Being an affiliate controlled by the Contracting Authority or a shareholder controlling the Contracting Authority, unless the stemming conflict of interest has been brought to the attention of AFD and resolved to its satisfaction;

3.2) Having a business or family relationship with a Contracting Authority's staff involved in the procurement process or the supervision of the resulting Contract, unless the stemming conflict of interest has been brought to the attention of AFD and resolved to its satisfaction;

3.3) Being controlled by or controlling another bidder or consultant, or being under common control with another bidder or consultant, or receiving from or granting subsidies directly or indirectly to another bidder or consultant, having the same legal representative as another bidder or consultant, maintaining direct or indirect contacts with another bidder or consultant which allows us to have or give access to information contained in the respective applications, bids or proposals, influencing them or influencing decisions of the Contracting Authority;

3.4) Being engaged in a consulting services activity, which, by its nature, may be in conflict with the assignments that we would carry out for the Contracting Authority;

3.5) In the case of procurement of goods, works or plants:

- i. Having prepared or having been associated with a consultant who prepared specifications, drawings, calculations and other documentation to be used in the procurement process of this Contract;
- ii. Having been recruited (or being proposed to be recruited) ourselves or any of our affiliates, to carry out works supervision or inspection for this Contract;
- 4. If we are a state-owned entity, and to compete in a procurement process, we certify that we have legal and financial autonomy and that we operate under commercial laws and regulations.
- 5. We undertake to bring to the attention of the Contracting Authority, which will inform AFD, any change in situation with regard to points 2 to 4 here above.
- 6. In the context of the procurement process and performance of the corresponding contract:

6.1) We have not and we will not engage in any dishonest conduct (act or omission) deliberately indented to deceive others, to intentionally conceal items, to violate or vitiate someone's consent, to make them circumvent legal or regulatory requirements and/or to violate their internal rules in order to obtain illegitimate profit;

6.2) We have not and we will not engage in any dishonest conduct (act or omission) contrary to our legal or regulatory obligations or our internal rules in order to obtain illegitimate profit;

6.3) We have not promised, offered or given and we will not promise, offer or give, directly or indirectly to (i) any Person who holds a legislative, executive, administrative or judicial mandate within the State of the Contracting Authority regardless of whether that Person was nominated or elected, regardless of the permanent or temporary, paid or unpaid nature of the position and regardless of the hierarchical level the Person occupies, (ii) any other Person who performs a public function, including for a State institution or a State-owned company, or who provides a public service, or (iii) any other person defined as a Public Officer by the national laws of the Contracting Authority's country, an undue advantage of any kind, for himself or for another Person or entity, for such Public Officer to act or refrain from acting in his official capacity;

6.4) We have not promised, offered or given and we will not promise, offer or give, directly or indirectly to any Person who occupies an executive position in a private sector entity or works for such an entity, regardless of the nature of his/her capacity, any undue advantage of any kind, for himself or another Person or entity for such Person to perform or refrain from performing any act in breach of its legal, contractual or professional obligations;

6.5) We have not and we will not engage in any practice likely to influence the contract award process to the detriment of the Contracting Authority and, in particular, in any anticompetitive practice having for object or for effect to prevent, restrict or distort competition, namely by limiting access to the market or the free exercise of competition by other undertakings;

6.6) Neither we nor any of the members of our joint venture or any of our suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or sub consultants shall acquire or supply any equipment nor operate in any sectors under an embargo of the United Nations, the European Union or France;

6.7) We commit ourselves to comply with and ensure that all of our suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or sub consultants comply with international environmental and labour standards, consistent with laws and regulations applicable in the country of implementation of the Contract, including the fundamental conventions of the International Labour Organisation (ILO) and international environmental treaties. Moreover, we shall implement environmental and social risks mitigation measures when specified in the environmental and social commitment plan (ESCP) provided by the Contracting Authority.

7. We, as well as members of our joint venture and our suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or sub consultants authorise AFD to inspect accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process and performance of the contract and to have them audited by auditors appointed by AFD.

Name:	In the capacity of:	
-------	---------------------	--

Duly empowered to sign in the name and on behalf of<sup>5</sup>: \_\_\_\_\_

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_ Dated:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> In case of joint venture, insert the name of the joint venture. The person who will sign the application, bid or proposal on behalf of the applicant, bidder or consultant shall attach a power of attorney from the applicant, bidder or consultant.

### Form ELI-1.1: Bidder Information Form

	IPC No. and title:		
Page	of	pages	
Bidder's name			
In case of Joint Venture (JV), name of each member:			
Bidder's actual or intended country of constitution:			
[indicate country of Constitution]			
Bidder's actual or intended year of constitution:			
Bidder's legal address [in country of constitution]:			
Bidder's authorized representative information			
Name:			
Address:			
Telephone/Fax numbers:	-		
E-mail address:			
1. Attached are copies of original documents of			
□ Articles of Constitution (or equivalent documents above;	of association) of the l	egal entity named	
$\Box$ In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agree	ement, in accordance with	h ITB 4.1;	
□ In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, establishing:	in accordance with IT	B 4.3 documents	
a) Legal and financial autonomy;			
<ul><li>b) Operation under commercial law;</li><li>c) Establishing that the Bidder is not deperation</li></ul>	ndent agency of the Pure	chaser	
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board			
	<u> </u>	<b>I</b>	

#### Form ELI-1.2: Bidder's JV Information Form

(to be completed for each member of Bidder's JV)

	Date:		
	IPC	C No. and title:	
	Page	of	pages
Bidder's JV name:			
JV member's name:			
JV member's country of constitution:			
JV member's year of constitution:			
JV member's legal address in country of constitution:			
JV member's authorized representative information			
Name:			
Address:			
Telephone/Fax numbers:			
E-mail address:			
1. Attached are copies of original documents of			
□ Articles of Constitution (or equivalent docume	ents of assoc	tiation) of the legal er	ntity named above;
□ In case of a state-owned enterprise or institution	on, docume	ents establishing:	
a) Legal and financial autonomy;			
b) Operation in accordance with comm	ercial law; a	nd	
c) Absence of dependent status, in acco	ordance with	ITB 4.3.	
2. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Boar			wnership.

### Form CON-2: Historical Contract Non-Performance, Pending Litigation and Litigation History

(to be completed by the Bidder and by each member of the Bidder's JV)

	lder's Name: Date:	
JV Member's Nam	ne	
IPC No. and title:		
Page	of	pages

Non-Performed Contracts in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

□ Contract non-performance did not occur since 1st January *[insert current year number less 5]* specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, subclause 2.1.

□ Contract(s) not performed since 1st January *[insert current year number less 5]* specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, subclause 2.1

Year	Non- performed portion of contract	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount (current value, currency, exchange rate and US\$ equivalent)
[insert [insert amount year] and percentage		Contract Identification: [indicate complete contract name/ number, and any other identification]	[insert amount]
		Name of Purchaser: [insert full name]	
		Address of Purchaser: [insert street/city/country]	
		Reason(s) for non-performance: [indicate main reason(s)]	

Pending Litigation, in accordance with Section III, Qualification Criteria and Requirements

□ No pending litigation in accordance with Section III, Qualification Criteria and Requirements, subclause 2.3.

Pending litigation in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, subclause 2.3 as indicated below.

Year of dispute	Amount in dispute (currency)	Contract Identification	Total Contract Amount (currency), US\$ Equivalent (exchange rate)
		Contract Identification:	

### Form FIN-3.1: Financial Situation and Performance

Bidd	ler's Name:	
D	ate:	
JV Member's Name		
IPC No. and title:		
Page	of	pages

#### 1. Financial data

Type of Financial information in	Historic information for previousye			Historic information for previous		
(currency)	(amount in currency, currency, exchange rate*, US\$ equivalent)					
	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year4	Year 5	
Statement of Financial Position	(Information	from Balanc	ce Sheet)			
Total Assets (TA)						
Total Liabilities (TL)						
Total Equity/Net Worth (NW)						
Current Assets (CA)						
Current Liabilities (CL)						
Working Capital (WC)						
	Information from Income Statement					
Total Revenue (TR)						
Profits Before Taxes (PBT)						
Cash Flow Information					1	
Cash Flow from Operating Activities						

\*Refer to ITB 15 for the exchange rate

#### 2. Financial documents

The Bidder and its parties shall provide copies of financial statements for \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_years pursuant Section III, Evaluation and Qualifications Criteria, Sub-factor 3.1. The financial statements shall:

- (a) Reflect the financial situation of the Bidder or in case of JV member, and not an affiliated entity (such as parent company or group member);
- (b) Be independently audited or certified in accordance with local legislation;
- (c) Be complete, including all notes to the financial statements;
- (d) Correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited.
- $\Box$  Attached are copies of financial statements<sup>6</sup> for the \_\_\_\_\_ years required above and complying with the requirements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> If the most recent set of financial statements is for a period earlier than 12 months from the date of bid, the reason for this should be justified.

## Form FIN-3.2: Average Annual Turnover

Bid	lder's Name:	
	Date:	
JV Member's Nam	ie	
IPC No. and title:		
Page	of	pages

		Annual turnover data					
Year	Amount	Exchange rate	US\$ equivalent				
	Currency						
[indicate [insert amount and indicate year] currency]							
Average Annual Turnover *							

\* See Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 3.2.

## Form EXP-4.1: Experience

Bidder's Legal Name:		Date:		
IV Member's Legal Name:		IPC No.: _		
		Page	of _	pages
Similar Contract No/insert specific number] of [total number of contracts] required		Informa	tion	
Contract Identification				
Award date      Completion date				
Role in Contract				
Total contract amount				US\$ equivalent
If member in a JV, specify participation in total contract amount	%	US\$ equiva	alent	
Purchaser's Name:				
Address:        Telephone/fax number:        E-mail:				

#### Form EXP – 4.1 (cont.) Experience (cont.)

Bidder's Legal Name:	Page	of	pages
JV Member's Legal Name:			

Similar Contract No [insert specific number] of [total number of contracts] required	Information
Description of the similarity in accordance with Sub-Factor 4.1 or 4.2 of Section III:	
Amount	
Physical size	
Complexity	
Methods/Technology	
Other Characteristics	

## **Price Schedule Forms**

The Bidder shall fill in these Price Schedule Forms in accordance with the instructions indicated. The list of line items in column 1 of the **Price Schedules** shall coincide with the List of Goods and Related Services specified by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Requirements.

#### Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Purchaser's Country, to be Imported

(Group C bids, goods to be imported) Currencies in accordance with ITB Sub- Clause 15							Date: IPC No:  Alternative No: of
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Line Item N°	Description of Goods	Country of Origin	Delivery Date at named place of destination	Quantity and physical unit	Unit price CIP <b>Athi Water Plaza</b> in accordance with ITB 14.8(b)(i)	Sales and other taxes paid or payable per item if Contract is awarded, in accordance with ITB 14.8(b)(ii)	Total Price per Line item <sup>7</sup> (Col. 5x6)
[insert number of the item]	[insert name of good]	[insert country of origin of the Good]	[insert quoted Delivery Date]	[insert number of units to be supplied and name of the physical unit]	[insert unit price CIP per unit]	[insert sales and other taxes paid or payable per item if Contract is awarded]	[insert total price of the line item]
<u> </u>						Total Price	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The costs to include all expenses including delivery expense, duty or/& tax up to the Athi Water Plaza.

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [Insert Date]

### Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured Outside the Purchaser's Country, Already Imported

		/e No:									
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9			
Line Item N°	Description of Goods	Country of Origin	Delivery Date at named place of destination	Quantity and physical unit	CIP Unit price excluding Custom Duties and Import Taxes paid, in accordance with ITB 14.8(c)(i)	Custom Duties and Import Taxes paid per unit in accordance with ITB 14.8(c)(ii), [to be supported by documents]	Sales and other taxes paid or payable per item if Contract is awarded, in accordance with ITB 14.8(c)(iii)	Total Price per line item (Col. 5x6)			
[insert number of the item]	[insert name of Goods]	[insert country of origin of the Good]	[insert quoted Delivery Date]	[insert number of units to be supplied and name of the physical unit]	[insert unit price per unit]	[insert custom duties and taxes paid per unit]	[insert sales and other taxes payable per item if Contract is awarded]	[insert total price per line item]			

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [insert date]

#### Price Schedule: Goods Manufactured in the Purchaser's Country

Purchaser's Country (Group A and B bids) Currencies in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 15							Date: IPC No: Alternative No: Page N° of
1	2	3	4	5	6*	7	8
Line Item N°	Description of Goods	Delivery Date at named place of destination	Quantity and physical unit	Unit price CIP	Cost of local labor, raw materials, transportation, insurance and components with origin in the Purchaser's Country % of Col. 5	Sales and other taxes payable per line item if Contract is awarded, in accordance with ITB 14.8(a)(ii)	Total Price per line item (Col. 4 x 5)
[insert number of the item]	[insert name of Good]	[insert quoted Delivery Date]	[insert number of units to be supplied and name of the physical unit]	[insert CIP unit price]	[Insert cost of local labor, raw material, transportation, insurance and components from within the Purchase's country as a % of the CIP price per line item]	[insert sales and other taxes payable per line item if Contract is awarded]	[insert total price per item]
						Total Price	

#### • Only in case of Domestic Preference applies

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [insert date]

		Currencies in	n accordance v 15	with ITB Clause			te: C No: ternative No: ge N° of
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Service N°	Description of Services	Country of Origin	Delivery Date at named place of destination	Quantity and physical unit	Unit Price net of duties and applicable taxes, in accordance with ITB 14.8 (d) (i)	Duties and other taxes payable per line item if Contract is awarded, in accordance with ITB 14.8(d)(ii)	Total Price per Service net of duties and taxes (Col.5 x 6)
[insert number of the Service]	[insert name of Services]	[insert country of origin of the Services]	[insert delivery date at named place of destination]	[insert number of units to be supplied and name of the physical unit]	[insert unit price per item]	[insert duties and other taxes payable per line item if Contract is awarded]	[insert total price per item]
				Total Bid Price			

## **Price and Completion Schedule - Related Services**

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [insert date]

#### Form of Bid Security (Unconditional Bank Guarantee)

[The bank shall fill in this Bank Guarantee Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

Beneficiary:		
Invitation for Bids No:		

BID GUARANTEE No.: \_\_\_\_\_

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

Guarantor: \_\_\_\_\_

We have been informed that \_\_\_\_\_\_ (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has submitted or will submit to the Beneficiary its bid (hereinafter called "the Bid") for the execution of \_\_\_\_\_\_ under Invitation for Bids No. \_\_\_\_\_\_ ("the IFB").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the Beneficiary's conditions, bids must be supported by a bid guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we, as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of \_\_\_\_\_\_ (\_\_\_\_\_) upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's first demand, supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that either the Applicant:

- (a) Has withdrawn its Bid during the period of bid validity set forth in the Applicant's Bid Submission Form ("the Bid Validity Period"), or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant; or
- (b) Having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Beneficiary during the Bid Validity Period or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant, (i) has failed to execute the contract agreement, or (ii) has failed to furnish the performance security, in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders ("ITB") of the Beneficiary's bidding document.

This guarantee will expire: (a) if the Applicant is the successful bidder, upon our receipt of copies of the contract agreement signed by the Applicant and the performance security issued to the Beneficiary in relation to such contract agreement; or (b) if the Applicant is not the successful bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of a copy of the Beneficiary's notification to the Applicant of the results of the bidding process; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the end of the Bid Validity Period.

Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office indicated above on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758.

\_\_\_\_\_[signature(s)]

#### Form of Bid-Securing Declaration

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

Date: [date (as day, month and year)] Bid No.: [number of bidding process] Alternative No.: [identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

To: [complete name of Purchaser]

We, the undersigned, declare that:

We understand that, according to your conditions, bids must be supported by a Bid-Securing Declaration.

We accept that we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for bidding in any contract with the Purchaser for the period of time of *[number of months or years]* starting on *[date]*, if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the bid conditions, because we:

- (a) Have withdrawn our Bid during the period of bid validity specified in the Form of Bid, or any extension thereto provided by us; or
- (b) Having been notified of the acceptance of our Bid by the Purchaser during the period of bid validity or any extension thereto accepted by us, (i) fail or refuse to execute the Contract; or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security, if required in accordance with the ITB.

We understand this Bid Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of your notification to us of the name of the successful Bidder; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiration of our Bid.

Name of the Bidder\*\_\_\_\_\_

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder\*\*

Title of the person signing the Bid

Signature of the person named above

Date signed \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_

\*: In the case of the Bid submitted by joint venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Bidder

\*\*: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder attached to the Bid

[Note: In case of a Joint Venture, the Bid-Securing Declaration must be in the name of all members of the Joint Venture that submits the bid.]

### **Manufacturer's Authorization**

[The Bidder shall require the Manufacturer to fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated. This letter of authorization should be on the letterhead of the Manufacturer and should be signed by a person with the proper authority to sign documents that are binding on the Manufacturer. The Bidder shall include it in its bid, if so indicated in the **BDS**.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid Submission] IPC No.: [insert number of bidding process] Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

#### WHEREAS

We [insert complete name of Manufacturer], who are official manufacturers of [insert type of goods manufactured], having factories at [insert full address of Manufacturer's factories], do hereby authorize [insert complete name of Bidder] to submit a bid the purpose of which is to provide the following Goods, manufactured by us:

[insert name and or brief description of the Goods],

and to subsequently negotiate and sign the Contract.

We hereby extend our full guarantee and warranty in accordance with Clause 28 of the General Conditions of Contract, with respect to the Goods offered by the above firm.

Signed: [insert signature(s) of authorized representative(s) of the Manufacturer]

Name: [insert complete name(s) of authorized representative(s) of the Manufacturer]

Title: [insert title]

Dated on \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_ [insert date of signing]

# Section V. Eligibility Criteria

#### **Eligibility in AFD-Financed Procurement**

- Financing allocated by the AFD to a Contracting Authority has been entirely untied since 1<sup>st</sup> January 2002. To the exception of any equipment or any sector which is subject to an embargo by the United Nations, the European Union or France, all goods, works, plants, consulting services and non-consulting services are eligible for the AFD financing regardless of the country of origin of the supplier, contractor, subcontractor, consultant or subconsultant inputs or resources used in the implementation processes. The Contracting Authority means the Purchaser, the Employer, the Client, as the case may be, for the procurement of goods, works, plants, consulting services or nonconsulting services.
- 2. Natural or legal persons (including all members of a joint venture or any of their suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants) shall not be awarded an AFD-financed contract if, on the date of submission of an application, a bid or a proposal, or on the date of award of a contract, they:

2.1) Are bankrupt or being wound up or ceasing their activities, are having their activities administered by the courts, have entered into receivership, or are in any analogous situation arising from a similar procedure;

2.2) Have been:a. convicted, within the past five years by a court decision, which has the force of *res judicata* in the country where the contract is implemented, of fraud, corruption or of any other offense committed during a procurement process or performance of a contract, unless they provide supporting information together with their Statement of Integrity (Form available as Appendix to the Application, Bid or Proposal Submission Form) which shows that this conviction is not relevant in the context of this contract;

b. subject to an administrative sanction within the past five years by the European Union or by the competent authorities of the country where they are constituted, for fraud, corruption or for any other offense committed during a procurement process or performance of a contract, unless they provide supporting information together with their Statement of Integrity (Form available as Appendix to the Application, Bid or Proposal Submission Form) which shows that this sanction is not relevant in the context of this contract;

c. convicted, within the past five years by a court decision, which has the force of *res judicata*, of fraud, corruption or of any other offense committed during the procurement process or performance of an AFD-financed contract;

2.3) Are listed for financial sanctions by the United Nations, the European Union and/or France for the purposes of fight-against-terrorist financing or threat to international peace and security;

2.4) Have been subject within the past five years to a contract termination fully settled against them for significant or persistent failure to comply with their contractual obligations during contract performance, unless this termination was challenged and dispute resolution is still pending or has not confirmed a full settlement against them;

2.5) Have not fulfilled their fiscal obligations regarding payments of taxes in accordance with the legal provisions of either the country where they are constituted or the Contracting Authority's country;

2.6) Are subject to an exclusion decision of the World Bank and are listed on the website <u>http://www.worldbank.org/debarr</u>, unless they provide supporting information together with their Statement of Integrity (Form available as Appendix to the Application, Bid or Proposal Submission Form) which shows that this exclusion is not relevant in the context of this contract;

2.7) Have created false documents or committed misrepresentation in documentation requested by the Contracting Authority as part of the procurement process of this Contract.

3. State-owned entities may compete only if they can establish that they (i) are legally and financially autonomous, and (ii) operate under commercial law. To be eligible, a state-owned entity shall establish to the AFD's satisfaction, through all relevant documents, including its Charter and other information the AFD may request, that it: (i) is a legal entity separate from their state (ii) does not currently receive substantial subsidies or budget support; (iii) operates like any commercial enterprise, and, inter alia, is not obliged to pass on its surplus to their state, can acquire rights and liabilities, borrow funds and be liable for repayment of its debts, and can be declared bankrupt.

# Section VI. AFD Policy - Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices– Social and Environmental Responsibility

#### 1. <u>Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices</u>

The Contracting Authority and the suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants must observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process and performance of the contract. The Contracting Authority means the Purchaser, the Employer, the Client, as the case may be, for the procurement of goods, works, plants, consulting services or non-consulting services.

By signing the Statement of Integrity the suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants declare that (i) "it did not engage in any practice likely to influence the contract award process to the Contracting Authority's detriment, and that it did not and will not get involved in any anti-competitive practice", and that (ii) "the procurement process and the performance of the contract did not and shall not give rise to any act of corruption or fraud".

Moreover, the AFD requires including in the Procurement Documents and AFD-financed contracts a provision requiring that suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants will permit the AFD to inspect their accounts and records relating to the procurement process and performance of the AFD-financed contract, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the AFD.

The AFD reserves the right to take any action it deems appropriate to check that these ethics rules are observed and reserves, in particular, the rights to:

- (a) Reject a proposal for a contract award if it is established that during the selection process the bidder or consultant that is recommended for the award has been convicted of corruption, directly or by means of an agent, or has engaged in fraud or anti-competitive practices in view of being awarded the Contract;
- (b) Declare misprocurement when it is established that, at any time, the Contracting Authority, the suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants their representatives have engaged in acts of corruption, fraud or anti-competitive practices during the procurement process or performance of the contract without the Contracting Authority having taken appropriate action in due time satisfactory to the AFD to remedy the situation, including by failing to inform the AFD at the time they knew of such practices.

The AFD defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:

- (a) Corruption of a Public Officer means:
  - (i) The act of promising, offering or giving to a Public Officer, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such Public Officer to act or refrain from acting in his official capacity; or
  - (ii) The act by which a Public Officer solicits or accepts, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such Public Officer to act or refrain from acting in his official capacity.

- (b) A Public Officer shall be construed as meaning:
  - (i) Any person who holds a legislative, executive, administrative or judicial mandate (within the country of the Contracting Authority) regardless of whether that person was nominated or elected, regardless of the permanent or temporary, paid or unpaid nature of the position and regardless of the hierarchical level the person occupies;
  - (ii) Any other person who performs a public function, including for a State institution or a Stateowned company, or who provides a public service;
  - (iii) Any other person defined as a Public Officer by the national laws of the country of the Contracting Authority.
- (c) Corruption of a private person means:
  - (i) The act of promising, offering or giving to any person other than a Public Officer, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such person to perform or refrain from performing any act in breach of its legal, contractual or professional obligations; or
  - (ii) The act by which any person other than a Public Officer solicits or accepts, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such person to perform or refrain from performing any act in breach of its legal, contractual or professional obligations;
- (d) Fraud means any dishonest conduct (act or omission), whether or not it constitutes a criminal offence, deliberately intended to deceive others, to intentionally conceal items, to violate or vitiate consent, to circumvent legal or regulatory requirements and/or to violate internal rules in order to obtain illegitimate profit.
- (e) Anti-competitive practices mean:
  - (i) Any concerted or implied practices which have as their object or effect the prevention, restriction or distortion of competition within a marketplace, especially where they (i) limit access to the marketplace or free exercise of competition by other undertakings, (ii) prevent free, competition-driven price determination by artificially causing price increases or decreases, (iii) restrict or control production, markets, investments or technical progress; or (iv) divide up market shares or sources of supply;
  - (ii) Any abuse by one undertaking or a group of undertakings which hold a dominant position on an internal market or on a substantial part of it;
  - (iii) Any practice whereby prices are quoted or set unreasonably low, the object of which is to eliminate an undertaking or any of its products from a market or to prevent it from entering the market.

#### 2. Social and Environmental Responsibility

In order to promote sustainable development, the AFD seeks to ensure that internationally recognised environmental and social standards are complied with. Candidates for AFD-financed contracts shall consequently undertake in the Statement of Integrity to:

(i) Comply with and ensure that all their subcontractors or subconsultants comply with international environmental and labour standards, consistent with applicable law and

regulations in the country of implementation of the contract, including the fundamental conventions of the International Labour Organisation (ILO) and international environmental treaties;

(ii) Implement environmental and social risks mitigation measures when specified in the environmental and social management plan (ESMP) provided by the Contracting Authority.

# **PART 2 – Supply Requirements**

# **Section VII. Schedule of Requirements**

#### Contents

List of Goods and Delivery Schedule			
2. List of Related Services and Completion Schedule	69		
3. Technical Specifications			
4. Drawings			
5. Inspections and Tests			

#### 1. List of Goods and Delivery Schedule

### Lot 1 - Design, Manufacture, Testing, Supply, Delivery, Installation and Commissioning of 2 No. Water Leak Detection Van

Line	Description of Goods	Quantity	Physical	Named place of	Delivery (as per Incoterms) Da		ms) Date
Item N°			unit	Destination as specified in BDS	Earliest Delivery Date at named place of destination	Latest Delivery Date at named place of destination	Bidder's offered Delivery date at named place of destination [ <i>to be</i> <i>provided by the</i> <i>bidder</i> ]
(a)	Leak Detection Van	2	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months	
(b)	Acoustic Leak	2	Set	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months	
	Detection and Leak						
	Location Equipment						
(c)	Dewatering Pump	2	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months	
(d)	Generator	2	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months	
(e)	Plumbing Tools	2	Set	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months	
(f)	Electrical Tools	2	Set	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months	
(g)	Safety PPEs	2	Set	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months	

## Lot 2 - Supply and Delivery of Non-Revenue Water Management Tools

Line Item N°	Description of Goods	~ ~ ~	Physical	Named place of Destination as specified in BDS	Delivery (as per Incoterms) Date			
			unit		Earliest Delivery Date at named place of destination	Latest Delivery Date at named place of destination	Bidder's offered Delivery date at named place of destination [to be provided by the bidder]	
(a)	Geophysical Investigation System (GPR)	1	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
(b)	Rechargeable Battery- Operated Portable Water Meter Testing Kit	20	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
(c)	Tamper Proof Water Meter Seals	50,000	Qty	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
	Tamper Proof Meter Seals Wire	15,000	m	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
(d)	Laptops	10Nr	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
(e)	DSLR Camera	1	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
(f)	Software	Lot	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
(g)	Executive bookshelf with upper glass door	6	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
(h)	Heavy Duty Multifunctional Colour Printer	5	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		

## Lot 3 - Supply and Delivery of Operational Vehicles

Description of Goods	Quantity	Physi cal unit	Named place of Destination as specified in BDS	Delivery (as per Incoterms) Date			
				Earliest Delivery Date at named place of destination	Latest Delivery Date at named place of destination	Bidder's offered Delivery date at named place of destination [to be provided by the bidder]	
Heavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x4	1	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
4x4 Single Cabin with Passenger Van Body.	1	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
Motor Cycles Trail 100 - 130cc	20	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
7-8 Ton Capacity Truck with high Sided Superstructure Body with Canvas Cover	1	Unit	Athi Water Plaza	6 Months	9 Months		
	Heavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x4 4x4 Single Cabin with Passenger Van Body. Motor Cycles Trail 100 - 130cc 7-8 Ton Capacity Truck with high Sided Superstructure Body	Heavy Duty, Utility1Passenger Vehicle, 4x414x4 Single Cabin with1Passenger Van Body.20Motor Cycles Trail 10020- 130cc7-8 Ton Capacity7-8 Ton Capacity1Truck with high SidedSuperstructure Body	Cal unitHeavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x41Heavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x414x4 Single Cabin with Passenger Van Body.1Motor Cycles Trail 100 - 130cc207-8 Ton Capacity Truck with high Sided Superstructure Body1	cal unitDestination as specified in BDSHeavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x41UnitHeavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x41UnitAthi Water Plaza4x4 Single Cabin with Passenger Van Body.1UnitMotor Cycles Trail 100 - 130cc20Unit7-8 Ton Capacity Truck with high Sided Superstructure Body1Unit	cal unitDestination as specified in BDSEarliest Delivery Date at named place of destinationHeavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x41Unit UnitAthi Water Plaza6 Months4x4 Single Cabin with Passenger Van Body.1Unit UnitAthi Water Plaza6 MonthsMotor Cycles Trail 100 - 130cc20Unit UnitAthi Water Plaza6 Months7-8 Ton Capacity Truck with high Sided Superstructure Body1Unit UnitAthi Water Plaza6 Months	cal unitDestination as specified in BDSEarliest Delivery Date at named place of destinationLatest Delivery Date at named place of destinationHeavy Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x41UnitAthi Water Plaza6 Months9 Months4x4 Single Cabin with Passenger Van Body.1UnitAthi Water Plaza6 Months9 MonthsMotor Cycles Trail 100 - 130cc20UnitAthi Water Plaza6 Months9 Months7-8 Ton Capacity Truck with high Sided Superstructure Body1UnitAthi Water Plaza6 Months9 Months	

Service	Description of Service	Quantity <sup>1</sup>	Physical Unit	Place where Services shall be performed	Final Completion Date(s) of Services
1	Servicing and Maintenance Minimum 40,000km Free Service or 12 months whichever comes first	All Vehicles	km	supplier's/ manufacturer's location	
2	Branding The supplier will be required to brand the vehicles with logos and colors that will be provided	All Vehicles	Nr.	supplier's/ manufacturer's location	

## 2. List of Related Services and Completion Schedule

3	TrainingTraining on Servicing and Maintenance of all vehiclesTraining on the Leak Detection Van and Operating the Leak Detection Equipment supplied in the vanTraining of 10 No. Persons on use of the Geophysical Investigation System (GPR)Training of 10 No. Persons on use of Rechargeable Battery-Operated Portable Water Meter Testing Kit	10 Nr personnel for a minimum of 2 weeks	Lot	Purchaser to provide the venue and logistics, supplier to provide the trainers. Duration of training, minimum 2 weeks	
	<u>Tests</u> Factory Acceptance Testing for Leak Detection Van for 7No. staff at Bidder's Cost	7 No. Personnel	Lot	supplier's/ manufacturer's location	

1. If applicable

# **Technical Specifications**

# Lot 1 - Design, Manufacture, Testing, Supply, Delivery, Installation and Commissioning of 2 No. Water Leak Detection Van

#### 1. Brief

Nairobi City Water and Sewerage Company (NCWSC) in its bid to reduce its Non-Revenue Water intends to procure a Leak Detection Vehicle. This multifunctional vehicle will comprise an enclosed Van for both off road and on road. The van shall be equipped with leak detection equipment, an office setup working area complete with desk and chair and a storage area for leak detection equipment, tools and fittings.

The Van, all equipment and tools shall be supplied new, unused and of the latest design. Relevant original descriptive literature of all Goods offered showing conformity to the technical specifications must be provided with the bid. Literature downloaded from the Internet shall not be accepted.

These specifications describe the basic requirements for goods. Tenderers are requested to submit with their offers the detailed specifications, drawings, catalogues, etc. for the products they intend to supply.

All the dimensions and capacities of the equipment to be supplied shall not be less than those required in these specifications. Deviations from the basic requirements, if any, shall be explained in detail in writing with the offer, with supporting data such as calculation sheets, etc. The procuring entity reserves the right to reject the products, if such deviations shall be found critical to the use and operation of the products.

The bidders are requested to present information along with their offers as follows: -

- a. Information on proper representative and/or local workshop/dealership for back-up service/repair and maintenance etc, including their names and addresses.
- b. Detailed specifications and brochures of all leak detection equipment and tools supplied in the vehicle.
- c. Detailed specifications, engine capacity and brochures of the van and installations therein.
- d. Quote for service parts for each unit of equipment.
- e. Manufacturer's Authorization
- f. One Year Warranty

g. Make, type, model, country of origin, dimensions and capacity of the van and all water leak detection equipment therein.

#### 1.2 Scope

- The scope covers complete design, supply and delivery of the comprehensive water leak detection van (2No) with all stated equipment that shall be used for pinpointing of underground water leaks, flow metering, leak detection, pipes locating, leak locating, leak sizing, noise logging, pre-location, route location, pin-pointing leaks of different pipes types and sizes. The set shall be suitable to carrying out leak detection on NCWSC pipelines. The pipelines are laid underground, above ground or partly under and partly above ground.
- This specification is intended to cover the design, manufacture, testing, at manufacturer's works, supply, delivery, installation and commissioning of water detection van complete with all equipment, materials and accessories.
- It is not the intent to specify completely herein all details of the design and construction of the van and equipment therein. However, the equipment shall conform in all respects to high standards of commercial operation up to the Bidder's guarantee in a manner acceptable to the Purchaser or its representatives, who will interpret the meanings of drawings and specifications and shall have the power to reject any work or material which in his judgment is not in accordance with the specifications. The offered van and equipment shall be complete with all components necessary for effective and trouble-free operation along with associated equipment, interlocks, protection schemes etc. Such components shall be deemed to be within the scope of supply, irrespective of whether those are specifically brought out in these specifications and/or the commercial order or not.
- The leak detection van shall consist of the following major components parts:
  - a. The Van with Leak detection Van furnishing
  - b. Tracing and pin-pointing equipment.
  - c. Ultrasonic flow meters.

- d. Acoustic Leak detection and location equipment.
- e. Pipeline locator with Bluetooth and GSM.
- f. Laptop.
- g. Electrical and plumbing tool set.
- h. Power Supply (Generator).
- i. Water pump
- j. Safety and PPEs
- k. Documentation set.
- l. Accessories.
- The set shall be capable to identify and locate leaks for all types of pipelines including G.I pipes, PVC pipes, uPVC pipes, HDPE pipes, and asbestos cement pipes, using a single or combination of units/equipment in the set.
- The supplier shall specifically mention the use of each individual unit/equipment being offered for what particular type of leaks and range. The various units being offered by the manufacturer as a comprehensive multifunctional set shall be fully compatible with each other, wherever required.
- Compliance to Technical specification form must be filled in and submitted along with the offer.
- All measuring equipment shall have a valid calibration status prior to delivery.
- The manufacturer/supplier shall assure the purchaser that all equipment in the Van are suited for the use they are intended for and that their storage and transporting in the Van will not in any way affect the equipment.

#### **1.3** General Description

The multifunctional Van shall be for both off road and on road. The van shall be equipped with leak detection equipment, an office setup working area complete with desk and chair and a storage area for leak detection equipment, tools and fittings. Among the activities proposed to be done with the van are;

- Locating and exposing the exact location of hidden underground water leakages.
- Detecting and identifying the damage locations without digging or trenching.
- Determining the pipeline route of a water supply network;
- Checking up valves and gates for the presence of leakages;
- measuring the water flow in a section of the pipeline;
- Pinpointing the place of water leakages;
- Processing and Storing data for graphing, processing and analysis.

## 2.0 Technical Responsiveness Checklist

#### Notes to the Technical Responsiveness Checklist

- a) Bidders are required to duly fill in the tables for all specifications in the "Bidder's Compliance Statements" column to respond, irrespective of any attachments included.
   Failure to conform to this condition will render the bid being treated as non-responsive
- **b**) Bidders are required to fill the table below or use its format to respond.
- c) Bidders MUST provide substantive responses FOR ALL FEATURES irrespective of any attached technical documents. Use of YES, NO, TICK, BLANK/EMPTY SPACES, COMPLIANT ETC will be considered non-responsive.

#### Bidders must indicate a Response to all the below Requirements:

Leak Detection Van				
Item	Bidder's Offer			
Make				
Model				
Country Of Origin				

Item	Specifications		Requirement	Bidder's Compliance Statement
			1	
	Total Approximately	2278		
Kerb Weights	Payload (Kg.) @ G.V.W. 3.5 T	1222	Mandatory	
	Wheelbase	H2		
Dimensions (mm)	Max Length	<u>≥</u> 6087mm	Mandatory	
	Overall Height	<u>&gt;</u> 2660mm		

Item	Specifications		Requirement	Bidder's Compliance Statement
	Ground Clearance	>180mm		
	Internal Length	Approx 3540mm		
	Internal Width	Approx 1740mm		
Cargo Area	Internal Height	Approx 1900mm	Mandatory	
	Capacity M3	<u>≥</u> 12		
	Front	225/65r16		
Tire Dimensions	Rear	225/65r16	Mandatory	
	Load Index	112/110		
	Total Displacement	Approx 3000 Cc		
	Bore X Stroke	95.8 Mm X 104 Mm		
Engine	Maximum Power	107 Kw (146 Hp) At 3500 Rpm	Mandatory	
	Emission Level	Euro3 / Euro4		
	Cooling Fan	Electromagnetic		

Item	Specifications		Requirement	Bidder's Compliance Statement
	Front	Quad-Leaf Double Wishbone with Transversal Leaf.		
		Independent Wheels.		
Asr9 Suspension:		Anti-Roll Bar	Mandatory	
	Rear	Reinforced Suspension Rigid, Bevel and Crown, Single Reduction		
		Anti-Roll Bar Is Standard		
	Shock Absorbers:	Front And Rear Heavy Duty Hydraulic Telescopic.		
Frame:	C Section Steel Members and T Members (Fe 42 150x56)		Mandatory	
	Anti-Corrosion Process Wir Cataphoretic Dipping & Galvanized Box Sections.	pping &		
	R.H.D Hydrauli	c Assisted,	Mandatory	
Steering:	Steering Wheel Diameter 380mm, Lock.			
Electrical System:	Can Bus Digital Line.	Communication	Mandatory	
			]	

Item	Specifications	Requirement	Bidder's Compliance Statement
	Battery: 12v - 110ah	-	
	Alternator: 140a		
	Rear Cab Wall Trimmed	-	
	A Thermic Windshield	-	
	Electric Cab Side Windows	-	
	Daytime Light	-	
	Fix 2 Seat Bench +2 Points Safety Belts + Drawer	Mandatory	
	Floor In checkered Metal Sheet		
Cab:	Central Locking with Remote Control		
	Driver Seat 3 Way Adjustable, Wrap Around Back Support Upholstered in Heavy Duty Cloth & Headrest.		
	Fabric Seat Trim		
	Van Compartment Sliding Door Left Side		
	Rear Doors Without Windows	-	
	Bluetooth Radio +Cd+Mp3+Usb+ Steering Wheel Control, Open Storage. +Usb		
	Pressed Steel Unitary Construction Body Mounted on Rubber Bushes.		
	Anti-Corrosion Protection for All Body Construction & Boxed Areas Galvanized In Zinc &/Or		

Item	Specifications	Requirement	Bidder's Compliance Statement
	Cataphoresis With Large Use Of		
	Galvanized Panels.		
	Protective Anti-Corrosion		
	Undercoating Material For All		
	Body Cabin Area.		
	Adjustable Sun Visor.		
	Safety Belts All Seats.		
	Spare Wheel Inside Van		
	Compartment		
	70 Lts Shaped Fuel Tank with		
	Fuel Filler on Cab Pillar With		
Other Equipment:	Key Lock	Mandatory	
	Right Hand Exhaust Pipe		
	Fuel Filter On Lh Cab Pillar		
	Vin Code with Check Digit	]	
	Noise Reduction Ce 92/97	]	
	Vehicle to be registered by		
	Registrar of Motor Vehicles.		

# 2.2 Acoustic Leak Detection and Location Equipment

Ite	em	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
1.	Wireless Digital	Digital wireless connection to		
	<b>Receiver:</b>	microphones – No noise from wind on		
		wire or other obstruction		
		Digital wireless headphones- no wire to		
		get tangled in		
		One wireless handle connects to all		
		ground mics and valve bashing mic		
		with quick release coupling		
		Professional set to consist of:		
		A central digital receiving unit. Colour		
		touch screen Display		
		Digital Wireless headphones		
		(rechargeable) – no wires between		
		receiver and headphones		
		Mains charger		
		12V car charge		
		Carry case with internal charging leads.		
		All components can be charged at the		

Ite	em	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
		same time inside the case. Case		
		dimensions approx.: 82 x 47 x 22 cm		
		Vario Carry strap (neck and waist).		
		Wireless Handle – Common handle.		
		Attaches to different mics by quick		
		release coupling. Transmits noise		
		digitally to receiver		
		Touch mic with 350mm tip- for use as		
		a "valve bashing stick" to listen for		
		leaks on valves and pipe fittings. Used		
		to Pre-locate leaks		
		600mm extension rod to listen to deeper valves.		
		Ground mic - wind protected for use on		
		smooth surfaces such as tarmac and		
		concrete		
		Ground mic - with integrated tripod for		
		use on rough or uneven ground.		
		Includes spike and spanner.		
2.	Wireless Digital	Useful in locating leaks indoors in		
	Receiver Optional	smaller tighter spaces.		
	Indoor MIC.	Connects to the receiver by a push in		
		connector		
		1.3m long connection wire. Has M10		
		female to attach listening sticks and		
		tripod		
		M10 EM20 Magnet to attach mic to		
		ferrous items –hydrants etc.		
		M10 tripod to use on floor/ground		
		Use the 350mm listening tip supplied		
		with the mic in set above to listen on		
		pipe		
		Rubber protection shroud for the		
		microphone		
3.	<b>Professional Portable</b>	Professional Portable correlator with		
1	Correlator	GNSS and combined ground		
		microphone		
1		2 radio transmitters		
		Two microphones- with 2.8m leads and		
		rubber shrouds for protection or any		
		other quality equivalent approved.		

Item	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
	Sound insulation wireless digital		
	headphones		
	Various Carry strap (neck and waist).		
	Mains Charger 220V/50Hz		
	12V car/van cigar lighter charging lead		
	Hard protective carrying case- all		
	components can be charged whilst		
	remaining in the case. Case dimensions		
	approx.: 82 x 47 x 22 cm		
4. Accessories:	Digital wireless connection to		
Microphones	microphones – No noise from wind on		
•	wire or other obstructions		
	Digital wireless headphones- no wire to		
	get tangled in		
	Wireless handle for all microphones to		
	connect to all ground mics and valve		
	bashing mic by quick release coupling		
	Digital wireless connection to		
	microphones – No noise from wind on		
	wire or other obstructions		
	One wireless handle connects to all		
	ground mics and valve listening mic by		
	a quick release coupling		
	Dynamic Hearing Protection		
	(headphones cut out when a loud or		
	sudden noise is heard)		
	Digital display of the quietest or lowest		
	noise recorded whilst you are listening		
	(Interfering noises fluctuate leaks are		
	constant)		
	Graph and numeric memory of the		
	Minimum Noise Level at the previous		
	positions. Is this position louder or		
	quieter than the last one?		
	Sounds are recorded		
	Sounds may be played back from		
	previous readings. Frequency		
	enhancements- render lower		
	frequencies at higher frequency levels,		
	which may make leak identification		
	clearer.		
	600mm extension rod to listen on		
	deeper valves		

Item	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
	Ground mic wind protected for use on		
	smooth surfaces such as tarmac and		
	concrete Ground mic tripod for use on rough or		
	uneven ground includes spike and		
	spanner.		
	Hydrophones for direct connection to		
	water in the pipe via hydrants.		
	Set consists of		
5. Hydrophones	2 No. Hydrophones including cables		
	Each mic shall have a male thread.		
	Provide a Fire hydrant adaptors to suit		
	adaption to local hydrants, to attach to		
	the 1" male thread		
	Carry case		
6. Pipe And Cable	Pipe, Cable Locator and tracer with		
Locator	digital receiving unit for pipe and cable		
	locating and Sonde locating, ready for		
	use with 8 batteries (AA "Mignon",		
	LR06, 1.5 V).		
	Includes unique visual "radar" screen		
	visual indication of pipe and cable's		
	location		
	LCD screen offers visual display of		
	intended target as well as audio		
	indicators		
	provides both location and orientation		
	of sondes or cameras		
	Compatible with almost every sonde on		
	the market (stand alone or built-in		
	camera heads) Uncomplicated and		
	intuitive user interface that simplifies		
	and speeds up location		
	Automatic depth and accuracy reporting		
	Shows strength of signal allowing you		
	to ascertain if the signal has "jumped		
	Can trace 2 services from the		
	transmitter		
	Multiple frequencies		
	Single trigger control to select all		
	functions on an on screen user guidance		
	menu		

Item	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
	Can take headphones for use in noisy		
	environments		
	should be Lightweight and compact;		
	Just over 1.9kg.		
	Powered by 8 "AA" batteries. (Up to 20		
	Hrs.)		
	should automatically scan and tune into		
	any catalogued frequency between 50Hz- 200KHz - use it with your		
	existing signal generator, sondes		
	(mouse) or camera		
	Search direction indicators - where is		
	the pipe? Signal strength, Sensitivity -		
	automatic gain and manual set - up		
	options		
	Protection rating: IP54		
7. Signal Generator up to	rechargeable battery "Li-Ion" 55 W up		
10W Transmitting	to 36 Hrs		
Power	recharger G 100, 100 - 240 V~		
	accessory bag		
	set of cables G 100, with 6 m cable,		
	small and large connection terminals,		
	earthing spike		
	should have Up to 10 W transmitting		
	power adjustable		
	Simultaneous tracing of two services		
	with different frequencies.		
	Easy distinction between two parallel or		
	close utilities		
	Strong inductive transmitting power		
	thanks to a patented antenna		
	construction		
	Protection rating: IP54		
	Weight: Specify		
8. Accessories for Signal	Cable reel 25 m to extend the earthing		
Generator	distances		
	Cable clamp to induce signal onto live		
	cables or pipes with a diameter up to		
	135 mm		
	Glass fibre reel - Electromagnetic		
	signals produced by the signal		
	generator cannot travel along non-		
	metallic pipes. Therefore, the glass	<u> </u>	

	Statement	
fibre reels should have a copper core.		
The reel can be inserted into the plastic		
pipe and the electromagnetic signal		
connected to the coper core, which can		
then be traced by the receiver. Should		
Include Banana plug to Banana plug		
connection wire to glass fibre reel See		
Separate brochure for details.		
Length 100m. Ø 6.0 mm		
Coil end spring Size approx. 105mm		
long.		
Screws on the end of all Glass fibre		
reels allows for easier insertion of the		
rods into pipes		
Size approx. 105mm long. Largest		
diameter: 7mm		
Sonde Type A		
Sondes, (sometimes called a Mouse),		
are self-contained electromagnetic field		
transmitters which are attached to the		
end of duct of drain rods or the cable		
tracing reel.		
Small compact waterproof sonde.		
thread		
Location depth 6m		
Dimensions: 103 x 15 mm(L x Ø)		
Batt. time 9-12 hours		
Frequency 41.6 kHz		
Sonde Type B:		
1		
thread		
Locating depth: 9 - 11 m (depending on		
conditions)		
	connected to the coper core, which can then be traced by the receiver. Should Include Banana plug to Banana plug connection wire to glass fibre reel See Separate brochure for details. Length 100m. Ø 6.0 mm Coil end spring Size approx. 105mm long. Screws on the end of all Glass fibre reels allows for easier insertion of the rods into pipes Size approx. 105mm long. Largest diameter: 7mm <b>Sonde Type A</b> Sondes, (sometimes called a Mouse), are self-contained electromagnetic field transmitters which are attached to the end of duct of drain rods or the cable tracing reel. Small compact waterproof sonde. Attaches to glass fibre rod with M6 thread Location depth 6m Dimensions: 103 x 15 mm(L x Ø) Batt. time 9-12 hours Frequency 41.6 kHz <b>Sonde Type B:</b> Waterproof sonde with flexible connector between transmitter and battery unit. Attaches to rods by M6 thread Locating depth: 9 - 11 m (depending on	connected to the coper core, which can then be traced by the receiver. Should Include Banana plug to Banana plug connection wire to glass fibre reel See Separate brochure for details. Length 100m. Ø 6.0 mm Coil end spring Size approx. 105mm long. Screws on the end of all Glass fibre reels allows for easier insertion of the rods into pipes Size approx. 105mm long. Largest diameter: 7mm <b>Sonde Type A</b> Sondes, (sometimes called a Mouse), are self-contained electromagnetic field transmitters which are attached to the end of duct of drain rods or the cable tracing reel. Small compact waterproof sonde. Attaches to glass fibre rod with M6 thread Location depth 6m Dimensions: 103 x 15 mm(L x Ø) Batt. time 9-12 hours Frequency 41.6 kHz <b>Sonde Type B:</b> Waterproof sonde with flexible connector between transmitter and battery unit. Attaches to rods by M6 thread Locating depth: 9 - 11 m (depending on conditions) Dimensions: 140 x 19 mm (L x Ø) Power supply: 1 x 6 V lithium battery, (included). Batt dimensions: 25.1 x 13 mm (H x Ø) Operating time: approx. 8 hours

Ite	em	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
9.	Plastic and Non- Metallic Pipe Locator with Remote Control	Pipe location set for Mains and House pipes- Knocker & Stopper for non-metallic/metallic pipe location:		
		Plastic and fibre cement pipes are not electrically conductive, they cannot be located with traditional Cable		
		Avoidance Tools or the electromagnetic range of pipe locators which all work		
		on the principal of detection of electromagnetic fields. The Equipment should trace this liquid filled pipes by		
		acoustics utilizing the Stopper or the Knocker in conjunction with a suitable		
		ground microphone such as the Listening stick. Power unit with remote control Approx.		
		size 59 x 20 x 8 cms 240V mains charger		
		12V car charger capability Operating temperature: -10 °C +50 °C		
		Protection class: IP 54 Case Dimensions: (W x H x D): 60 x 19		
		<ul><li>x 21 cm (with compartment for knocker)</li><li>Remote control: Radio Remote control.</li></ul>		
		10mW Operating time: with the Knocker, between 5 – 80 hrs		
		Stopper for locating non- metallic/metallic pipe tracing. This part		
		is connected to the Power unit above to supply it with power. Fits onto top of a hydrant stand pipe (via 1.5" male		
		thread) and oscillates the water thereby generating a heartbeat sound, which can		
		then be audibly traced by using an acoustic ground mic. Knocker for non-metallic/metallic		
		house supply pipe location. For pipes up to 4" (100mm) – Attaches around a pipe and knocks (Tans the pipe arosting		
		pipe and knocks /Taps the pipe creating sounds, which can then be audibly traced by using an acoustic ground mic.		

Item	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
10. Metal detectors	Lost cover locator and case		
	The Lost Cover Locator should utilise		
	discriminatory downward penetrating		
	electrical circuitry to eliminate		
	unwanted indications and be		
	manufactured in high impact ABS for		
	added structural integrity.		
	Hard wearing highly sensitive lost		
	cover locator molded from high impact		
	ABS makes it lightweight, balanced and		
	robust		
	Single control knob for easy one-		
	handed use		
	Powered by PP3 (9V block) battery		
	Does not require constant re-zeroing		
	Can detect objects down to 1m deep		
	Ideal for valve boxes and hydrants		
	Clear audio signal with headphone		
	socket for noisy environments		
	Padded carrying case available for		
	added protection in vehicles		
	Ferromagnetic lost valve & cover		
	locator and live power cable indicator		
	of Latest Design and Superior		
	performance.		
	Should Only respond to material with		
	Iron and steel content.		
	"Stick" design to make it easy to use in		
	undergrowth.		
	Should give clear indication of shape of		
	object. Ideal for use in noisy cities.		
	Can detect to 1.5-2.5m (dependent on		
	local conditions)		
	FT 10 with speaker & "compass		
	display"		
	Sensitivity adjustment		
	Super Boost function - greatly extends		
	sensitivity		
	Internal rechargeable batteries - mains		
	charger included		
	Also shows if power cables drawing		
	current are nearby		

Item	Specifications	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
	Sensor rod temporarily submersible (IP		
	67)		
11. Leak Noise Logger	Leak noise loggers		
with Master Logger	Mobile noise logger – "Lift N Shift".		
Database Management	To be placed in the network and noise		
Tool	level read when they are collected and		
	read by the Master		
	30 No. Noise loggers		
	1 No. Master logger database		
	management tool- will manage approx.		
	1000 loggers		
	1 docking station		
	12V power cable for Mater (powers		
	does not charge)		
	Suggested distances between loggers –		
	Metallic 300-500 mts.; PVC – 50-100		
	mts.		
12. Mobile/Permanent	Mobile noise logger – "Lift N Shift"		
Leak Noise Loggers	Place them in network and read the		
	noise level when they are collected and		
	read by the Master and Can be left in		
	the network and read remotely by		
	someone walking or driving past		
	30 No. noise loggers		
	1 No. Master logger database		
	management tool- will manage approx.		
	1000 loggers		
	1 docking station		
	12V power cable for Mater (powers		
	does not charge)		
	1 hard carrying case		
	Suggested distances between loggers –		
	Metallic 300-500 mts.; PVC – 50-100		
	mts.		

# 2.3 Dewatering Pump Technical Specifications

Item	Description	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
Engine	4-stroke single cylinder gasoline		
Displacement	196cc (6.5HP)		
Compression ratio	8.5:1		
Pump type	Conical Impeller		
Volute	Rigid Mounted Cast Iron		
Impeller	Cast Iron		
Discharge capacity	900L/min		
Suction port diameter	3"		
Discharge port diameter	3"		
Max lift	30m		
Max suction	7m		
Dimensions (LxWxH)	610 x 505 x 510 mm		
Net weight	40kg		
Delivery pipe	Layflat Hose – Heavy Duty 3" x 30 mtrs roll		
Sunction hose	PVC Suction Hose Green 1 roll X 6Mtr		
	Camlock type Coupling Male/Hosetail Connect 3"		
Connection couplings	Camlock type Coupling Female/Hosetail Connect 3"		
	Aluminium Coupling with female thread 3"		
Connection Clamps	Heavy Duty T-Clamps for 3" Hose		
Foot Valve with Strainer	3" Pegler type or equivalent		

# 2.4 Generator Technical Specifications

Item	Description	Bidder's Statement	Compliance
Maximum power	8kW		
AC current	30.4A		
Engine model	SC460		
Displacement	459cc		
Frequency	50Hz		
AC voltage	230V		
Noise level (@1/4 load, 7m)	68dBA		
Fuel capacity	26L		
Dimensions	730 x 610 x 730mm		
Net weight	108kg		
Starting system	Electric starter with battery		
USB	Yes		
DC	Yes		
Trolley handle bar	Yes		
	30mtr, 240vac, 50hz, 2.5mm <sup>2</sup> , 3-Core, 3		
Cable Reel	Sockets		
	Digital Inverter Technology		
	Ultra-Quiet (Less Than 75 Dba)		
	Easy Parallel Connection		
Notes:	Ultra-Compact Size		
	Eco Throttle Technology		
	261 Tank For 10hrs Long Run Time		

# 2.5 Plumbing Tools

Item	Description	Requirement	Qty	Bidder's Offer
1	Under pressure DrillingTalbot, Buffalo Type orMachine ½" to 1"Equivalent		1	
2	Manual Pipe Threader <sup>1</sup> /2" to 2"	Egamaster, Ridgid Type Or Equivalent	1	
3	Automatic pipe cutter (22mm)	Rems, Record, Kennedy type Or Equivalent	2	
4	Ball Pein Hammer 2lb	2 <sup>1</sup> / <sub>2</sub> Lb Wooden Handle	2	
5	Tap re-seating tool	For 1/2" & 3/4" Taps	2	
6	Adjustable Pipe Wrench 12"	Record Type or Equivalent	2	
7	Retractable Trimming Knife	99e Stanley Type or Equivalent	2	
8	Measuring Tape 8Mtr	Stanley Powerlock Type or Equivalent	2	
9	Screwdriver set (16 piece)	Flat, Phillips, Precision or Equivalent	2	
10	Junior Hacksaw	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco or Equivalent	2	
11	Hacksaw	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco or Equivalent	2	
12	Contractors Tool Box	Steel Tool Box For Plumbing Tools	2	
13	File Set (3 Piece), 12"	Second Cut, 12"	2	
14	Needle File Set (3 Piece), 150/200mm	Black & White	2	
15	Pliers Set (3 Piece)	Combination, Side Cutter, Long Nose	2	
16	Spirit Level 12"	300mm, Magnetic Base	2	

Item	Description	Requirement	Qty	Bidder's Offer
17	Adjustable Wrench 12"Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco or Equivalent		2	
18	3-Way Radiator Key	Specify	2	
19	Manhole Keys	Specify	2	
20	Master Utility key	Specify	2	
21	Plastic Pipe Cutter -	HDPE, PPR, PVC Up To 50mm	2	
22	Plastic Pipe Welder	HDPE Up To 63mm	2	
23	Ring Spanners Set – 12PCS SET 6-32MM	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco Type or Equivalent	2	
24	Fixed Spanner Set – 12PCS SET 6-32MM	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco Type or Equivalent	2	
25	Sockets spanner set ½" Drive 10-32mm (30Pc)	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco Type or Equivalent	2	
26	Sockets spanner set 1/4" Drive 4-14mm (46Pc)	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco Type or Equivalent	2	
27	Grip Pliers - LOCK GRIP 9"	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco Type or Equivalent	2	
28	Pump Pliers - 10" DYNAGRIP	Stanley, Kennedy, Heyco Type or Equivalent	2	

# 2.6 Electrical Tools

Item	Description	Requirement	Qty	Bidder's Offer
1	Junior Hacksaw	Stanley, Kennedy, or Equivalent	2	
2	Roll of black insulation tape		2	
3	Cold chisel with hand guard, Set 6", 8" & 10"	Stanley, Kennedy, or Equivalent	2	
4	Claw hammer -	Steelmaster or equivalent	1	
5	Hacksaw Frame – H/D ADJUSTABLE	Stanley, Kennedy, or Equivalent	2	
6	Bi-Metallic Hacksaw Blades (10Pcs Set)	Eclipse or equivalent	2	
7	Precision Screwdriver Set - 6-PCS BIMATERIAL	Stanley, Kennedy, or Equivalent	2	
8	Terminal Assortment	PROS-KIT or equivalent	2	
9	Digital Multimeter – 3- 5/6 1000V TRUE-RMS	Pros-Kit, Fluke, Megger, or equivalent	2	
10	Combined Metal/Voltage/Stud Detector - TESTER VOLTAGE NON- CONTACT	Pros-Kit, Fluke, Megger, or equivalent	1	
11	Set (3Pcs) VDE Insulated Pliers - SET 4-PCS 1000V	Stanley, Kennedy, or Equivalent	1	
12	Insulated Screwdriver Set - 1000V 6-PCS	Stanley, Kennedy, or Equivalent	1	
13	Soldering kit 230Vac - GAS SOLDERING IRON KIT AUTO IGNITE	Weller, Elliot or equivalent	1	
14	Heavy Duty LED Rubber Torch - 3 CELL, C OR D	Edison, Energizer, or equivalent	2	
15	Heavy Duty LED Rubber Torch 5W LED (SMALL)	Edison, Energizer, or equivalent	1	
16	Engineers File Set 10" - 5-PCS SET 200MM	Stanley, Kennedy, or Equivalent	1	

# 2.7 Safety PPEs

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	QTY	Bidder's Offer
1	Fire Extinguisher - C02 5kg	1	
1	Fire Extinguisher - Water 5kg	1	
2	Safety Helmets	4	
2	Hand Gloves - Gloves PVC Dotted	5	
3	Hand Gloves - Cotton Leather Riggers	5	
4	Reflective Overalls	4	
5	TRAFFIC Cones 600mm, Heavy Duty	4	
6	Warning Tapes-300m Tuf-Fix	4	
7	Safety Shoes – Steel + Toe High & Low	4	
/	Angle (Black)	4	
8	Safety Clear Spectacles	4	
9	20 L Metallic Jerrican For Petrol + Spout	1	

## **3.0 Other Requirements**

#### **3.1 Inspection and Tests**

The purchaser or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or to test the goods to confirm their conformity to the contract specifications. The inspections and tests will be conducted on the premises of the Supplier and at the goods' final destination. If conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its subcontractor(s), all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the purchaser. In all cases, the equipment used for tests must be validly calibrated by the national standards body and a copy of the calibration certificate(s) must be submitted with the test report(s). The supplier shall replace without charge to the purchaser water leak detection van component parts which upon examination, test or fail to meet any of the requirements in the specification.

#### 3.2 Warranty

The Supplier warrants that the goods supplied under the contract are new, unused, of the most recent or current specification and incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the contract. The Supplier further warrants that the goods supplied under this contract shall have no defect arising from manufacture, materials or workmanship or from any act or omission of the Supplier that may develop under normal use of the supplied goods under the conditions obtaining in Kenya.

#### 3.3 After-sale Service & Supply of Spare Parts

Tenderers must offer items with service and spares parts back-up. Documentary evidence and locations of such back- up must be given. Where a tenderer offers items without such back-up in the country, he must give documentary evidence and assurance that he will establish adequate back-up for items supplied. Bidders should give: -

- a. Name and Address of its local agent representative in Kenya.
- b. Name(s) and Address(es) of dealer(s) who stock spare parts in Kenya.
- c. Name(s) and Address(es) of dealer(s) in Kenya where back up service can be obtained indicating the qualifications of personnel(s) involved.

#### 3.4 Manuals

The following manuals in **ENGLISH** should be supplied for all offered equipment (where applicable).

- (a) Maintenance and service manual with diagrams.
- (b) O&M manual.
- (c) Spare parts catalogues with detailed diagram.
- (d) Shop/repair manuals per model.
- (e) Leak Detection Equipment Data Sheets and User Manuals

#### 3.5 Training

- Theoretical and practical Training of ten (10) persons on operation and maintenance of all testing and detecting equipment shall be imparted by the supplier.
- Duration of the complete training shall be 10 working days, covering minimum below specified curriculum. Any other specific area may be brought to notice and shall include:
  - o General explanation for water leak detection and flow measurement equipment
  - Operating and using, testing of water leak and detection & flow measurement equipment
  - o Maintenance of water leak and detection & flow measurement equipment
  - Troubleshooting of water leak and detection & flow measurement equipment
  - Safety instructions.
  - Routine tests of water leak and detection & flow measurement equipment

Bidder shall at his cost arrange for the above training facilities.

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	UNIT	QTY	UNIT PRICE	TOTAL (KES)
				(KES)	
1	Leak Detection Van	Unit	2		
2	Acoustic Leak Detection and	Set	2		
	Location Equipment				
3	Dewatering Pump	Unit	2		
4	Generator	Unit	2		
5	Plumbing Tools	Set	2		
6	Electrical Tools	Set	2		
7	Safety PPEs	Set	2		
8	Training	Unit	2		
9	Factory Acceptance Test	Lot	7		
	SUB TOTAL				
	VAT				
	TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUMMARY)				

## Lot 1: Bills of Quantities

# Lot 2 - Supply and Delivery of Non-Revenue Water Management Tools

### a) Supply, Delivery, Configuration, Testing and Training for a Geophysical Investigation System (GPR) for Underground Surveys:

Item No	Technical spe standards	cification required including applicable	Specificatio ns offered by bidder.	Compliance of specification
1	System Mission	The equipment shall be used for underground surveying and pavement thickness evaluation.		
		The ground penetrating radar should be trolley mounted for onsite usage for real time onsite underground investigation.		
		The unit should be equipped with a dual frequency antenna 400MHz-900MHz.		
		The system can be linked to a RTK GPS (GPS with NMEA\$GGA format and RS232 port) for the accurate positioning of the radar data.		
2	System	The system shall include the following items:		
	Composition	a) Fully Ruggedized Laptop Data Logger;		
		b) GPR control unit;		
		c) Dual frequency antenna 400-900MHz;		
		d) 4-wheel Cart for dual frequency antennas with integrated DMS (distance measurement system)		
		e) Advanced acquisition software for real time mapping;		
		f) 2D & 3D data processing & analysis software; and		
		g) Accessories		
3	Technical requirements	Data Logger should be a Toughbook PC Windows based including the data collection software. The data collection software shall be		
	Data Logger	<ul><li>able to:</li><li>1. Allow for the setup of main GPR parameters</li><li>2. Permanently store the raw GPR data (i.e. without any processing)</li></ul>		
		3. Process and real-time display of radar scans		

Item No	Technical spec	ification required including applicable	Specificatio	Compliance	
	standards		ns offered	of	
			by bidder.	specification	
3.1	GPR Control Unit characteristics :	<ul> <li>The GPR control unit shall have the following requirements;</li> <li>Pulse repetition Frequency: 400 KHz</li> <li>No of channels capability per controller unit: 8</li> <li>Controller: should allow utilisation of single/multiple antennas up to 8 channels, of any antenna from 25MHz to 3GHz and/or dual frequency antennas or array of antennas.</li> <li>Sample size: 16 or 32 bit</li> <li>Samples per scan: &gt;=16,384</li> <li>Maximum Scan rate: 4760 Scan/sec</li> <li>Link with Data Logger: Ethernet and Wireless Wi-Fi link options</li> <li>DMI port</li> <li>Power supply: 12 VDC battery rechargeable</li> <li>Working temperature range: -25°C - +50°C</li> <li>Environmental: IP65</li> </ul>			
3.2	Antenna	<ul> <li>The GPR must be equipped with a dual frequency antenna 400MHz-900MHz allowing to collect the 2 different frequencies simultaneously. The antenna should have the following characteristics:</li> <li>1. Dual frequency antenna 400-900 MHz</li> <li>2. Central frequency of channel 1: 900 MHz</li> <li>3. Central frequency of channel 2: 400 MHz</li> <li>4. TX and RX for both frequencies integrated in the same box allowing the acquisition of the 2 channels simultaneously.</li> <li>5. The antennas must be shielded to reduce the external noise</li> <li>6. The antenna must fit in the 4-wheel cart.</li> </ul>			
3.3	Carts and accessories:	<ol> <li>The GPR must be provided with a 4-wheel cart to be used with dual frequency antennas with integrated odometer for distance measurement, support for GNSS pole, supports for PC data logger, 2 batteries and control unit.</li> <li>The GPR must include the batteries and battery chargers minimum 6-8 hours working time.</li> </ol>			

Item No	Technical spec standards	ification required including applicable	Specificatio ns offered by bidder.	Compliance of specification
4	Data collection software characteristics	<ul> <li>The GPR should be supplied with operational software with user-friendly interface, which allows the easy use of the equipment. The operational software shall include:</li> <li>1. 2D visualization (radar map) and storage of data from all the channels of the antenna or array of antennas.</li> <li>2. Time slices visualization (with depth scrolling) in real time</li> <li>3. Automatic radar gain calibration for an easy and quick start-up</li> <li>4. Capability to mark targets and pipes on radar-map directly on site during the acquisition</li> <li>5. Real time positioning on a navigator</li> <li>6. Visualization of the detected utilities</li> <li>7. Modifying data visualization through pan and zoom in-out on the radar maps and on navigation map.</li> <li>8. Diagnosis of GPS status and signal quality</li> <li>9. Diagnosis of GPS status and battery level</li> <li>10. Setting of Sparameters</li> <li>12. Selection of Metric or Imperial Units</li> <li>13. Selection of the languages</li> </ul>		
		<ul> <li>range.</li> <li>The software shall have the capability to show in real time, during the acquisition, the 2 different radar sections at different frequencies.</li> <li>The software shall allow to import cartographic maps (from files or from the web, for example from Google maps) with or without the use of a GPS system.</li> <li>The software shall include tool that assists the user to define an acquisition grid, giving the possibility to overlap several cartographic maps</li> </ul>		
		The software shall include tool for automatic export of all marked targets to AutoCAD, dxf and shp formats.		

Item No	Technical spec standards	cification required including applicable	Specificatio ns offered by bidder.	Compliance of specification
5	5Data processing and analysis software (2D & 3DThe software shall be dedicated to the management of the radar data information collected by the GPR. Data elaboration must include disturbance and noise reduction filters, gain equalisation, tomographic elaboration and estimation of propagation parameters.			
		<ul> <li>The software must be capable of:</li> <li>a) both 2D and 3D imaging of data acquired with advanced filtering, flexible data handling &amp; visualisation</li> <li>b) automatic target recognition</li> <li>c) automatic CAD rendering</li> <li>d) 3D Cube representation, enhanced interpretation tools, spatial data representation and processing.</li> <li>e) Overlay of GPS Data should be possible if NMEA based GPS is utilised with ggn strings with minimum sampling range 5Hz. System should have capability to allow import of google maps / street maps based on gps.</li> <li>f) The software shall be able to export the targets in AutoCAD or save the results in different formats including dxf, shp.</li> </ul>		

#### Lot 2(a) Bill of Quantities

#### Supply, Delivery, Configuration, Testing and Training for A Geophysical Investigation System (GPR) To Be Used for Underground Surveys:

Item No.	Description	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price (KES)	Amount (KES)
1	Supply, Delivery, Configuration and Testing - of Geophysical Investigation System (GPR) to be used for Underground Surveys:		1		
2	Training of 10 No. Persons on use of the Geophysical Investigation System (GPR) to be used for Underground Surveys		Unit		
	SUB-TOTAL				
	ADD 16% VAT				
	TOTAL (TO BE CARRIED TO SUMMARY)				

## b) Supply and Delivery of 20 No. Rechargeable Battery-Operated Portable Water Meter Testing Kit

#### Working Principal;

The portable water meter testing kit will be used for field verification of consumer water meters in the range of DN 15mm - DN 25mm. The test kit will use a comparative method of verification that measures volume of water passing through the meter under test and comparing it with the reference meter of the test kit. The test will be performed on site, even without dismantling of the water-meter under test. The test equipment should therefore be sturdy to withstand any site condition. Capability of logging the flow for extended periods of time will be an added advantage.

The portable water meter testing kit will consist of a calibrated reference meter, an electronic unit with microprocessor, keypad and display and inlet–outlet flow control fittings. The test kit should be able to start and stopped without the start/stop errors.

The system should have an electronic system able to make instant readings of the volume flow

- The readings should be captured by an internally located system (not manually read)
- The volume flow signal should be correlated with volume and time, to enable instantaneous flow information during the verification process.
- The electronic module display should indicate the flow, the volume flowed and the water meter relative error at the end of verification.
- The system should have an inbuilt pressure meter to check working pressure.
- The water meter test kit shall have a reference water meter rated minimum Class 1 and the it shall be approved to European standards. The approval certificate shall be attached to the bid.
- It must be an electronic system with a 4 line 20-digit alpha numeric LCD display.
- The unit shall be programmable to enter various flow rates and incorporate a password.
- Must be able to indicate flow rate and volume in metric units and the associated errors for the meter being tested.
- The kit must have a regulator for controlling flow rates and a strainer to filter out any solids in the water.
- The potable test kit shall include a manometer for pressure indication.
- Must be powered by internal batteries and it shall have an indicator for low battery.
- High performance micro controller which controls the entire system.
- Allow several in field data collection, test date, customer information, test results, etc.
- Electronic module with data storage capacity up to 1000 customers with 06 tests per customer, without downloading the data
- Through a data collector enable the data transfer at any time to a computer.
- The data be presentable in an Excel spreadsheet, to allow full report customization.
- The water meter index before the test Date and test time
- The test kit should be able to programme the following information prior to testing;
- Meter serial number;
- Client number and name Nominal diameter (DN)
- Permanent Flow (QP)

• The batteries shall be able to power the unit for a minimum of 24 hours without recharging.

Description	Unit	Range	Specifications offered by bidder.	Compliance of specification
Working range	l/h	From 10 to 5,000		
Test volume	1	From 10 to 5000 liters (1 liter resolution)		
Autonomy	hr.	24 working hours without need of recharge		
Maximum work temperature	°C	50°C		
Maximum work pressure	bar	16 bar		
Reference meter maximum error	%	+/-2.0		
Accuracy	%	+/- 0.5		
Error resolution	%	0.01%		
Flow rate resolution	l/h	0.1 liter/min		
Volume resolution	1	0.01 liter		
Battery	Ah	Rechargeable		
Protection	IP68			
Memory	Internal			
Display	Resettable Electronic Register			
Range	DN15 to	DN15 to DN25		

Item No.	Bill	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
1	Supply and Delivery of: Rechargeable Battery-Operated Portable Water Meter Testing Kit and all necessary accessories – Range DN 15mm – DN 25mm.	No.	20		
2	Training of 10 No. Persons on use of the Rechargeable Battery- Operated Portable Water Meter Testing Kit	Unit	Unit		
	SUB-TOTAL				
	ADD 16% VAT				
	TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUMMA	ARY PA	GE)		

### Lot 2 (b) Bills of Quantities

### Lot 2 (c) Bills of Quantities

## High Security One Time Use Tamper Proof Water Meter Seals

ITEM	DESCRIPT	TION	UNIT	QUANTITY	UNIT PRICE	TOTAL (KES)
					(KES)	
Tamper I	Proof Water	Meter Seals	÷	·		
<b>B-1.1</b>	Material:	Plastic, Poly Carbonate	UNIT	50,000		
		Acetle				
	Type:	Twist Water Meter Seal				
	Standard:	Standard				
	Color:	Red, Blue (20,000 Red,				
		30,000 Blue)				
	Wire	0.7 mm				
	<b>Diameter:</b>					
Tamper I	Proof Meter S	Seals Wire				
<b>B-1.2</b>	Wire	Approximately 300mm	М	15,000		
	Length:	per seal				
	SUB TOTA	L - B				
	SUB TOTAL A + B					
	VAT					
	TOTAL (C	ARRIED TO SUMMARY)	)			

### Lot 2 (d) Supply and Delivery of 10. No. Laptops

ITE M	DESCRIPTION	Requirement	Bidder's Offer
		8-11th generation Intel	
1	Processor	Core i7	
2	Ram	Minimum 16GB	
3	Screen	min.13-inch FHD (1,920 x	
		1,080) – 4k (3840 x 2160)	
4	Storage	1TB SSD	

## Lot 2(d) - Bills of Quantities

Item No.	Bill	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
1	Supply and Delivery of: Laptops	No.	10		
	SUB-TOTAL				
	ADD 16% VAT				
	TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUMMARY PAGE)				

## Lot 2 (e)

### Supply and Delivery of 1 No. DSLR Camera

Item	Requirement	Bidder's Offer
1	At least 45.7MP FX-Format BSI CMOS Sensor or equivalent	
2	EXPEED 5 Image Processor or equivalent	
3	3.2" 2.36m-Dot Tilting Touchscreen LCD or equivalent	
4	4K UHD Video Recording at 30 fps or equivalent	
5	Multi-CAM 20K 153-Point AF System or equivalent	
6	Native ISO: 64-25600, Extended: 32-102400 or	

Item	Requirement	Bidder's Offer
	equivalent	
7	7 fps Shooting for 51 Frames with AE/AF or equivalent	
8	8K Time-Lapse, Negative Digitizer Mode or equivalent	
9	180k-Pixel RGB Sensor, Focus Shift Mode or equivalent	
10	SnapBridge Bluetooth and Wi-Fi or equivalent	
11	Supply with 128GB SD Card, 200-500mm Lens, Back pack, Flash kit, extra battery, video microphone, card reader	

### Lot 2(e) - Bills of Quantities

Item No.	Bill	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
1	Supply and Delivery of: DSLR Camera	No.	1		
	SUB-TOTAL				
	ADD 16% VAT				
	TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUMMARY PAGE)				

# Lot 2 (f) – Supply, Delivery, Deployment and Training of Software

Item No.	Bill	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
1	Unlimited Pipes WaterGems Switched from 5x500 Pipes WaterGems + 1x5000 Pipes WaterGems with Annual Select	No.	1		
2	Unlimited Pipes SewerGems Switched from 5x500 Pipes SewerGems + 1x5000 Pipes SewerGems with Annual Select	No.	1		

Item No.	Bill	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
3	WaterCAD 5,000 Pipes Select Renewal	No.	1		
4	ProjectWise 365 Annual Licese	No.	25		
5	Civil 3D 2021 Commercial New Single-User ELD Annual Subscription Upgrade from Legacy Licenses (3yrs)	No.	5		
6	ArcGIS Desktop Standard Concurrent Use Perpetual License	No.	5		
7	Exchange Online Kiosk Annual Subscription-Basic messaging and calendaring plan with Web email and POP access	No.	10		
8	Microsoft 365 Business Standard Annual Subscription- Office apps across devices plus professional email, cloud file storage, and online meetings & chat	No.	20		
9	Microsoft 365 Business Premium Annual Subscription- Includes all the apps and services included in Business Standard plus advanced cyber threat protection and device management.	No.	140		
10	Migration of Email from Exchange Server to Exchange Online for 150 users with Activation of Microsoft Teams and OneDrive	No.	150		
11	Training of 10 No. Users on each of the above software	No.	10		
SUB-TOTAL					
ADD 16% VAT					
TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUMMARY PAGE)					

## Lot 2 (g) – Supply and Delivery of Executive Bookshelf with Upper Glass Door 10 No

Criteria	Requirement	Bidders Offer
Executive bookshelf with	Upper level consists of 2	
upper glass door (minimum	swinging glass doors with 3	
thickness 3mm)	shelves for storage of	
	books, files	
	Lower level consists of 2	
	swinging wooden doors	
	with 2 shelves for storage	
	of confidential documents	
Dimensions	Specify	
Brochure	Attach Brochure	
Qty	10 No.	

### Lot 2(g) - Bills of Quantities

Item No.	Bill	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
1	<b>Supply and Delivery of:</b> Executive bookshelf with upper glass door	No.	10		
	SUB-TOTAL				
	ADD 16% VAT				
	TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUMMA	ARY PA	AGE)		

## Lot 2 (h) – Supply, Delivery and Installation of Heavy-Duty Multi-Functional Colored Printer 5 No

Criteria	Requirement	Bidders Offer
Make	Specify	
Model	Specify	
Functions	Print, copy, scan, fax	
GENERAL		
First output speed:B/W	2.9 seconds	
First output speed:full	4.2 seconds	
color		

Criteria	Requirement	Bidders Offer
Continuous output speed	-	
Memory Standard	2GB	
Memory Maximum	4GB	
HDD standard	320GB	
HDD maximum	320GB	
ARDF capacity	100 sheets	
SPDF capacity	220 sheets	
Dimensions (W X D X H		
Dimensions Maximum	Specify	
(W X D X H)	speeny	
Weight	Specify	
Dimensions (W X D X H	1 <b>1</b>	
COPIER		
Multiple copying	Up to 999 copies	
Resolution	600dpi	
Zoom	From 25% to 400% in 1% steps	
PRINTER		
CPU	ApolloLake E3940 1.6 GHz	
Printer Language	PCL5c, PCL6, PDF	
standard	direct(emulation) PostScript 3	
Print language option	Genuine Adobe, IPDS, PDF	
8 8 F	direct from Adobe	
Print Resolution	1,200 X1,200 dpi	
maximum		
Network Interface	Ethernet 10 base-T/100 base-T	
Standard	USB host I/F Type A, USB	
	Device I/F Type B	
	Bi-directional IEEE 1284/ECP,	
	Wireless LAN (IEEE	
	802.11a/b/g/n), Additional NIC	
	(2nd port)	
Mobile printing	Apple AirPrint <sup>™</sup> , Mopria,	
Capability	Google Cloud Print, NFC, Ricoh	
	Smart Device Connector	
Compatible Operating	Windows <sup>®</sup> 7, Windows <sup>®</sup> 8.1,	
Systems	Windows <sup>®</sup> 10, Windows <sup>®</sup>	
	Server 2008, Windows® Server	
	2008R2, Windows® Server	
	2012R2, Windows® Server	
	2016,Mac Os	
SCANNER		
DUAIMILIN		

Criteria	Requirement	Bidders Offer
Scanning Speed ARDF	80 ipm (200/300 dpi)	
Scanning speed SPDF	120 ipm (simplex)/240 ipm	
Seaming speed SI DI	(duplex) Resolution: maximum	
Resolution Maximum	1,200 dpi	
Compression method	TIFF (MH, MR, MMR, JBIG2),	
compression method	Grayscale File formats	
File formats	Single Page TIFF, Single page	
i ne tornats	JPEG, Single page High	
	compression PDF, Single page	
	PDF/A, Multi page TIFF, Multi	
	page PDF, Multi page High	
	compression PDF, Multi page	
	PDF/A	
Scan modes	E-mail, Folder, USB, SD Card	
FAX		
Circuit	PSTN, PBX	
Transmission speed	2 seconds	
Resolution standard	8x3.85 line/mm, 200x100 dpi	
Resolution Option	16x15.4 line/mm, 400x400 dpi	
Compression Method	MH, MR, MMR, JBIG	
Scanning Speed	68pm	
Memory standard	4mb(320 pages)	
Memory Maximum	60mb (4,800 pages)	
PAPER HANDLING		
Recommended paper	Standard paper tray(s):SRA3,	
size	A3, A4, A5, A6, B4, B5, B6,	
5120	Envelopes Optional paper	
	tray(s):SRA3, A3, A4, A5, A6,	
	B4, B5, B6, Envelopes	
	Bypass tray:SRA3, A3, A4, A5,	
	A6, B4, B5, B6, Envelopes,	
	Custom Size paper	
Paper input: standard	1,200 sheets Paper input:	
	maximum	
Paper output: standard	500 sheets Paper output:	
	maximum	
Paper weight	Trays: (60 - 300 g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Bypass:	
	(52 - 300 g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Duplex: (52 -	
	256 g/m <sup>2</sup> ) Paper types	
Paper input: standard	1,200 sheets Paper input:	
	maximum	
Paper output: standard	500 sheets Paper output:	
	maximum	

Criteria	Requirement	Bidders Offer
Paper weight	Trays: (60 - 300 g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Bypass:	
	(52 - 300 g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Duplex: (52 -	
	256 g/m <sup>2</sup> ) Paper types	
CONSUMABLES		
Toner: black	33,000 prints	
Toner	22,500 prints Consumable yield	
cyan/magenta/yellow	figures are	
Number Of Print	4 (black, cyan, magenta, yellow)	
Cartridges		
Paper Trays, Standard	2	
Mobile Printing	Yes	
Capability		
POWER		
Power consumption	821.7w	
operation B/W		
Power consumption	935.4W	
operation Full color		
TEC	2.7 kWh	
OUTPUT TRAYS ANI		
FINISHERS		
2x 550-sheet Paper tray	Paper size:	
	(SRA3,A3,A4,A5,A6,B4,B5,B6,	
	paper weight (60-300 g/m <sup>2</sup>	
1X550 sheet paper tray	Paper size:	
	(SRA3,A3,A4,A5,A6,B4,B5,B6,	
	paper weight (60-300 g/m <sup>2</sup>	
2,000 sheet large	Paper size: (A4, paper weight	
capacity tray	(60-300 g/m2	
1000 sheet hybrid	Paper size: (SRA3, A3, A4, A5,	
finisher	A6, B4, B5, B6), Paper weight:	
	$(52-300 \text{ g/m}^2)$ , 1,000 sheets,	
	Staple capacity: (50 sheets),	
	Staple paper size: (A3, A4, A5,	
	B4, B5), Staple paper weight:	
	$(52-105 \text{ g/m}^2)$ , Staple positions:	
	(Top, Bottom, 2 Staples)	
3,000 sheet finisher	Paper size: (SRA3, A3, A4, A5,	
	A6, B4, B5, B6), Paper weight: (52, 200, $g/m^2$ ). Stock consolity:	
	(52-300 g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Stack capacity:	
	(3,000 sheets), Staple capacity:	
	(50 sheets), Staple paper size: ( $A_3$ $A_4$ $A_5$ $B_4$ $B_5$ ) Staple	
	(A3, A4, A5, B4, B5), Staple paper weight: (52-105 g/m <sup>2</sup> ),	
	paper weight. (32-103 g/111-),	

Criteria	Requirement	Bidders Offer
	Staple positions: (Top, Bottom, 2	
	staples, Top- slant)	
2,000 sheet booklet	Paper size: (SRA3, A3, A4, A5,	
finisher	A6, B4, B5, B6), Paper weight:	
	(52-300 g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Stack capacity:	
	(2,000 sheets), Staple capacity:	
	(50 sheets), Staple paper size:	
	(A3, A4, A5, B4, B5), Staple	
	paper weight: $(52-105 \text{ g/m}^2)$ ,	
	Staple positions: (Top, Bottom, 2	
	staples, Booklet)	
500 sheet finisher	Paper size: (A3, A4, A5, A6, B4,	
	B5), Paper weight: (52-300	
	g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Stack capacity: (500	
	sheets), Staple capacity: (50	
	sheets), Staple paper size: (A4,	
	A5, B4, B5), Staple paper	
	weight: (52-105 g/m <sup>2</sup> ), Staple	
	positions: (Top, Bottom, 2	
	staples)	
Start-up Toners	3 Sets	
Warranty	One-year	
Quantity	5 No.	
Original detailed an submitted	d highlighted Brochures MUST be	

# Lot 2(h) - Bills of Quantities

Item No.	Bill	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
1	Heavy-Duty Multi-Functional Colored Printer	No.	5		
	SUB-TOTAL				
	ADD 16% VAT				
	TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUMMARY PAGE)				

# Lot 3 - Supply and Delivery of Operational Vehicles

#### (a) SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF HEAVY DUTY, UTILITY PASSENGER VEHICLE, 4x4, L.W.B., 2701 - 3000cc, DIESEL

Item No.	Description	Qty	Unit Price (Kes)	Total
( <b>3b</b> )	Supply and Delivery of 1No. Heavy	1		
	Duty, Utility Passenger Vehicle, 4x4,			
	L.W.B., 2701 - 3000cc, Diesel			
Sub T	<b>`otal</b>			
Add 1	6% VAT			
TOTA	AL (CARRIED TO SUMMARY)			
	st Delivery Period after award of the Bidder			
Physic	al Address			•••••
Town.		•••••	•••••	
Name	of Authorized Representative			•••••

Signature.....

Date.....

**Official Stamp/Company Seal** 

# TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR 1 NO. HEAVY DUTY, UTILITY PASSENGER VEHICLE, 4x4, L.W.B., 4,000 - 4,200, DIESEL.

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIRED	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
	Make	-	
	Model		
	Country of origin	_	
	Manufacturer's literature, authority and specifications supplied	Yes, mandatory	(Y/N)
1.	GENERAL		
a)	A standard production, 4x4 Diesel Utility vehicle Station wagon of latest design in the class, robust construction in current production.	Yes,	(Y/N)
b)	Supplied new.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	Designed to medium duty specifications, capable of operating in tropical conditions in extremes of mud, heat and dust.	Yes,	(Y/N)
d)	Most suitable for operating on both "on and off" road conditions.	Yes	(Y/N)
e)	Most suitable for personnel transportation.	Yes	(Y/N)
2.	DIMENSIONS, WEIGHTS AND		
a)	Overall length approx.	5,207 mm	mm
b)	Overall width approx.	1,782mm	mm
c)	Overall height, min.	2,051 mm	mm
d)	Wheelbase approx.	2,920 mm	mm
e)	Ground clearance, min.	230mm	mm
f)	Max. G.V.W	3,205kg	Kg
g)	Kerb weight.	2,205kg	Kg

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIRED	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
h)	Payload.	500-1,000 kg	Кg
i)	Max. gradient, min.	0.2-0.6	
j) 3.	Wading depth, min. ENGINE	600mm	mm
a)	Make	-	
b)	Model	-	
c)	Country of origin	-	
d)	Engine performance curves supplied.	Yes	(Y/N)
e)	Engine type Diesel, 4 Stroke.	Yes,	(Y/N)
f)	Engine cooling system, water.	Yes	(Y/N)
g)	Piston displacement.	4,000-4,200cc	cc
h)	Number of cylinders.	SPECIFY	
i)	Maximum power output, (Kw/ rpm), min	150Kw/3400rpm	KW/rpm
j)	Maximum torque developed, (NM/ rpm), min.	421NM/1200-3200rpm	NM/rpm
k)	Air filter, disposable/oil bath	specify	
l)	Oil and fuel filter type.	disposable	
m)	Average fuel consumption (on full load) at a) Urban driving, min.	specify	 Km/l
	b) Steady 50 Km/h, min.	specify	 Km/l
	c) Steady 80 Km/h, min.	specify	Km/l
n)	Fuel tank capacity, min.	130-180Lt	Li

\_\_\_\_\_

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIRED	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
4.	CLUTCH AND TRANSMISSION		
a)	Manual / automatic transmission.	specify	
b)	Hydraulic, clutch actuation.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	Synchromesh gearbox, with 2 speed reduction transfer gearbox.	Yes,Man datorv	 (Y/N)
<u>d)</u> e)	Transmission speeds Permanent 4WD or with selector from 2WD to 4WD.	5 speed specify	speed
f)	Differential lock provided.	Yes	(Y/N)
g)	Freewheeling hubs fitted.	Yes	(Y/N)
5.	BRAKES AND TYRES		
a)	Assisted hydraulic, dual brake system.	Yes, Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Brakes, disc at front or all round	specify front	
		Rear	
c)	Mechanical Parking brake, to act on transmission or rear wheels	Yes specify	(Y/N)
d)	Tyre locally available.	Yes	(Y/N)
e)	Optimum tyre size.	Specify size	
6.	SUSPENSION AND STEERING		
a)	Independent Heavy duty front and rear suspension.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Heavy duty leaf or coil springs with telescopic dampers.	specify front	
		rear	

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIRED	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
c)	Assisted steering.	Yes,Mandatory	(Y/N)
d)	Right hand drive steering.	Yes	 (Y/N)
7.	STATION WAGON		
a)	4 No. side doors and rear side-swing door station wagon.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	To seat at least 5 adults (including driver) comfortably.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	To be fitted with adequate winding/sliding windows for good ventilation and wide view.	Yes	(Y/N)
8.	BODY AND FINISH		
a)	All exterior body panels made non- corrosive and all external steel fitting to be galvanized or painted.	Yes,Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Anti-rust compound applied to under body for sea side operation.	Yes, specify compound	 (Y/N)
c)	Body finish, high gloss colour (to be specified by user)	Yes	(Y/N)
d)	Fitted with reclining and adjustable driver and passenger seats.	Yes	 (Y/N)
e)	Upholstery, reinforced PVC	Yes	(Y/N)
9.	ELECTRICAL SYSTEM	Ι	-
a)	System voltage, negative earth, with alternator charging.	12V, Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Battery capacity.	1x12V,70AH	AH
c)	Full lighting to conform to Cap.403 Subs.23 Kenya Traffic Act.	Yes	 (Y/N)

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIRED	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
d)	Standard instruments and gauges, warning lights for charging circuit, oil pressure, coolant temperature etc	Yes, Yes,Yes	(Y/N)
10	EQUIPMENT		
a)	Heavy duty front fender fitted.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Heavy duty hooks at rear and front.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	Sunvisors supplied.	Yes	(Y/N)
d)	Rear view mirrors, external 2 No. and inside 1 No. supplied.	Yes,Yes	(Y/N)
e)	Spare wheel supplied.	Yes Mandatory	(Y/N)
f)	Hydraulic jack and wheel brace supplied.	Yes,Yes	(Y/N)
g)	Safety belts provided for all forward-facing seats conforming to KEBS 06-664: 1985	Yes	(Y/N)
h)	Extra heavy duty suspension - ie 2 double action shock absorbers at rear and front respectively.	Yes	(Y/N)
i)	4 speaker FM, AM, SW radio-CD system with appropriate aerial, 40W output, min.	Specify make and model	
j)	Security alarm and immobilizer fitted.	Yes Mandator	(Y/N)
k)	Manufacturer's standard tool kit supplied.	1 per vehicle	(Y/N)
1)	Any other equipment.	Specify	
11	OTHER ITEMS/EQUIPMENT	-	
a)	Extra fuel tank fitted.	Yes	(Y/N)
	Capacity, min.	specify	 L

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIRED	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
b)	Roof rack fitted.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	High raise jack and jacking points.	Yes	(Y/N)
d)	Front and rear light guard	Yes	(Y/N)
e)	Air conditioner	Yes Mandatory	(Y/N)
f)	Air bags	Yes	(Y/N)
12	WARRANTY		
a)	Specimen of vehicle warranty to be submitted when tendering.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Each vehicle supplied to carry a statement of warranty.	Yes Mandator	(Y/N)
c)	Warranty duration min., 12 Months or 40,000 Km whichever occurs first.	specify	Km
13	MANUALS		
a)	All literature in English language.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Repair manuals/CD supplied.	Specify which available 1 per vehicle	(Y/N)
c)	Parts catalogue/CD supplied.	Specify which available 1 per vehicle	 (Y/N)
d)	Drivers' handbook and service schedule supplied.	1 per vehicle	(Y/N)
14	OTHER REQUIREMENT		
a)	Body construction and all fitments to conform to CAP 403 Kenya Traffic Act.	Yes Mandatory	(Y/N)

TE	TENDERER'S Column to be completed by tenderer			
	SPECIFICATION	REQUIRED	TENDERER'S RESPONSE	
b)	Vehicle to be registered with the Registrar of Motor Vehicles.	Yes	(Yes/No)	
c)	Vehicle to be inspected by the Chief Mechanical and Transport Engineer for compliance with the specification prior to delivery to the user.	Yes	(Y/N)	
d)	Franchise holder (representative in Kenya) If not, specify relationship with the Franchise holder	Yes Specify whether agent/dealer	(Y/N)	
e)	Availability of spare parts.	Indicate motor vehicle dealers who stock spare parts.	 	
f)	Names and addresses of dealers/agents where back-up service can be obtained indicating the location of the workshop facilities.	Specify		
g)	Firm to offer local training services for the drivers on daily maintenance checks and operation of the vehicle for a minimum of two days.	Yes specify number of days.	(Y/N) days	
f)	Body construction and all fitments to conform to CAP 403 Kenya Traffic Act and to have a certificate from the vehicle inspection unit.	Yes (Mandatory)	(Y/N)	

#### (b) SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 1No. 4X4 WD SINGLE CABIN WITH PASSENGER VAN BODY

Item No.	Description	Qty	Unit Price (KES)	Total (KES)
3 (d)	Supply and Delivery of 1 No. 4x4 Single Cabin with Passenger Van Body.	1		
	Sub Total			
	Add 16% VAT			
	TOTAL ( CARRIED TO SU	<b>MMARY</b>	)	

#### Lot 3 (d) - Bill of Quantities

Shortest Delivery Period after award.....

ne of the Bidder
------------------

nysical Address
-----------------

Town	•
------	---

Name of Authorized Representative.....

Signature.....

Date..... Official Stamp/Company Seal

# TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 1No. 4X4 WDSINGLE CABIN WITH PASSENGER VAN BODYSPECIFICATION NO.SHFFT 1 OF

SP	ECIFICATION NO.	SHEET 1 OF		
DF	ESCRIPTION: SINGLE CABIN WITH	I PASSANGER VAN BO	DDY	
QI	TY: 1NO.			
TE	NDERER'S Column to be completed by	ALL TENDERERS		
	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S OFFER	
1.	GENERAL.			
a)	Make of engine			
b)	Model			
c)	Country of origin	•••••		
d)	Supplied new.	Yes (Mandatory)		
e)	Manufacturer's Literature & Brochures Supplied.	Yes (Mandatory)		
f)	Manufacturer's Authorization Supplied	Yes (Mandatory)		
g)	A standard production, 4x4, Diesel utility Double Cabin of latest design in the class, robust construction in current production and marketed in Kenya.	Yes (Mandatory)		
h)	Designed for light duty specifications, capable of operating in tropical conditions of mud and dust.	Yes (Mandatory)		
i)	Most suitable for operating on both "on and off" road conditions.	Yes (Mandatory)		
j)	Most suitable for personnel and cargo transportation.	Yes (Mandatory)		
k)	Technical Specification Sheet fully completed and submitted.	Yes (Mandatory)		
2.	ENGINE FOR THE VEHICLE			
a)	Engine performance curves supplied	Yes		
b)	Engine type	4 stroke, 4cylinders. Inline		
c)	Valve mechanism	16 valve, DOHC		
d)	Engine cooling system	Water		
e)	Engine Air Supply System	Turbo charged with intercooler		
f)	Piston displacement	2500cc-2750cc		

g)	Bore mm	92.0-96	
h)	Stroke mm (maximum)	87 -104	
i)	Compression ratio	Specify	
i)	Maximum power (HP/Kw)	177/132	HPKw
k)	Engine speed at rated maximum power.	3400 rpm	rpm
l)	Maximum torque developed.	450 Nm	Nm
m)	Engine speed at maximum torque.	2400 rpm	rpm
n)	Engine brake power	Specify	
o)	Air cleaner type	Disposable	
p)	Oil and fuel filter type	Disposable	
q)	Fuel tank capacity, minimum	80 Litres	litres
r)	Fuel system	Common rail diesel	
s)	Timing belt warning	Yes	
3.	TRANSMISSION		
a)	Automatic Transmission	Mandatory	
b)	Number of speeds, min.	6F, 1R	
c)	Gear shift	Floor board	
d)	Drive configuration	4x4	
e)	Differential gear ratio approx.	4	
<b>f</b> )	Maximum Speed (Km/h)	180	
<b>g</b> )	Freewheeling hubs, mechanical	Yes	
h)	Differential lock provided	Yes	
4.	DIMENSIONS		
a)	Exterior Length in mm (minimum)	5300	mm
b)	Exterior Width in mm (minimum)	1800	mm
c)	Exterior Height in mm (minimum)	1795	mm
<b>d</b> )	Wheelbase in mm (minimum)	3080	mm
e)	Minimum Ground Clearance (approximate)	294mm	mm
f)	Minimum turning Circle (body) (approximate)	6700mm	mm
g)	Minimum turning Circle (Tyre) (approximate)	6300mm	mm
h)	Approach angle ( <sup>0</sup> ) (minimum)	300	0
i)	Departure angle $\binom{0}{}$ (minimum)	$20^{0}$	0
j)	Ram angle ( <sup>0</sup> ) (approximate)	Specify	0
J)	Kam angle (°) (approximate)	Specify	

\_\_\_\_\_

5.	WEIGHT		
a)	Goss vehicle weight Kg	28	mm
b)	Kerb weight Kg	1950-2150	mm
c)	Payload Kg	800-1100	mm
<b>d</b> )	Towing capacity with brakes Kg		
	Minimum	2700	mm
e)	Towing capacity without brakes Kg	750	mm
6.	WHEELS ,BRAKES	T	T
a)	Front brakes	Ventilated disc brake	
b)	Rear brakes	Leading trailing drum	
c)	Tyre dimension	265/65 R17	
d)	Alloy wheels	Yes	
e)	Parking brake	Yes	
7.	SUSPENSIONS		
Fro	ont suspension	Independent suspension, double wishbone with coil springs	
Re	ar suspension	Leaf spring/rigid axle	
8.	STEERING		
a)	Power Steering	Yes	
b)	Tilt and telescoping steering		
	adjustment	Yes	
c)	Lasthar staaring whas	<b>x</b> 7	
-	Leather steering wheel	Yes	
9.	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND		
	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND FITTINGS	Yes	
<b>9.</b> a)	BODY CONSTRUCTION ANDFITTINGSRear body is mild steel sheet		
	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND FITTINGS		
	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND FITTINGS Rear body is mild steel sheet reinforcement is of mild steel RSA (3mm) and RHS (2mm). Two foldable bench seats with Back rest, Cushions and rexin covers along the body length with approved 4No.	Yes Yes (mandatory)	
a) b)	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND FITTINGS Rear body is mild steel sheet reinforcement is of mild steel RSA (3mm) and RHS (2mm). Two foldable bench seats with Back rest, Cushions and rexin covers along the body length with approved 4No. safety seat belts on each bench.	Yes	
a) b) c)	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND FITTINGS Rear body is mild steel sheet reinforcement is of mild steel RSA (3mm) and RHS (2mm). Two foldable bench seats with Back rest, Cushions and rexin covers along the body length with approved 4No. safety seat belts on each bench. Rear body capacity is 4 passengers per bench seat	Yes Yes (mandatory)	
a) b) c)	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND FITTINGS Rear body is mild steel sheet reinforcement is of mild steel RSA (3mm) and RHS (2mm). Two foldable bench seats with Back rest, Cushions and rexin covers along the body length with approved 4No. safety seat belts on each bench. Rear body capacity is 4 passengers per bench seat Fitting of 2.3mm chequered aluminium plate lining on buckle floor and sides up to the height of the	Yes Yes (mandatory) Yes (mandatory) Yes (mandatory)	
a) b) c) d)	BODY CONSTRUCTION AND FITTINGS Rear body is mild steel sheet reinforcement is of mild steel RSA (3mm) and RHS (2mm). Two foldable bench seats with Back rest, Cushions and rexin covers along the body length with approved 4No. safety seat belts on each bench. Rear body capacity is 4 passengers per bench seat Fitting of 2.3mm chequered aluminium plate lining on buckle floor	Yes Yes (mandatory) Yes (mandatory)	

f)	2no sliding/lockable window each side	
	of the passenger cabin as per the	
	sketch	Yes (mandatory)
g)	Ventilation	Yes
h)	Interior lamp in the passenger cabin	Yes (mandatory)
i)	Two and three windows at the front	
	and rear tail gates respectively	Yes (mandatory)
j)	Single opening vertical swing tail gate	
	with appropriate locking mechanism.	Yes (mandatory)
k)	Single internal light in rearmost Cabin	Yes
l)	Tail lamp grills	Yes (mandatory)
m)	Lockable tools storage box on the carriage roof	Yes (mandatory)
n)	Supply and fit front and rear towing hooks	Yes (mandatory)
0)	Supply and fit aesthetically designed	
	front bull bars.	Yes
p)	All exterior body panels made non-	
	corrosive, and all external steel fitting	
	to be galvanized or painted	Yes
q)	Body finish, high gloss current	
	NCWSC colour (to be specified by	N/
	user)	Yes
r)	Vehicle to be painted in NCWSC	Vac
4.0	paints as specified by the user.	Yes
10.	ELECTRICAL SYSTEM, INSTRUM	ENTS AND TOOLS
a)	Radio AM/FM, MP3,CD/DVD	Yes
b)	System voltage, negative earth, with	
	alternator charging	12V, Yes,
c)	Battery capacity aprox	Specify
d)	Maintenance free Battery	Mandatory
e)	Full lighting to conform to Kenya	
	Traffic Act	Yes
f)	6 speakers	Yes
g)	Outside mirror electrically adjustable	
	& retractable.	Yes
h)	Parking brake lamp and emergency	
	signal	Yes
i)	Power windows auto up/down (all)	Yes
j)	Window jam protection on all	Yes
J/		
k)	Glove box with key and damper	Yes

m) Automatic light control	Yes	
n) Fuel gauge	Yes	
o) Fuel gauge	Yes	
11. EQUIPMENT		
a) Hydraulic jack suitably rated to lift the unit with full load	Yes	
b) Wheel spanner, Set of hazard reflectors,	Yes	
c) Front fender fitted.	Yes	
d) Towing hitch and hook at rear and front respectively	Yes	
e) Sun visors supplied.	Yes	
f) Spare wheel supplied	Yes Mandatory	
g) Safety belts provided for all forward facing seats	Yes (Mandatory)	
h) Anti-theft alarm fitted	Yes (Mandatory)	
i) Metallic Hazard Triangles 2No and 2 Kg fire extinguisher	Yes (Mandatory)	
<ul> <li>j) Supply addition Loose Floor rubber mats</li> </ul>	Yes	
<ul> <li>k) Standard First Aid KS-2094-2007 as per the KEBS specifications.</li> </ul>	Yes (Mandatory)	
12. EXTRA ACCESSORIES.		
a) Leather shift leaver & knob	Yes	
b) High quality fabric seats	Yes	
c) Front seat adjustment	Yes	
d) Mud guard (front and rear)	Yes	
e) Seat adjustment for driver	Yes	
f) Anti-lock braking system	Yes	
l) Door-open warning light	Yes	
m) Remote central locking	Yes	
n) Rear parking distance sensor	Yes	
13. WARRANTY		
a) Specimen of vehicle warranty to be submitted when tendering	Yes	
b) Each vehicle supplied should carry a statement of warranty	Yes	
c) Equipment supplied to be covered by manufacturer's warranty.125,000Km or one year whichever comes first)	(Mandatory)	

d) First and second <b>FREE</b> services to including <b>FREE</b> Parts and Labour.	Yes	
14. MANUALS.		
All literature in English language	Yes (Mandatory)	
Repair manuals, supplied	Yes (Mandatory)	
Parts catalogue /microfiche/CD, supplied	Yes (Mandatory)	
Drivers handbook supplied	Yes (Mandatory)	
Service schedule supplied	Yes (Mandatory)	
15. OTHER REQUIREMENTS.		
Evidence (in form of purchase documents) of minimum 10 units sold and serviced in Kenya.	Yes (Mandatory)	
Vehicle to be registered by Registrar of Motor Vehicles.	Yes (Mandatory)	
Vehicle to be inspected by the NCWSC Mechanical Engineers prior to delivery.	Yes (Mandatory)	
Franchise Holders and dealers who own fully fledged workshops with adequate equipment and facilities.	Yes (Mandatory)	
Body construction and all fitments to conform to Kenya Traffic Act CAP 403.	Yes (Mandatory)	
Car identity on all Glasses and Lights.	Yes (Mandatory)	
Indicate name and physical addresses of all Dealers / Agents where Genuine Spares and back-up service can be obtained especially Nairobi and major Towns (		
Mombasa, Kisumu, Nyeri, Nakuru, Kisumu and Eldoret)	Attach list Yes (Mandatory)	

#### (c) SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 20No. MOTOR CYCLES TRAIL 100-130cc

Item	Description	Qty	Unit Price	Total
No.			(KES)	(KES)
<b>3 (e)</b>	Supply and Delivery of 20No. Motor	20		
	Cycles Trail 100-130cc			
	Sub Total			
	Add 16% VAT			
	<b>TOTAL</b> (carried to summary)			

#### Lot 3 (e): Bill of Quantities

Shortest Delivery Period after award.....

Name of the Bidder
Physical Address
Town
Name of Authorized Representative

Signature.....

Date..... Official Stamp/Company Seal

#### TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 20NO. MOTOR CYCLES TRAIL 100-130cc

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S
	MAKE	-	
	MODEL	-	
	COUNTRY OF ORIGIN	-	
	MANUFACTURER'S LITERATURE AND SPECIFICATIONS SUPPLIED WITH TENDER DOCUMENTS.	Yes (MANDATORY)	(Y/N)
1.	GENERAL		
a)	A Standard production, motorbike of latest design in class, in current production.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Capable of operating in tropical road conditions.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	Supplied new.	Yes	(Y/N)
2.	DIMENSIONS AND WEIGHTS	_	
a)	Overall length, approx.	2,100mm	mm
b)	Overall width, approx.	900mm	mm
c)	Overall height, approx.	1,100mm	mm
d)	Seat (saddle) height, approx.	850mm	mm
e)	Wheelbase, approx.	1,300mm	mm
f)	Ground Clearance, approx.	260mm	mm
g)	Dry weight, approx.	100Kg	Kg
3.	ENGINE		
a)	Make	-	
b)	Model	-	
c)	Country of origin	-	
d)	2 or 4 stroke, air cooled, petrol engine.	Specify	
e)	Single cylinder	Yes	(Y/N)

0	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S
f)	Piston displacement	101 - 130cc	сс
g)	Ignition system	specify	
h)	Starter system	specify	
i)	Maximum power output /rpm min	15ps /7,000rpm	ps/ rpm
j)	Maximum torque /rpm approx.	15Nm /5500rpm	NM/ rpm
k)	Fuel tank capacity, approx.	10Lt	Lt
4.	TRANSMISSION, BRAKES, TIRES AND	SUSPENSION	
a)	Transmission, speed, min.	5no.	No.
b)	Final transmission.	Chain drive	
c)	Front and rear brakes.	Drum	
d)	Front and rear tire sizes.	2.75-21-4PR	
		4.10-18-4PR	
e)	Front and rear suspension, telescopic forks/ Monocross.	Specify	
5.	ELECTRICAL SYSTEM		
a)	Full lighting to conform to Cap 403 Subs.23-Kenya Traffic Act.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Standard, major function gauges (Speedometer, Tachometer, Odometer, trip counter, etc.) / And warning lights (oil warning light etc.) fitted.	Yes	Y/N)
6.	MOTORCYCLE WARRANTY		
a)	Each motorcycle supplied should carry a statement of warranty.	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Motorcycle warranty min., 6 Months or 6,000 Km whichever occurs first.	specify	Km
			Months
7.	MANUALS AND EQUIPMENT		
a)	All literature in the English language	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Repair Manual/ microfiche/ CD, supplied.	5no.	Y/N)

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S
c)	Parts catalogue/ microfiche/ CD, supplied.	5no.	(Y/N)
d)	Rider's handbook and service schedule supplied.	1no. per cycle.	(Y/N)
e)	Motorcycle fitted with 2No. Rear view mirrors.	Yes	(Y/N)
f)	Suitable size box at rear carrier with lock and key to carry small spare parts and mail.	Yes	(Y/N)
g)	Motorcycle supplied with suitable crash helmet and eyes protector.	Yes	(Y/N)
h)	Gloves supplied.	Yes	(Y/N)
8.	OTHER REQUIREMENT		
a).	Motorcycle to be registered with the registrar of motor vehicles.	Yes (Mandatory)	(Y/N)
b)	Motorcycle to be inspected by the Chief Mechanical and Transport Engineer prior to delivery to the user.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	Firm's Status: (Franchise holder/ Dealer/Agent)	Specify	
d)	Availability of spares	Indicate Motorcycle dealers who stock spare parts.	
e)	Indicate names and physical addresses of dealers/agents where back-up service can be obtained.	Specify	
f)	Body construction and all fitments to conform to CAP 403 Kenya Traffic Act.	Yes (Mandatory)	(Y/N)

# (d) SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 1NO. MEDIUM TRUCK, 4x2, 7-8 TON, HIGH SIDED SUPERSTRUCTURE WITH CANVAS.

Item No.	Description	Qty	Unit Price (KES)	Total
3 (g)	Supply and Delivery of 7-8 Ton Capacity Truck with high Sided Superstructure Body with Canvas Cover.	1		
	Sub Total			
	Add 16% VAT			
	TOTAL (CARRIED TO SUN	<b>IMARY</b>	)	

#### Lot 3(g): Bills of Quantities

Shortest Delivery Period after award.....

me of the Bidder
------------------

ysical Address
----------------

Name of Authorized Representative.....

Signature			
Signatul Commence of the second s	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • •

Date.....

**Official Stamp/Company Seal** 

#### TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 1NO. MEDIUM TRUCK, 4x2, 7-8 TON, HIGH SIDED SUPERSTRUCTURE WITH CANVAS

			TENDERER'S
		REQUIREMENT	RESPONSE
A.	CAB-CHASSIS.		
	MAKE	-	
	MODEL	-	
	COUNTRY OF ORIGIN	-	
	MANUFACTURER'S		
	LITERATURE, AUTHORITY AND SPECIFICATIONS SUPPLIED	Yes	(Yes/No)
1.	GENERAL		
a)	A standard production, 4x2, 7-8ton payload truck, high sided superstructure with canvas of latest design, robust construction, in current production, marketed in Kenya.		(Yes/No)
b)	Supplied new.	Yes	(Yes/No)
c)	Designed to heavy duty export specifications, capable of operating in tropical conditions over paved and unpaved roads.		(Yes/No)
d)	Suitable for cargo transportation.	Yes	(Yes/No)
e)	Control Forward/Normal	specify	
2.	DIMENSIONS AND WEIGHTS		
a)		8,400mm	mm
b)	Overall width, approx.	2,200mm	mm
c)	Overall height min.	2,400mm	mm
d)	Wheelbase, min.	4200mm	mm
e)	Length of chassis aft of cab, min.	5,500mm	mm
f)	Kerb weight,min. (excluding body).	3,500Kg	kg

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
g)	G.V.W., min.	9,000Kg	kg
h)	Payload approx.	7,000 Kg	kg
i)	Permissible/legal front (steering) axle load, max.	8,000kg	kg
j)	Permissible /legal rear (for dual wheels) axle load, max.	10,000kg	kg
k)		8,800mm	mm
<b>3</b> .	ENGINE	. ,	
a)	Make	-	
b)	Model	-	
c)	Country of origin	-	
d)	Engine performance curves supplied.	Yes	(Yes/No)
e)	Diesel Engine, water cooled, 4 Stroke.	Yes, Yes, Yes	(Yes/No)
f)	Mode of aspiration. (Natural/Turbocharged)	specify	
g)	Piston displacement, approx.	5,000-10,000cc	cc
h)	Number of cylinders, min.	4/6	no.
i)	Maximum power output / rpm, min.	150HP / 2900rpm	HP/rpm
j)	Maximum torque developed /rpm, min.	440Nm /1500rpm	Nm/rpm
k)	Air cleaner type, disposable/ oilbath.	specify	
1)	Oil and fuel filter type	disposable	
m)	Average fuel consumption (on full load)	specify	km/l
n)	Fuel tank capacity, approx.	200Lt	Lt
o)	Extra fuel tank fitted	Yes	(Yes/No)
	Capacity	specify	Lt

	SDECIFICATION	DEATHDEMENT	TENDERER'S
4.	SPECIFICATION CLUTCH AND TRANSMISSION	REQUIREMENT	RESPONSE
т.			
a)	Clutch, dry type, single plate	Yes, Yes	(Yes/No)
b)	Clutch, system actuation, Hydraulic	Yes	(Yes/No)
c)	Gearbox, synchromesh.	Yes	(Yes/No)
d)	Number of speeds,min.	5F, 1R	R
e)	Drive configuration.	4x2	X
5.	BRAKES, TYRES AND SUSPENSI	ION.	
a)	Brakes, hydraulic-pneumatic assisted.	Yes	(Yes/No)
b)	Mechanical parking brake to act on transmission.	Yes	(Yes/No)
c)		Dual	
d)	Tires size locally available.	Yes	(Yes/No)
e)	Optimum tire size	specify	
f)	Suspension, front and rear heavy duty leaf springs with telescopic shock absorbers at front.		(Yes/No)
6.	STEERING, CONTROL AND CAE	3.	<b>i</b>
a)	Right Hand drive steering	Yes	(Yes/No)
b)	Steering Type .	assisted	
c)	All steel, spacious cab to seat 3 passengers comfortably.	Yes,	(Yes/No)
d)	Adjustable drivers seat.	Yes	(Yes/No)
e)	Seat belts conforming to the KEBS standard No. KS 06-664 of 1985.		(Yes/No)
7.	ELECTRICAL SYSTEM AND INS	TRUMENTS	ί.
a)	System voltage, negative earth.	24V, Yes	(Yes/No)
b)	Battery capacity and size.	specify	AH

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
c)	Full lighting to conform to Cap 403 Subs.23-Kenya Traffic Act.	Yes	(Yes/No)
d)	Standard instruments, gauges and warning lights for charging circuit, oil pressure, coolant temperature etc.		(Yes/No)
8.	EQUIPMENT ETC.		
a)	Heavy duty type front fender.	Yes	(Yes/No)
)	Laminated (safety) windshield.	Yes	(Yes/No)
c)	Sunvisors supplied.	Yes	(Yes/No)
d)	Rear view mirrors (external both sides and internal) supplied.	Yes	(Yes/No)
e)	Full size spare tyre with rim and carrier mounted under truck.	Yes	(Yes/No)
f)	Hydraulic (telescopic) jack, wheel brace and manufacturer's standard tools, supplied.		(Yes/No)
g)	Vehicle to be fitted with electronic speed governor	Mandatory	(Yes/No)
1)	Governor to limit maximum speed to 80km/hr	Mandatory	(Yes/No)
i)	Governor to be tamper proof	Mandatory	(Yes/No)
j)	Governor to be inspected before delivery	Mandatory	(Yes/No)
K)	Any other equipment (or accessories) supplied.	specify	
B.	FLAT BED BODY.		
	Make	-	
	Model	-	
	Country of origin.	-	
		Yes	(Y/N)
<u> </u>	specifications supplied.		
) <u>.</u>	GENERAL		
l)	Vehicle supplier to build body or sub-		
<b>)</b>	contract to a reputable body builder If the work is sub-contracted, name sub-contractor.	specify sub- contractor	

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
c)	An all steel fabricated cargo body with canvas superstructure, suitable of transporting general cargo over paved and unpaved (rough) roads.	Yes,	 (Y/N)
d)	All body construction and fitments to comply with Kenya Traffic Act, Cap 403.	Yes	(Y/N)
e)	All body construction and installations to comply with the chassis manufacturer's specifications.	Yes	(Y/N)
10.	BODY DIMENSIONS.		
a)	Overall length, approx.	5,500mm	mm
)	Height of sides, approx.	2,000 mm	mm
c)	Overall width, approx.	2,200 mm	mm
11.	BODY CONSTRUCTION.		
a)	Body cross bearers of pre-stressed channel sections, 100 x 50 x 4.5mm equidistantly spaced at a maximum of 500mm apart.	Yes,	(Y/N)
b)	Suitable size well-seasoned timber runners, with inverted steel section at top, between body frame and chassis.	specify timber size Yes	x mm
c)		Yes Specify size	 (Y/N) mm
		and number	No.
d)	Body floor fabricated from 3.2mm thick mild steel plate (full width) reinforced at equal distances with box/channel sections.	Yes	(Y/N)
e)	Steel platform body, made from mild steel of thickness.	3.2mm	mm
f)	Fixed headboard clear of cab.	Yes	 (Y/N)
g)	Drop tailgate and sides, suitably reinforced.		(Y/N)
h)	Suitable size tool box to be fitted under body on the left side.		 (Y/N)
i)	Suitable size rear mudguards fitted.	Yes	 (Y/N)

	CDECIEICATION		TENDERER'S RESPONSE
:)		<u> </u>	
j)	Chevrons and reflectors fitted on rear to conform to Kenya Traffic Act.	res	(Y/N)
k)	One piece tarpaulin, canvas, with rope	Yes	(Yes/No)
	eyes and lashing ropes.	specify tarpaulin size	mm
l)	Full length 20mm (diameter) welded steel rods on both body sides and rear for tying tarpaulin.		(Yes/No)
m)	Stone guards fitted for tail lights.	Yes	(Y/N)
12	BODY FINISH.		
a)	All body steelwork to be thoroughly cleaned before painting. Both internal and exterior finish to be proceeded by one coat primer (red oxide) and intercoat.		(Y/N)
13.	OTHER REQUIREMENT		
a)	Body builders to have truck body inspected (by Certifying officer, Vehicle inspection Centre) for compliance with Traffic Act prior to delivery to user.		(Y/N)
b)	Truck to be registered with the registrar of motor vehicles.	Yes	(Y/N)
c)	Truck will be inspected by the Chief Mechanical and Transport Engineer, through the construction stages for compliance with the specification.		(Yes/No)
d)	Franchise holder (representative in	agent/dealer	(Y/N)
e)		Indicate motor vehicle dealers who stock spare parts.	
f)	Names and addresses of dealers/agents where back-up service can be obtained indicating the location of the workshops/ facilities.		
14.	WARRANTY		
a)	Each vehicle supplied should carry a statement of warranty.	Yes (Mandatory)	(Y/N)

	SPECIFICATION	REQUIREMENT	TENDERER'S RESPONSE
b)	Vehicle warranty min., 40,000 Km or 12 Months whichever occurs first.	specify	Km Months
15.	MANUALS		
a)	All literature in English language	Yes	(Y/N)
b)	Repair Manual, supplied.	1 per Vehicle	(Y/N)
c)	Parts catalogue supplied.	1 per Vehicle	(Y/N)
d)	Drivers handbook and service schedule supplied.	1 per Vehicle	(Y/N)

Lot 1	Description	Amount (KES)
(a)	DESIGN, MANUFACTURE, TESTING, SUPPLY, DELIVERY, INSTALLATION AND COMMISSIONING OF 2 No. WATER LEAK DETECTION VAN	
(b)	2 No. ACOUSTIC LEAK DETECTION AND LEAK LOCATION EQUIPMENT	
(c)	2 Sets. DEWATERING PUMP	
(d)	2 No. GENERATOR	
(e)	2 Sets. PLUMBING TOOLS	
(f)	2 Sets. ELECTRICAL TOOLS	
(g)	2 Sets. SAFETY PPES	
	GRAND TOTAL LOT 1	

#### **BILLS SUMMARY**

Lot 2	SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF NON REVENUE	
	WATER MANAGEMENT TOOLS	
(a)	SUPPLY, DELIVERY, CONFIGURATION,	
	TESTING AND TRAINING FOR A GEOPHYSICAL	
	INVESTIGATION SYSTEM (GPR) FOR	
	UNDERGROUND SURVEYS	
(b)	SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 20 NO.	
	<b>RECHARGEABLE BATTERY-OPERATED</b>	
	PORTABLE WATER METER TESTING KIT	
(c)	HIGH SECURITY ONE TIME USE TAMPER PROOF	
	WATER METER SEALS	
(d)	LAPTOPS (10 No.)	

(e)	DSLR CAMERA (1No.)	
(f)	SOFTWARE	
(g)	EXECUTIVE BOOKSHELF WITH UPPER GLASS DOOR (6 No.)	
(h)	HEAVY DUTY MULTIFUNCTIONAL COLOUR PRINTER (5 No.)	
	<b>GRAND TOTAL LOT 2</b>	

Lot 3	SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF OPERATIONAL VEHICLES	
(a)	SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF HEAVY DUTY, UTILITY PASSENGER VEHICLE, 4x4, L.W.B., 2701 - 3000cc, DIESEL	
(b)	SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 1No. 4X4 WD SINGLE CABIN WITH PASSENGER VAN BODY	
(c)	SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 20No. MOTOR CYCLES TRAIL; 100 - 130cc	
(d)	SUPPLY AND DELIVERY OF 1NO. MEDIUM TRUCK, 4x2, 7-8 TON, HIGH SIDED SUPERSTRUCTURE WITH CANVAS	
	GRAND TOTAL LOT 3	

# 4. Drawings

These Bidding Documents includes "the following" drawings.

List of Drawings			
Drawing Nr.	Drawing Name	Purpose	

# 5. Inspections and Tests

The purchaser or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or to test the goods to confirm their conformity to the contract specifications. The inspections and tests will be conducted on the premises of the Supplier and at the goods' final destination. If conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its subcontractor(s), all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the purchaser. In all cases, the equipment used for tests must be validly calibrated by the national standards body and a copy of the calibration certificate(s) must be submitted with the test report(s). The supplier shall replace without charge to the purchaser the Non-revenue water management equipment, components or parts which upon examination, test or fail to meet any of the requirements in the specification

# **PART 3 - Contract**

# **Section VIII. General Conditions of Contract**

### **Table of Clauses**

1.	Definitions146
2.	Contract Documents 147
3.	Fraud and Corruption147
4.	Interpretation 147
5.	Language148
6.	Joint Venture, Consortium or Association148
7.	Eligibility
8.	Notices
9.	Governing Law149
10.	Settlement of Disputes 149
11.	Inspections and Audit by the AFD 149
12.	Scope of Supply 149
13.	Delivery and Documents
14.	Supplier's Responsibilities
15.	Contract Price 150
16.	Terms of Payment 150
17.	Taxes and Duties
18.	Performance Security 150
19.	Copyright
20.	Confidential Information 151

21. Subcontracting	
22. Specifications and Standards	
23. Packing and Documents	
24. Insurance	
25. Transportation	
26. Inspections and Tests	
27. Liquidated Damages	
28. Warranty	
29. Patent Indemnity	
30. Limitation of Liability	
31. Change in Laws and Regulations	
32. Force Majeure	
33. Change Orders and Contract Amendments	
34. Extensions of Time	F158
35. Termination	
36. Assignment	
37. Export Restriction	

# **Section VIII. General Conditions of Contract**

- **1. Definitions** 1.1 The following words and expressions shall have the meanings hereby assigned to them:
  - (a) "AFD" means the Agence Française de Développement;
  - (b) "Contract" means the Contract Agreement entered into between the Purchaser and the Supplier, together with the Contract Documents referred to therein, including all attachments, appendices, and all documents incorporated by reference therein;
  - (c) "Contract Documents" means the documents listed in the Contract Agreement, including any amendments thereto;
  - (d) "Contract Price" means the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Contract Agreement, subject to such additions and adjustments thereto or deductions therefrom, as may be made pursuant to the Contract;
  - (e) "Day" means calendar day;
  - (f) "Completion" means the fulfillment of the Related Services by the Supplier in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract;
  - (g) "GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract;
  - (h) "Goods" means all of the commodities, raw material, machinery and equipment, and/or other materials that the Supplier is required to supply to the Purchaser under the Contract;
  - (i) "Purchaser's Country" is the country specified in the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC);
  - (j) "Purchaser" means the entity purchasing the Goods and Related Services, as specified in the **SCC**;
  - (k) "Related Services" means the services incidental to the supply of the goods, such as insurance, installation, training and initial maintenance and other such obligations of the Supplier under the Contract;
  - (1) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract;
  - (m) "Subcontractor" means any natural person, private or state entity, or a combination of the above, to whom any part of the Goods to be supplied or execution of any part of the Related Services is subcontracted by the Supplier;

- (n) "Supplier" means the natural person, private or state entity, or a combination of the above, whose bid to perform the Contract has been accepted by the Purchaser and is named as such in the Contract Agreement;
- (o) "The Project Site," where applicable, means the place named in the **SCC**.
- 2. Contract 2.1 Subject to the order of precedence set forth in the Contract Agreement, all documents forming the Contract (and all parts thereof) are intended to be correlative, complementary, and mutually explanatory. The Contract Agreement shall be read as a whole.
- **3. Fraud and Corruption** 3.1 The AFD requires compliance with its policy in regard to corrupt and fraudulent practices as set forth in Appendix 1 to the SCC.
- **4. Interpretation** 4.2 If the context so requires it, singular means plural and vice versa.
  - 4.3 Incoterms
    - (a) Unless inconsistent with any provision of the Contract, the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of parties thereunder shall be as prescribed by Incoterms;
    - (b) The terms CIP and other similar terms, when used, shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms specified in the **SCC** and published by the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris, France.
  - 4.4 Entire Agreement

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Purchaser and the Supplier and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements (whether written or oral) of the parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.

4.5 Amendment

No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be valid unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorized representative of each party thereto.

- 4.6 Nonwaiver
  - (a) Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 4.5(b) below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay, or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect, or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, neither shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract;

- (b) Any waiver of a party's rights, powers, or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, dated, and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.
- 4.7 Severability

If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

- 5. Language
  5.1 The Contract as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Contract exchanged by the Supplier and the Purchaser, shall be written in the language specified in the SCC. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Contract may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language specified, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Contract, this translation shall govern.
  - 5.2 The Supplier shall bear all costs of translation to the governing language and all risks of the accuracy of such translation, for documents provided by the Supplier.
- 6. Joint Venture, Consortium or Association
   6.1 If the Supplier is a joint venture, consortium, or association, all of the parties shall be jointly and severally liable to the Purchaser for the fulfillment of the provisions of the Contract and shall designate one party to act as a leader with authority to bind the joint venture, consortium, or association. The composition or the constitution of the joint venture, consortium, or association shall not be altered without the prior consent of the Purchaser.
- 7. Eligibility
  7.1 All Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract and financed by the AFD shall have their origin in any eligible source as specified in the SCC. For the purpose of this Clause, origin means the country where the goods have been grown, mined, cultivated, produced, manufactured, or processed; or through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.
- 8. Notices 8.1 Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to the Contract shall be in writing to the address specified in the SCC. The term "in writing" means communicated in written form with proof of receipt.
  - 8.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.

9.	Governing Law	9.1	The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Purchaser's Country, unless otherwise specified in the <b>SCC</b> .
10.	Settlement of Disputes	10.1	The Purchaser and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the Contract.
		10.2	If, after twenty-eight (28) days, the parties have failed to resolve their dispute or difference by such mutual consultation, then either the Purchaser or the Supplier may give notice to the other party of its intention to commence arbitration, as hereinafter provided, as to the matter in dispute, and no arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given. Any dispute or difference in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given in accordance with this Clause shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after delivery of the Goods under the Contract. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of procedure <b>specified in the SCC</b> .
		10.3	Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein,
			(a) The parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and
			(b) The Purchaser shall pay the Supplier any monies due the Supplier.
11.	Inspections and Audit by the AFD	11.1	The Supplier shall keep, and shall make all reasonable efforts to cause its Subcontractors to keep accurate and systematic accounts and records, in respect of the Goods in such form and details as will clearly identify relevant time changes and costs.
		11.2	The Supplier shall permit, and shall cause its Subcontractors and consultants to permit, the AFD and/or persons appointed by the AFD to inspect the Supplier's offices and all accounts and records relating to the performance of the Contract and the submission of the bid, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the AFD if requested by the AFD.
12.	Scope of Supply	12.1	The Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be as specified in the Schedule of Requirements.
13.	Delivery and Documents	13.1	Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 33.1, the Delivery of the Goods and Completion of the Related Services shall be in accordance with the Delivery and Completion Schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements. The details of shipping and other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in the SCC.
14.	Supplier's Responsibilities	14.1	The Supplier shall supply all the Goods and Related Services included in the Scope of Supply in accordance with GCC Clause 12, and the Delivery and Completion Schedule, as per GCC Clause 13.

15.	Contract Price	15.1	Prices charged by the Supplier for the Goods supplied and the Related Services performed under the Contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the Supplier in its bid, with the exception of any price adjustments authorized in the <b>SCC</b> .
16.	Terms of Payment	16.1	The Contract Price, including any Advance Payments, if applicable, shall be paid as specified in the <b>SCC</b> .
		16.2	The Supplier's request for payment shall be made to the Purchaser in writing, accompanied by invoices describing, as appropriate, the Goods delivered and Related Services performed, and by the documents submitted pursuant to GCC Clause 13 and upon fulfillment of all other obligations stipulated in the Contract.
		16.3	Payments shall be made promptly by the Purchaser, but in no case later than sixty (60) days after submission of an invoice or request for payment by the Supplier, and after the Purchaser has accepted it.
		16.4	The currencies in which payments shall be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be those in which the bid price is expressed.
		16.5	In the event that the Purchaser fails to pay the Supplier any payment by its due date or within the period set forth in the <b>SCC</b> , the Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier interest on the amount of such delayed payment at the rate shown in the <b>SCC</b> , for the period of delay until payment has been made in full, whether before or after judgment or arbitrage award.
17.	Taxes and Duties	17.1	For goods manufactured outside the Purchaser's Country, the Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, stamp duties, license fees, and other such levies imposed outside the Purchaser's Country.
		17.2	For goods manufactured within the Purchaser's country, the Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods to the Purchaser.
		17.3	If any tax exemptions, reductions, allowances or privileges may be available to the Supplier in the Purchaser's Country as specified in the SCC, the Purchaser shall use its best efforts to enable the Supplier to benefit from any such tax savings to the maximum allowable extent.
18.	Performance Security	18.1	The Supplier shall, within twenty-eight (28) days of the notification of contract award, provide a performance security for the performance of the Contract in the amount specified in the <b>SCC</b> .
		18.2	The proceeds of the Performance Security shall be payable to the Purchaser as compensation for any loss resulting from the Supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.
		18.3	The Performance Security shall be denominated in the currency(ies) of the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the

Purchaser; and shall be in one of the format stipulated by the Purchaser in the **SCC**, or in another format acceptable to the Purchaser.

- 18.4 The Performance Security shall be discharged by the Purchaser and returned to the Supplier not later than twenty-eight (28) days following the date of Completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, unless specified otherwise in the SCC.
- 19. Copyright19.1 The copyright in all drawings, documents, and other materials containing data and information furnished to the Purchaser by the Supplier herein shall remain vested in the Supplier, or, if they are furnished to the Purchaser directly or through the Supplier by any third party, including suppliers of materials, the copyright in such materials shall remain vested in such third party.
- 20. Confidential 20.1 The Purchaser and the Supplier shall keep confidential and shall not, without the written consent of the other party hereto, divulge to any Information third party any documents, data, or other information furnished directly or indirectly by the other party hereto in connection with the Contract, whether such information has been furnished prior to, during or following completion or termination of the Contract. Notwithstanding the above, the Supplier may furnish to its Subcontractor such documents, data, and other information it receives from the Purchaser to the extent required for the Subcontractor to perform its work under the Contract, in which event the Supplier shall obtain from such Subcontractor an undertaking of confidentiality similar to that imposed on the Supplier under GCC Clause 20.
  - 20.2 The Purchaser shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Supplier for any purposes unrelated to the contract. Similarly, the Supplier shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Purchaser for any purpose other than the performance of the Contract.
  - 20.3 The obligation of a party under GCC Sub-Clauses 20.1 and 20.2 above, however, shall not apply to information that:
    - (a) The Purchaser or Supplier need to share with the AFD or other institutions participating in the financing of the Contract;
    - (b) Now or hereafter enters the public domain through no fault of that party;
    - (c) Can be proven to have been possessed by that party at the time of disclosure and which was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the other party; or
    - (d) Otherwise lawfully becomes available to that party from a third party that has no obligation of confidentiality.

- 20.4 The above provisions of GCC Clause 20 shall not in any way modify any undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the parties hereto prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the Supply or any part thereof.
- 20.5 The provisions of GCC Clause 20 shall survive completion or termination, for whatever reason, of the Contract.
- **21. Subcontracting** 21.1 The Supplier shall notify the Purchaser in writing of all subcontracts awarded under the Contract if not already specified in the bid. Such notification, in the original bid or later shall not relieve the Supplier from any of its obligations, duties, responsibilities, or liability under the Contract.
  - 21.2 Subcontracts shall comply with the provisions of GCC Clauses 3 and 7.
- 22. Specifications and 22.1 Standards
  - 22.1 Technical Specifications and Drawings
    - (a) The Goods and Related Services supplied under this Contract shall conform to the technical specifications and standards mentioned in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, the standard shall be equivalent or superior to the official standards whose application is appropriate to the Goods' country of origin;
    - (b) The Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification or other document, or any modification thereof provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to the Purchaser;
    - (c) Wherever references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which it shall be executed, the edition or the revised version of such codes and standards shall be those specified in the Schedule of Requirements. During Contract execution, any changes in any such codes and standards shall be applied only after approval by the Purchaser and shall be treated in accordance with GCC Clause 33.
- 23. Packing and Documents
   23.1 The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their named place of destination, as indicated in the Contract. During transit, the packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the goods' named place of destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.

		23.2	The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in the <b>SCC</b> , and in any other instructions ordered by the Purchaser.
24.	Insurance	24.1	Unless otherwise specified in the <b>SCC</b> , the Goods supplied under the Contract shall be fully insured—in a freely convertible currency from an eligible country—against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage, and delivery, in accordance with the applicable Incoterms or in the manner specified in the <b>SCC</b> .
25.	Transportation	25.1	Unless otherwise specified in the <b>SCC</b> , responsibility for arranging transportation of the Goods shall be in accordance with the specified Incoterms.
		25.2	The Supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following services, including additional services, if any, specified in SCC:
		(a)	Performance or supervision of on-site assembly and/or start-up of the supplied Goods;
		(b)	Furnishing of tools required for assembly and/or maintenance of the supplied Goods;
		(c)	Furnishing of a detailed operations and maintenance manual for each appropriate unit of the supplied Goods;
		(d)	Performance or supervision or maintenance and/or repair of the supplied Goods, for a period of time agreed by the parties, provided that this service shall not relieve the Supplier of any warranty obligations under this Contract; and
		(e)	Training of the Purchaser's personnel, at the Supplier's plant and/or on-site, in assembly, start-up, operation, maintenance, and/or repair of the supplied Goods.
		25.3	Prices charged by the Supplier for incidental services, if not included in the Contract Price for the Goods, shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.
26.	Inspections and Tests	26.1	The Supplier shall at its own expense and at no cost to the Purchaser carry out all such tests and/or inspections of the Goods and Related Services as are specified in the <b>SCC</b> .
		26.2	The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, and/or at the Goods' named place of destination, or in another place in the Purchaser's Country as specified in the <b>SCC</b> . Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 26.3, if conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall

be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the Purchaser.

- 26.3 The Purchaser or its designated representative shall be entitled to attend the tests and/or inspections referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 26.2, provided that the Purchaser bear all of its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance including, but not limited to, all traveling and board and lodging expenses.
- 26.4 Whenever the Supplier is ready to carry out any such test and inspection, it shall give a reasonable advance notice, including the place and time, to the Purchaser. The Supplier shall obtain from any relevant third party or manufacturer any necessary permission or consent to enable the Purchaser or its designated representative to attend the test and/or inspection.
- 26.5 The Purchaser may require the Supplier to carry out any test and/or inspection not required by the Contract but deemed necessary to verify that the characteristics and performance of the Goods comply with the technical specifications, codes and standards under the Contract, provided that the Supplier's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such test and/or inspection shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such test and/or inspection impedes the progress of manufacturing and/or the Supplier's performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the Delivery Dates and Completion Dates and the other obligations so affected.
- 26.6 The Supplier shall provide the Purchaser with a report of the results of any such test and/or inspection.
- 26.7 The Purchaser may reject any Goods or any part thereof that fail to pass any test and/or inspection or do not conform to the specifications. The Supplier shall either rectify or replace such rejected Goods or parts thereof or make alterations necessary to meet the specifications at no cost to the Purchaser, and shall repeat the test and/or inspection, at no cost to the Purchaser, upon giving a notice pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 26.4.
- 26.8 The Supplier agrees that neither the execution of a test and/or inspection of the Goods or any part thereof, nor the attendance by the Purchaser or its representative, nor the issue of any report pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 26.6, shall release the Supplier from any warranties or other obligations under the Contract.
- 27.1 Except as provided under GCC Clause 32, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods by the Date(s) of delivery or perform the Related Services within the period specified in the Contract, the Purchaser may without prejudice to all its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in the SCC of the delivered price of the delayed Goods or unperformed Services for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage specified in those SCC.

27. Liquidated Damages

the maximum is reached, the Purchaser may terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 35.

- **28.** Warranty 28.1 The Supplier warrants that all the Goods are new, unused, and of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided otherwise in the Contract.
  - 28.2 Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 22.1(b), the Supplier further warrants that the Goods shall be free from defects arising from any act or omission of the Supplier or arising from design, materials, and workmanship, under normal use in the conditions prevailing in the country of named place of destination.
  - 28.3 Unless otherwise specified in the **SCC**, the warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the Goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the named place of destination indicated in the **SCC**, or for eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the country of origin, whichever period concludes earlier.
  - 28.4 The Purchaser shall give notice to the Supplier stating the nature of any such defects together with all available evidence thereof, promptly following the discovery thereof. The Purchaser shall afford all reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to inspect such defects.
  - 28.5 Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in the **SCC**, expeditiously repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, at no cost to the Purchaser.
  - 28.6 If having been notified, the Supplier fails to remedy the defect within the period specified in the **SCC**, the Purchaser may proceed to take within a reasonable period such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Purchaser may have against the Supplier under the Contract.
- **29. Patent Indemnity** 29.1 The Supplier shall, subject to the Purchaser's compliance with GCC Sub-Clause 29.2, indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser and its employees and officers from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Purchaser may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract by reason of:
  - (a) The installation of the Goods by the Supplier or the use of the Goods in the country where the Site is located; and
  - (b) The sale in any country of the products produced by the Goods.

Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the Goods or any part thereof other than for the purpose indicated by or to be reasonably inferred from the Contract, neither any infringement resulting from the use of the Goods or any part thereof, or any products produced thereby in association or combination with any other equipment, plant, or materials not supplied by the Supplier, pursuant to the Contract.

- 29.2 If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Purchaser arising out of the matters referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 29.1, the Purchaser shall promptly give the Supplier a notice thereof, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Purchaser's name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim.
- 29.3 If the Supplier fails to notify the Purchaser within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Purchaser shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf.
- 29.4 The Purchaser shall, at the Supplier's request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim, and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing.
- 29.5 The Purchaser shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers, and Subcontractors from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Supplier may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser.
- 30.1 Except in cases of criminal negligence or willful misconduct,
  - (a) The Supplier shall not be liable to the Purchaser, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to pay liquidated damages to the Purchaser; and
  - (b) The aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Purchaser, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total Contract Price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment, or to any obligation of the supplier to indemnify the purchaser with respect to patent infringement

30. Limitation of Liability

31.	Change in Laws and Regulations	31.1	Unless otherwise specified in the Contract, if after the date of 28 days prior to date of Bid submission, any law, regulation, ordinance, order or bylaw having the force of law is enacted, promulgated, abrogated, or changed in the place of the Purchaser's country where the Site is located (which shall be deemed to include any change in interpretation or application by the competent authorities) that subsequently affects the Delivery Date and/or the Contract Price, then such Delivery Date and/or Contract Price shall be correspondingly increased or decreased, to the extent that the Supplier has thereby been affected in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately paid or credited if the same has already been accounted for in the price adjustment provisions where applicable, in accordance with GCC Clause 15.
32.	Force Majeure	32.1	The Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its Performance Security, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.
		32.2	For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event or situation beyond the control of the Supplier that is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to negligence or lack of care on the part of the Supplier. Such events may include, but not be limited to, acts of the Purchaser in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes.
		32.3	If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Purchaser in writing, the Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.
33.	Change Orders and Contract Amendments	33.1	The Purchaser may at any time order the Supplier through notice in accordance GCC Clause 8, to make changes within the general scope of the Contract in any one or more of the following:

- Drawings, designs, or specifications, where Goods to be (a) furnished under the Contract are to be specifically manufactured for the Purchaser;
- (b) The method of shipment or packing;
- (c) The place of delivery; and
- (d) The Related Services to be provided by the Supplier.
- 33.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Supplier's performance of any provisions under

the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or in the Delivery/Completion Schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the Supplier for adjustment under this Clause must be asserted within twenty-eight (28) days from the date of the Supplier's receipt of the Purchaser's change order.

- 33.3 Prices to be charged by the Supplier for any Related Services that might be needed but which were not included in the Contract shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.
- 33.4 Subject to the above, no variation in or modification of the terms of the Contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties.
- 34. Extensions of Time
  34.1 If at any time during performance of the Contract, the Supplier or its subcontractors should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the Goods or completion of Related Services pursuant to GCC Clause 13, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of the delay, its likely duration, and its cause. As soon as practicable after receipt of the Supplier's notice, the Purchaser shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Supplier's time for performance, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of the Contract.
  - 34.2 Except in case of Force Majeure, as provided under GCC Clause 32, a delay by the Supplier in the performance of its Delivery and Completion obligations shall render the Supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC Clause 27, unless an extension of time is agreed upon, pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 34.1.
  - **Termination** 35.1 Termination for Default
    - (a) The Purchaser, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract in whole or in part:
      - (i) If the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Purchaser pursuant to GCC Clause 34;
      - (ii) If the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation under the Contract; or

35.

- (iii) If the Supplier, in the judgment of the Purchaser has engaged in fraud and corruption, as defined in GCC Clause 3, in competing for or in executing the Contract.
- (b) In the event the Purchaser terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC Clause 35.1(a), the Purchaser may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods or Related Services similar to those undelivered or not performed, and the Supplier shall be liable to the Purchaser for any additional costs for such similar Goods or Related Services. However, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.
- Termination for Insolvency 35.2
  - (a) The Purchaser may at any time terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In such event, termination will be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination will not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the Purchaser.
- Termination for Convenience 35.3
  - (a) The Purchaser, by notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Purchaser's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective;
  - (b) The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within twenty-eight (28) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the Purchaser at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, the Purchaser may elect:
    - (i) To have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or
    - (ii) To cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and Related Services and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.
- 36. Assignment Neither the Purchaser nor the Supplier shall assign, in whole or in part, 36.1 their obligations under this Contract, except with prior written consent of the other party.
- 37. Export 37.1 Notwithstanding any obligation under the Contract to complete all Restriction export formalities, any export restrictions attributable to the Purchaser, to the country of the Purchaser, or to the use of the

products/goods, systems or services to be supplied, which arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those products/goods, systems or services, and which substantially impede the Supplier from meeting its obligations under the Contract, shall release the Supplier from the obligation to provide deliveries or services, always provided, however, that the Supplier can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Purchaser and of the AFD that it has completed all formalities in a timely manner, including applying for permits, authorizations and licenses necessary for the export of the products/goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract. Termination of the Contract on this basis shall be for the Purchaser's convenience pursuant to Sub-Clause 35.3.

# **Section IX. Special Conditions of Contract**

The following Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) shall supplement and / or amend the General Conditions of Contract (GCC). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC.

[The Purchaser sh	hall select	insert the	appropriate	wording	using i	the	samples	below	or	other
acceptable wording	g, and delet	te the text i	n italics]							

GCC 1.1(i)	The Purchaser's country is: Kenya				
GCC 1.1(j)	The Purchaser is: Athi Water Works Development Agency, Athi Water Plaza, Muthaiga North Road off Kiambu Road, P.O Box 45283-00100, Nairobi				
GCC 1.1 (0)	The Project Site(s)/Named Place of Destination(s) is/are: Athi Water WorksDevelopment Agency- Athi Water Plaza - Nairobi				
GCC 4.2	The meaning of the trade terms shall be as prescribed by Incoterms.				
	The version edition of Incoterms shall be Incoterms 2010.				
	However, the definition of the place and date associated with "delivery" is modified as follows:				
	(a) Under "CIP" Incoterms defines "delivery" as the place and date where risk transfers from the seller to the buyer.				
	(b) In this Bidding Document, when using "CIP" and not referring to the transfer of risk, the term "delivery" shall be interpreted as the date and place where the Goods and Related Services arrive at the named place of destination, and this date shall be reflected in the Delivery and Completion Schedule.				
GCC 5.1	The governing and communication language shall be English				
GCC 7.1	Goods and services from countries under embargo from France, the European Union or the United Nations are not eligible.				
GCC 8.1	<ul> <li>For <u>notices</u>, the Purchaser's address shall be:</li> <li>Attention:</li> <li>The Chief Executive Officer,</li> <li>Athi Water Works Development Agency,</li> <li>Athi Water Plaza, Muthaiga North Road, Off Kiambu Road</li> <li>P.O. Box 45283-00100 Nairobi, Kenya.</li> <li>Tel: 254 020 2724292/3</li> <li>Fax: 254 020 27224295</li> <li>Electronic mail address: <u>info@awwda.go.ke</u></li> </ul>				

GCC 9.1	The governing law shall be the law of: Kenya		
GCC 10.2	The rules of procedure for arbitration proceedings pursuant to GCC Clause 10.2 shall be as follows:		
	"Clause 10.2 (a) shall be retained in the case of a Contract with a foreign Supplier and clause 10.2 (b) shall be retained in the case of a Contract with a national of the Purchaser's country."		
	(a) Contract with foreign Supplier:		
	GCC 10.2—Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Contract, or breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules as at present in force.		
	(c) Contracts with Supplier national of the Purchaser's country:		
	In the case of a dispute between the Purchaser and a Supplier who is a national of the Purchaser's country, the dispute shall be referred to adjudication or arbitration in accordance with the laws of the Purchaser's country.		
GCC 13.1	For Goods supplied from abroad:		
	Upon shipment, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser and the Insurance Company by cable or by electronic way previously agreed between parties the full details of the shipment, including Contract number, description of Goods, quantity, the mode of transport, the bill of lading number and date, place of loading, date of shipment, place of discharge, etc. The Supplier shall mail the following documents to the Purchaser, with a copy to the Insurance Company:		
	<ul> <li>(i) Copies of the Supplier's invoice showing Goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;</li> </ul>		
	<ul> <li>(ii) Original and three copies of the negotiable, clean, on-board bill of lading marked "freight prepaid" and <u>three</u> copies of nonnegotiable bill of lading;</li> </ul>		
	(iii) Copies of the packing list identifying contents of each package;		
	(iv) Insurance certificate;		
	(v) Manufacturers or Supplier's warranty certificate;		
	<ul> <li>(vi) Inspection certificate, issued by the nominated inspection agency, and the Supplier's factory inspection report; and</li> </ul>		
	(vii) Certificate of origin.		
	The above documents shall be received by the Purchaser at least one week before arrival of the Goods at the place of arrival and, if not received, the Supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.		

	For Goods from within the Purchaser's country:					
	Upon delivery of the Goods to the transporter, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser and mail the following documents to the Purchaser:					
	<ul> <li>(i) copies of the Supplier's invoice showing Goods' description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;</li> </ul>					
	(ii) delivery note, railway receipt, or truck receipt;					
	(iii) Manufacturer's or Supplier's warranty certificate;					
	(iv) inspection certificate issued by the nominated inspection agency, and the Supplier's factory inspection report; and					
	(v) certificate of origin.					
	The above documents shall be received by the Purchaser before arrival of the Goods and, if not received, the Supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.					
GCC 15.1	The prices charged for the Goods supplied and the related Services performed <b>shall not</b> be adjustable.					
GCC 16.1	GCC 16.1—The method and conditions of payment to be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be as follows:					
	Payment for Goods supplied from abroad:					
	Payment of foreign currency portion shall be made in <b>Kenya Shillings (KES)</b> &/OR EURO in the following manner:					
	<ul> <li>(i) Advance Payment: Ten (10) percent of the Contract Price shall be paid within Sixty (60) days of signing of the Contract, and upon submission of claim and a bank guarantee for equivalent amount valid until the Goods are delivered and, in the form, provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the Purchaser;</li> </ul>					
	<ul> <li>(ii) On Shipment: Eighty (80) percent of the Contract Price of the Goods shipped shall be paid [through irrevocable confirmed letter of credit opened in favor of the Supplier in a bank in its country], upon submission of documents specified in GCC Clause 13;</li> </ul>					
	(iii) <b>On Acceptance:</b> Ten (10) percent of the Contract Price of Goods received shall be paid within Sixty (60) days of receipt of the Goods upon submission					
	of claim supported by the acceptance certificate issued by the Purchaser.					
	of claim supported by the acceptance certificate issued by the Purchaser. Payment of local currency portion shall be made in <b>Kenya Shillings</b> ( <b>KES</b> ) within Sixty (60) days of presentation of claim supported by a certificate from the Purchaser declaring that the Goods have been delivered and that all other contracted Services have been performed.					

	Payment for Goods and Services supplied from within the Purchaser's country:				
	Payment for Goods and Services supplied from within the Purchaser's country shall be made in <b>Kenya Shillings (KES)</b> , as follows:				
	(i) Advance Payment: Ten (10) percent of the Contract Price shall be paid within Sixty (60) days of signing of the Contract against a simple receipt and a bank guarantee for the equivalent amount and in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the Purchaser;				
	<ul> <li>(ii) On Delivery: Eighty (80) percent of the Contract Price shall be paid on receipt of the Goods and upon submission of the documents specified in GCC Clause 13;</li> </ul>				
	<ul> <li>(iii) On Acceptance: The remaining ten (10) percent of the Contract Price shall be paid to the Supplier within Sixty (60) days after the date of the acceptance certificate for the respective delivery issued by the Purchaser.</li> </ul>				
GCC 16.1	Payment to the Supplier of the amounts due in each currency shall be made into the following bank accounts:				
	Bank account details provided at the time of contract signing				
GCC 16.5	The payment-delay period after which the Purchaser shall pay interest to the supplier shall be $60$ days.				
	The interest rate for payments in foreign currency that shall be applied is [ LIBOR + 200 bp].				
	The interest rate for payments in local currency that shall be applied is: Central Bank of Kenya 90-day treasury Bill rate				
GCC 17.3	The following taxes, duties and fees exemptions apply to the Contract: Not Applicable				
GCC 18.1	The amount of the Performance Security shall be: <b>10%</b> of the contract Price				
GCC 18.3	The Performance Security shall be in the form of: Unconditional Bank Guarantee from a Bank acceptable to the Purchaser. Bank guarantees issued by international banks should have correspondent bank in kenya accredited by Central Bank of Kenya				
	The Performance Security shall be in the denominated of <b>the currency of the Contract.</b>				
GCC 18.4	Discharge of the Performance Security shall take place: not later than 28				
	days following the completion of the Supplier's performance obligations.				
GCC 23.2	The packing, marking and documentation within and outside the packages shall be: <b>Not Applicable</b>				
GCC 24.1	The insurance coverage shall be as specified in the <b>Incoterms</b> .				

GCC 25.1	Responsibility for transportation of the Goods shall be as specified in the Incoterms. The Supplier is required under the Contract to transport the Goods to a specified named place of destination within the Purchaser's country, defined as the Project Site; transport to such named place of destination in the Purchaser's country, including custom clearance, insurance and storage, as shall be specified in the Contract, shall be arranged by the Supplier, and related costs shall be included in the Contract Price; or any other agreed upon trade terms
GCC 25.2	<ul> <li>Incidental services to be provided are:</li> <li>Training</li> <li>Branding</li> <li>Performance of on-site assembly and/or startup of the supplied Goods;</li> <li>Furnishing of tools required for assembly and/or maintenance of the supplied Goods;</li> <li>Furnishing of a detailed operations and maintenance manual for each appropriate unit of the supplied Goods;</li> <li>Performance or supervision or maintenance and/or repair of the supplied Goods, for a period of time agreed by the parties, provided that this service shall not relieve the Supplier of any warranty obligations under this Contract;</li> <li>Factory Acceptance Testing and</li> <li>Training of the Purchaser's personnel, at the Supplier's plant and/or on-site, in assembly, start-up, operation, maintenance, and/or repair of the supplied Goods.</li> </ul>
GCC 26.1	The inspections and tests shall be: As specified in Section VII – Schedule of Requirements
GCC 26.2	The Inspections and tests shall be conducted at: Supplier's/Manufacturer's Premises and Athi Water Works Development Agency, Athi Water Plaza
GCC 27.1	The liquidated damage shall be: 0.5% of Contract Price per week
GCC 27.1	The maximum amount of liquidated damages shall be: 10% of the Contract Price

GCC 28.3	The period of validity of the Warranty shall be: 365 days		
	For purposes of the Warranty, the named place(s) of destination(s) shall be:		
	Athi Water Works Development Agency, Athi Water Plaza		
	GCC 28.3—In partial modification of the provisions, the warranty period shall be <b>4320</b> hours of operation or <b>6</b> months from date of acceptance of the Goods or <b>12</b> months from the date of shipment, whichever occurs earlier. The Supplier shall, in addition, comply with the performance and/or consumption guarantees specified under the Contract. If, for reasons attributable to the Supplier, these guarantees are not attained in whole or in part, the Supplier shall, at its discretion, either:		
	<ul> <li>Make such changes, modifications, and/or additions to the Goods or any part thereof as may be necessary in order to attain the contractual guarantees specified in the Contract at its own cost and expense and to carry out further performance tests in accordance with SCC 4;</li> </ul>		
	OR		
	<ul> <li>(b) Pay liquidated damages to the Purchaser with respect to the failure to meet the contractual guarantees. The rate of these liquidated damages shall be (10%).</li> </ul>		
GCC 28.5 and GCC 28.6	The period for repair or replacement shall be: <i>30</i> days.		

### **Appendix 1 to Special Conditions of Contract - Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices Policy and Social and Environmental Responsibility**

### 1. <u>Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices</u>

The Contracting Authority and the suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants must observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process and performance of the contract. The Contracting Authority means the Purchaser, the Employer, the Client, as the case may be, for the procurement of goods, works, plants, consulting services or non-consulting services.

By signing the Statement of Integrity the suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants declare that (i) "it did not engage in any practice likely to influence the contract award process to the Contracting Authority's detriment, and that it did not and will not get involved in any anti-competitive practice", and that (ii) "the procurement process and the performance of the contract did not and shall not give rise to any act of corruption or fraud".

Suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants permit the AFD to inspect their accounts and records relating to the procurement process and performance of the AFD-financed contract, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the AFD.

The AFD reserves the right to take any action it deems appropriate to check that these ethics rules are observed and reserves, in particular, the rights to:

- (a) Reject a proposal for a contract award if it is established that during the selection process the bidder or consultant that is recommended for the award has been convicted of corruption, directly or by means of an agent, or has engaged in fraud or anti-competitive practices in view of being awarded the Contract;
- (b) Declare misprocurement when it is established that, at any time, the Contracting Authority, the suppliers, contractors, subcontractors, consultants or subconsultants their representatives have engaged in acts of corruption, fraud or anti-competitive practices during the procurement process or performance of the contract without the Contracting Authority having taken appropriate action in due time satisfactory to the AFD to remedy the situation, including by failing to inform the AFD at the time they knew of such practices.

The AFD defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:

- (a) Corruption of a Public Officer means:
  - (i) The act of promising, offering or giving to a Public Officer, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such Public Officer to act or refrain from acting in his official capacity; or
  - (ii) The act by which a Public Officer solicits or accepts, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such Public Officer to act or refrain from acting in his official capacity.
- (b) A Public Officer shall be construed as meaning:
  - (i) Any person who holds a legislative, executive, administrative or judicial mandate (within the country of the Contracting Authority) regardless of whether that person was nominated or elected, regardless of the permanent or temporary, paid or unpaid nature of the position and regardless of the hierarchical level the person occupies;

- (ii) Any other person who performs a public function, including for a State institution or a Stateowned company, or who provides a public service;
- (iii) Any other person defined as a Public Officer by the national laws of the country of the Contracting Authority.
- (c) Corruption of a private person means:
  - (i) The act of promising, offering or giving to any person other than a Public Officer, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such person to perform or refrain from performing any act in breach of its legal, contractual or professional obligations; or
  - (ii) The act by which any person other than a Public Officer solicits or accepts, directly or indirectly, an undue advantage of any kind for himself or for another person or entity, for such person to perform or refrain from performing any act in breach of its legal, contractual or professional obligations;
- (d) Fraud means any dishonest conduct (act or omission), whether or not it constitutes a criminal offence, deliberately intended to deceive others, to intentionally conceal items, to violate or vitiate consent, to circumvent legal or regulatory requirements and/or to violate internal rules in order to obtain illegitimate profit.
- (e) Anti-competitive practices mean:
  - (i) Any concerted or implied practices which have as their object or effect the prevention, restriction or distortion of competition within a marketplace, especially where they (i) limit access to the marketplace or free exercise of competition by other undertakings, (ii) prevent free, competition-driven price determination by artificially causing price increases or decreases, (iii) restrict or control production, markets, investments or technical progress; or (iv) divide up market shares or sources of supply;
  - (ii) Any abuse by one undertaking or a group of undertakings which hold a dominant position on an internal market or on a substantial part of it;
  - (iii) Any practice whereby prices are quoted or set unreasonably low, the object of which is to eliminate an undertaking or any of its products from a market or to prevent it from entering the market.

### 2. <u>Social and Environmental Responsibility</u>

In order to promote sustainable development, the AFD seeks to ensure that internationally recognised environmental and social standards are complied with. Candidates for AFD-financed contracts shall consequently undertake in the Statement of Integrity to:

- (a) Comply with and ensure that all their subcontractors or subconsultants comply with international environmental and labour standards, consistent with applicable law and regulations in the country of implementation of the contract, including the fundamental conventions of the International Labour Organisation (ILO) and international environmental treaties;
- (b) Implement environmental and social risks mitigation measures when specified in the environmental and social management plan (ESMP) provided by the Contracting Authority.

### **Attachment: Price Adjustment Formula**

If in accordance with GCC 15.1, prices shall be adjustable, the following method shall be used to calculate the price adjustment:

15.1 Prices payable to the Supplier, as stated in the Contract, shall be subject to adjustment during performance of the Contract to reflect changes in the cost of labor and material components in accordance with the formula:

$$P_1 = P_0 \left[a + \frac{bL_1}{L_0} + \frac{cM_1}{M_0}\right] - P_0$$

$$a+b+c=1$$

in which:

$\mathbf{P}_1$	=	adjustment amount payable to the Supplier;	
$\mathbf{P}_0$	=	Contract Price (base price);	
a	=	fixed element representing profits and overheads included in the Contract Price	
		and generally in the range of five (5) to fifteen (15) percent;	
b	=	estimated percentage of labor component in the Contract Price;	
с	=	estimated percentage of material component in the Contract Price;	
$L_0, L_1$	=	labor indices applicable to the appropriate industry in the country of origin on the	
		base date and date for adjustment, respectively;	
$M_0, M_1$	=	material indices for the major raw material on the base date and date for	
		adjustment, respectively, in the country of origin.	

The coefficients a, b, and c as specified by the Purchaser are as follows:

a = [insert value of coefficient] b= [insert value of coefficient] c= [insert value of coefficient]

The Bidder shall indicate the source of the indices and the base date indices in its bid.

Base date = thirty (30) days prior to the deadline for submission of the bids.

Date of adjustment = *[insert number of weeks]* weeks prior to date of shipment (representing the mid-point of the period of manufacture).

The above price adjustment formula shall be invoked by either party subject to the following further conditions:

- (a) No price adjustment shall be allowed beyond the original delivery dates unless specifically stated in the extension letter. As a rule, no price adjustment shall be allowed for periods of delay for which the Supplier is entirely responsible. The Purchaser will, however, be entitled to any decrease in the prices of the Goods and Services subject to adjustment;
- (b) If the currency in which the Contract Price  $P_0$  is expressed is different from the currency of origin of the labor and material indices, a correction factor will be applied to avoid incorrect adjustments of the Contract Price. The correction factor shall correspond to the

ratio of exchange rates between the two currencies on the base date and the date for adjustment as defined above;

(c) No price adjustment shall be payable on the portion of the Contract Price paid to the Supplier as advance payment.

# **Section X. Contract Forms**

This Section contains forms which, once completed, will form part of the Contract. The forms for Performance Security and Advance Payment Security, when required, shall only be completed by the successful Bidder after contract award.

### **Table of Forms**

Letter of Acceptance	
Contract Agreement	
Performance Security (Bank Guarantee)	
Advance Payment Security	

## Letter of Acceptance

[letterhead paper of the Purchaser]

To: [name and address of the Supplier]

Subject: Notification of Award Contract No.

This is to notify you that your Bid dated \_\_\_\_\_ [insert date] for execution of the [insert name of the contract and identification number, given in the SCC] for the Contract Price of as [insert amount in numbers and words and name of currency], as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders is hereby accepted by our institution.

You are requested to furnish the Performance Security within 28 days in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Section X, Contract Forms, of the Bidding Documents.

Authorized Signature:	
Name and Title of Signatory:	
Name of Institution:	

**Attachment: Contract Agreement** 

[date]

## **Contract Agreement**

#### THIS AGREEMENT made

the [ insert number] day of [ insert: month ], [ insert: year ].

#### BETWEEN

- (1) [insert complete name of Purchaser], a [insert description of type of legal entity, for example, an agency of the Ministry of .... of the State of {insert name of Country of Purchaser }, or corporation incorporated under the laws of { insert name of Country of Purchaser }] and having its principal place of business at [ insert address of Purchaser ] (hereinafter called "the Purchaser"), and
- (2) *[insert name of Supplier]*, a corporation incorporated under the laws of *[insert: country of Supplier]* and having its principal place of business at *[ insert: address of Supplier ]* (hereinafter called "the Supplier").

WHEREAS the Purchaser invited bids for certain Goods and ancillary services, viz., [insert brief description of Goods and Services] and has accepted a Bid by the Supplier for the supply of those Goods and Services in the sum of [insert Contract Price in words and figures, expressed in the Contract currency (ies)] (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").

#### NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Contract documents referred to.
- 2. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement. This Agreement shall prevail over all other contract documents.
  - (a) The Letter of Acceptance;
  - (b) The Bid Submission Form and Appendix to Bid Submission Form (including the signed Statement of Integrity);
  - (c) The Addenda Nos.\_\_\_\_ (if any);
  - (d) Special Conditions of Contract;
  - (e) General Conditions of Contract;
  - (f) The Specification (including Schedule of Requirements and Technical Specifications);
  - (g) The completed Bidding Forms (including Price Schedules);
  - (h) Any other document listed in GCC as forming part of the Contract.
- 3. In the event of any discrepancy or inconsistency within the Contract documents, then the documents shall prevail in the order listed above.

- 4. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Purchaser to the Supplier as specified in this Agreement, the Supplier hereby covenants with the Purchaser to provide the Goods and Services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
- 5. The Purchaser hereby covenants to pay the Supplier in consideration of the provision of the Goods and Services and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with the laws of *[insert the name of the Contract governing law country]* on the day, month and year indicated above.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed: *[insert signature]* In the capacity of *[insert title or other appropriate designation]* In the presence of *[insert identification of official witness]* 

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed: [insert signature of authorized representative(s) of the Supplier] In the capacity of [insert title or other appropriate designation] In the presence of [insert identification of official witness] Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

## **Performance Security (Unconditional Bank Guarantee)**

Beneficiary: [Insert name and Address of Purchaser]

**Date:** [Insert date of issue]

**PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.:** [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that [insert name of Supplier, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. [insert reference number of the contract] dated [insert date] with the Beneficiary, for the supply of [insert name of contract and brief description of Goods and related Services] (hereinafter called "the Contract"). Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee is required.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[insert amount in figures]* 

(\_\_\_\_\_\_) [insert amount in words],<sup>1</sup> such sum being payable in the types and proportions of currencies in which the Contract Price is payable, upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's first demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Applicant is in breach of its obligation(s) under the Contract, without the Beneficiary needing to prove or to show grounds for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This guarantee shall expire, no later than the .... Day of .....,  $2...^2$ , and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office indicated above on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

[signature(s)]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the percentage of the Accepted Contract Amount specified in the Letter of Acceptance, and denominated either in the currency (ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Beneficiary.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Insert the date twenty-eight days after the expected completion date as described in GC Clause 18.4. The Purchaser should note that in the event of an extension of this date for completion of the Contract, the Purchaser would need to request an extension of this guarantee from the Guarantor. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the guarantee. In preparing this guarantee, the Purchaser might consider adding the following text to the form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "The Guarantor agrees to a one-time extension of this guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months][one year], in response to the Beneficiary's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to the Guarantor before the expiry of the guarantee."

## Advance Payment Security (Unconditional Bank Guarantee)

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

**Beneficiary:** [Insert name and Address of Purchaser]

**Date:** [Insert date of issue]

### ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.: [Insert guarantee reference number]

Guarantor: [Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]

We have been informed that [insert name of Supplier, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture] (hereinafter called "the Applicant") has entered into Contract No. [insert reference number of the contract] dated [insert date] with the Beneficiary, for the execution of [insert name of contract and brief description of Goods and related Services] (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum *[insert amount in figures]* () *[insert amount in words]* is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[insert amount in figures]* 

(\_\_\_\_\_) [insert amount in words]<sup>1</sup> upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary's first demand supported by the Beneficiary's statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating either that the Applicant:

- (a) Has used the advance payment for purposes other than toward delivery of Goods; or
- (b) Has failed to repay the advance payment in accordance with the Contract conditions, specifying the amount which the Applicant has failed to repay.

A demand under this guarantee may be presented as from the presentation to the Guarantor of a certificate from the Beneficiary's bank stating that the advance payment referred to above has been credited to the Applicant on its account number *[insert number]* at *[insert name and address of Applicant's bank]*.

The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Applicant as specified in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that ninety (90) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment and denominated either in the currency(ies) of the advance payment as specified in the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Purchaser.

has been certified for payment, or on the *[insert date<sup>8</sup>]*., whichever is earlier. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No.758.

[signature(s)]

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Insert the Delivery date of the Goods at the named place of destination stipulated in the Contract Delivery Schedule. The Purchaser should note that in the event of an extension of the time to perform the Contract, the Purchaser would need to request an extension of this Guarantee from the bank. Such request must be in writing and must be made prior to the expiration date established in the Guarantee. In preparing this Guarantee, the Purchaser might consider adding the following text to the Form, at the end of the penultimate paragraph: "We agree to a one-time extension of this Guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Purchaser's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to us before the expiry of the Guarantee."